NOVASTAR FINANCIAL INC Form 10-O May 10, 2007 **Table of Contents** 

## UNITED STATES

## SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

# **FORM 10-Q**

#### QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 Х For the Quarterly Period Ended March 31, 2007

TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 For the Transition Period From to

**Commission File Number 001-13533** 

# NOVASTAR FINANCIAL, INC.

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in its Charter)

Maryland

(State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization)

8140 Ward Parkway, Suite 300, Kansas City, MO

(Address of Principal Executive Office) (Zip Code) Registrant s Telephone Number, Including Area Code: (816) 237-7000

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes x No

## (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

64114

74-2830661

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, or a non-accelerated filer. See definition of accelerated filer and large accelerated filer in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large accelerated filer xAccelerated filer "Non-accelerated filer "Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act).Yes "No x

The number of shares of the Registrant s Common Stock outstanding on April 30, 2007 was 37,898,736.

#### NOVASTAR FINANCIAL, INC.

#### FORM 10-Q

#### For the Quarterly Period Ended March 31, 2007

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

#### Part I Financial Information

Item 1.	Financial Statements	1
	Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets	1
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income	2
	Condensed Consolidated Statement of Shareholders Equity	3
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows	4
	Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	6
Item 2.	Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	30
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	74
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	76
Part II	Other Information	
Item 1.	Legal Proceedings	76
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	78
Item 2.	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	98
Item 3.	Defaults Upon Senior Securities	99
Item 4.	Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders	99
Item 5.	Other Information	99
Item 6.	Exhibits	100

#### PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

#### **Item 1. Financial Statements**

#### NOVASTAR FINANCIAL, INC.

#### CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

#### (unaudited; dollars in thousands, except share amounts)

	March 31, 2007	December 31, 2006
Assets		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 63,365	\$ 150,522
Mortgage loans held-for-sale	1,230,805	1,741,819
Mortgage loans held-in-portfolio, net of allowance of \$34,911 and \$22,452, respectively	3,741,685	2,116,535
Mortgage securities available-for-sale	241,096	349,312
Mortgage securities trading	352,356	329,361
Mortgage servicing rights	52,499	62,830
Deferred income tax asset, net	164,212	47,188
Servicing related advances	50,175	40,923
Warehouse notes receivable	29,777	39,462
Accrued interest receivable	63,122	37,692
Real estate owned	34,410	21,534
Derivative instruments, net	14,197	16,816
Other assets	106,984	74,269
Total assets	\$ 6,144,683	\$ 5,028,263
Liabilities and Shareholders Equity		
Liabilities:		
Short-term borrowings secured by mortgage loans	\$ 1,091,429	\$ 1,631,773
Short-term borrowings secured by mortgage securities	290,176	503,680
Other short-term borrowings	16,265	16,755
Asset-backed bonds secured by mortgage loans	3,620,527	2,067,490
Asset-backed bonds secured by mortgage securities (\$290,733 carried at fair value at March 31, 2007)	292,365	9,519
Junior subordinated debentures	83,174	83,041
Due to securitization trusts	102,193	107,043
Dividends payable	1,663	1,663
Accounts payable and other liabilities	85,871	92,729
Total liabilities	5,583,663	4,513,693
Commitments and contingencies (Note 10)		
Shareholders equity:		
Capital stock, \$0.01 par value, 50,000,000 shares authorized:		
Redeemable preferred stock, \$25 liquidating preference per share; 2,990,000 shares, issued and outstanding	30	30
Common stock, 37,898,736 and 37,261,252 shares, issued and outstanding, respectively	379	373
Additional paid-in capital	745,111	741,748
Accumulated deficit	(215,972)	(263,572)
Accumulated other comprehensive income	31,994	36,548
Other	(522)	(557)
Total shareholders equity	561,020	514,570

Total liabilities and shareholders equity

\$ 6,144,683 \$ 5,028,263

See notes to condensed consolidated financial statements.

#### NOVASTAR FINANCIAL, INC.

#### CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME

#### (unaudited; dollars in thousands, except share amounts)

	For the Three Me Ended March 2007	
Interest income	\$ 131,037	\$ 84,672
Interest expense	78,880	26,929
Net interest income before provision for credit losses	52,157	57,743
Provision for credit losses	(19,913)	(3,545)
Net interest income	32,244	54,198
Other operating income (expense):		
(Losses) gains on sales of mortgage assets	(6,302)	33
(Losses) gains on derivative instruments	(2,671)	8,591
Fair value adjustments	(9,491)	2,370
Valuation adjustment on mortgage loans held-for-sale	(17,186)	(1,949)
Impairment on mortgage securities available-for-sale	(3,424)	(1,965)
Fee income	6,031	7,570
Premiums for mortgage loan insurance	(5,121)	(2,348)
Other income, net	980	154
Total other operating (expense) income	(37,184)	12,456
General and administrative expenses:		
Compensation and benefits	30,820	28,367
Office administration	9,412	6,813
Professional and outside services	9,412	3,678
	9,230 3,546	1,594
Loan expense Marketing	6,033	653
Other		
Other	5,375	4,875
Total general and administrative expenses	64,422	45,980
(Loss) income from continuing operations before income tax benefit	(69,362)	20,674
Income tax benefit	(115,376)	(4,579)
	46.014	25 252
Income from continuing operations	46,014	25,253
Loss from discontinued operations, net of income tax		(1,225)
Net income	46,014	24,028
Dividends on preferred shares	(1,663)	(1,663)
Net income available to common shareholders	\$ 44,351	\$ 22,365
Basic earnings per share:		
Income from continuing operations available to common shareholders	\$ 1.19	\$ 0.73

Loss from discontinued operations, net of income tax		(	0.04)
Net income available to common shareholders	\$ 1.19	\$	0.69
Diluted earnings per share:			
Income from continuing operations available to common shareholders	\$ 1.18	\$	0.73
Loss from discontinued operations, net of income tax		(	0.04)
Net income available to common shareholders	\$ 1.18	\$	0.69
Weighted average basic shares outstanding	37,282	32	,397
Weighted average diluted shares outstanding	37,466	32	,643

See notes to condensed consolidated financial statements.

#### NOVASTAR FINANCIAL, INC.

#### CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF SHAREHOLDERS EQUITY

#### (unaudited; dollars in thousands, except share amounts)

	 erred ock	 mmon tock	Additional Paid-in Capital	A	ccumulated Deficit	Con	cumulated Other nprehensive Income	Other	~~~~	Total areholders Equity
Balance, January 1, 2007	\$ 30	\$ 373	\$ 741,748	\$	(263,572)	\$	36,548	\$ (557)	\$	514,570
Cumulative effect adjustment from adoption of SFAS 157					5,430					5,430
Cumulative effect adjustment from adoption of SFAS 159					(1,131)		1,131			
Cumulative effect adjustment from adoption of FIN 48					(1,072)		,			(1,072)
Forgiveness of founders notes receivable					(1,0/2)			35		35
Issuance of common stock, 140,374 shares		1	3,189							3,190
Issuance of stock under stock compensation			-,							.,.,.
plans, 497,110 shares		5	205							210
Compensation recognized under stock										
compensation plans			77							77
Dividends on preferred stock (\$0.56 per share)					(1,663)					(1,663)
Other			(108)		22					(86)
										. ,
Comprehensive income:										
Net income					46,014					46,014
Other comprehensive loss					- , -		(5,685)			(5,685)
r r							(- ) )			(-))
Total comprehensive income										40,329
Balance, March 31, 2007	\$ 30	\$ 379	\$ 745,111	\$	(215,972)	\$	31,994	\$ (522)	\$	561,020

See notes to condensed consolidated financial statements.

#### NOVASTAR FINANCIAL, INC.

#### CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

#### (unaudited; dollars in thousands)

	For the Three Mar	s Ended	
	2007		2006
Cash flows from operating activities:			
Net Income	\$ 46,014	\$	24,028
Loss from discontinued operations			1,225
Income from continuing operations	46,014		25,253
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash used in operating activities:	40,014		25,255
Amortization of mortgage servicing rights	9,310		8,397
Impairment on mortgage servicing rights	1,021		0,597
Retention of mortgage servicing rights	1,021		(2,258)
Impairment on mortgage securities available-for-sale	3,424		1,965
Losses (gains) on derivative instruments	2,671		(8,591)
Depreciation expense	1,482		1,935
Amortization of deferred debt issuance costs	2,433		695
	2,433		553
Compensation recognized under stock compensation plans Provision for credit losses	19,913		3,545
Amortization of premiums on mortgage loans	6,459		18
Interest capitalized on loans held-in-portfolio	(12,998) 35		(471) 34
Forgiveness of founders promissory notes Provision for deferred income taxes			
	(116,342)		(6,431)
Fair value adjustments	9,491		(2,370)
Valuation adjustment on mortgage loans held-for-sale	17,186		1,949
Accretion of available-for-sale and trading securities	(30,363)		(40,757)
Losses (gains) on sales of mortgage assets	6,302	0	(33)
Originations and purchases of mortgage loans held-for-sale	(1,514,029)	(,	2,893,479)
Proceeds from repayments of mortgage loans held-for-sale	22,701		28,522
Proceeds from sale of mortgage loans held-for-sale to third parties	69,018		382,128
Proceeds from sale of mortgage loans held-for-sale in securitizations			381,202
Changes in:	(0.050)		(2.5(7))
Servicing related advances	(9,252)		(2,567)
Accrued interest receivable	(26,161)		(13,470)
Derivative instruments, net	1,893		(1,610)
Other assets	(61,505)		(27,061)
Accounts payable and other liabilities	28,523		(6,451)
Net cash used in operating activities from continuing operations	(1,522,697)	C	2,169,353)
Net cash used in operating activities from discontinued operations			(2,396)
Net cash used in operating activities	(1,522,697)	ľ	2,171,749)
Cash flows from investing activities:	(1,522,077)	(4	2,171,717)
Proceeds from paydowns on mortgage securities available-for-sale	83,021		103,037
Proceeds from paydowns on mortgage securities trading	5,163		1,380
Purchase of mortgage securities trading	5,105		(18,937)
Proceeds from sale of mortgage securities trading			11,223
Proceeds from repayments of mortgage loans held-in-portfolio	229,743		2,344
Proceeds from sales of assets acquired through foreclosure	2,964		162
Purchases of property and equipment	(1,777)		(356)
r arenases or property and equipment	(1, 777)		(550)

Net cash provided by investing activities	319,114	98,853
		Continued

	For the Three Months Ended March 31,		
	2007	2006	
Cash flows from financing activities:			
Proceeds from issuance of asset-backed bonds, net of debt issuance costs	2,098,408		
Payments on asset-backed bonds	(229,001)	(49,578)	
Proceeds from issuance of capital stock and exercise of equity instruments	3,400	11,689	
Net change in short-term borrowings	(754,338)	1,997,420	
Repurchase of common stock		(17)	
Dividends paid on vested stock options	(380)	(347)	
Dividends paid on preferred stock	(1,663)	(1,663)	
Dividends paid on common stock		(44,044)	
Net cash provided by financing activities from continuing operations	1,116,426	1,913,460	
Net cash used in financing activities from discontinued operations		(4,762)	
Net cash provided by financing activities	1,116,426	1,908,698	
	, ,	, ,	
Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents	(87,157)	(164,198)	
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period	150,522	264,694	
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	\$ 63,365	\$ 100,496	
		Concluded	
Supplemental Disclosure of Cash Flow Information			

#### (unaudited; dollars in thousands)

	For the Three Months Er March 31,			hs Ended
		2007		2006
Cash paid for interest	\$	76,206	\$	23,164
Cash paid for income taxes		742		4,707
Cash received on mortgage securities available-for-sale with no cost basis		1,932		1,818
Cash received for dividend reinvestment plan				1,020
Non-cash investing and financing activities:				
Cost basis of securities retained in securitizations				9,485
Transfer of loans to held-in-portfolio from held-for-sale	1	,880,340	2	2,503,920
Transfer of mortgage securities trading from mortgage securities available-for-sale(A)		46,683		
Assets acquired through foreclosure		20,254		1,221
Dividends payable		1,663		45,804

(A) Transfer was made upon adoption of SFAS 159.

See notes to condensed consolidated financial statements.

#### NOVASTAR FINANCIAL, INC.

#### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### March 31, 2007 (Unaudited)

#### Note 1. Financial Statement Presentation

NovaStar Financial, Inc. and its subsidiaries (the Company ) operate as a specialty finance company that originates, purchases, securitizes, sells, invests in and services residential nonconforming loans and mortgage backed securities. The Company offers a wide range of mortgage loan products to nonconforming borrowers, who generally do not satisfy the credit, collateral, documentation or other underwriting standards prescribed by conventional mortgage lenders and loan buyers, including U.S. government-sponsored entities such as Fannie Mae or Freddie Mac. The Company retains significant interests in the nonconforming loans originated and purchased through their mortgage securities investment portfolio. Historically, the Company has serviced all of the loans in which it retains interests through its servicing platform. The Company has elected to be taxed as a real estate investment trust ( REIT ) under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

The Company s condensed consolidated financial statements as of March 31, 2007 and for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 are unaudited. In the opinion of management, all necessary adjustments have been made, which were of a normal and recurring nature, for a fair presentation of the condensed consolidated financial statements. Reclassifications to prior year amounts have been made to conform to current year presentation, as follows.

In accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 144, Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets, the Company has reclassified the operating results of NovaStar Home Mortgage, Inc. and its branches (NHMI) through December 31, 2006, as discontinued operations in the condensed consolidated statements of income for the three months ended March 31, 2006.

The Company created two new line items on the condensed consolidated statements of income named Fair Value Adjustments and Valuation adjustment on mortgage loans held-for-sale to separate activity which was previously reported in the other income, net line item in the prior year period. These line items were created due to the materiality of the amounts recorded in the first quarter of 2007.

The Company s condensed consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and the consolidated financial statements of the Company and the notes thereto, included in the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2006.

The condensed consolidated financial statements of the Company include the accounts of all wholly-owned subsidiaries. Intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation. Interim results are not necessarily indicative of results for a full year.

#### Significant Liquidity Factors in the First Quarter of 2007

The Company had \$63.4 million in cash and cash equivalents at March 31, 2007, which was a decrease of \$87.2 million from December 31, 2006. The following factors contributed to the Company s change in liquidity position:

During the first quarter of 2007, bond spreads on mortgage-backed securities widened as a result of investor concerns over credit quality in the subprime mortgage market. This widening caused a significant decline in the fair value of the Company s mortgage securities as well as its mortgage loans held-for-sale. Consequently, during the first quarter of 2007 the Company was subject to cash margin calls of approximately \$72.4 million and \$23.8 million on the Company s mortgage securities and mortgage loans held-for-sale, respectively. The Company could continue to be subject to additional margin calls if the value of our mortgage assets decline.

As the values of mortgage loans decreased in the first quarter of 2007, not only was the Company subject to cash margin calls but the capital the Company was required to invest in new originations increased at the time of funding. The Company has invested approximately \$61.4 million of capital in its mortgage loans held-for-sale on its balance sheet as of March 31, 2007 which consists of the difference between the current principal on the loans and the lending value assigned to the loans by the Company s lenders.

The Company also had significant cash outlays to repurchase loans sold to third parties. When whole pools are sold as opposed to securitized, the third party has recourse against the Company for certain borrower defaults. The cash the Company must have on hand to repurchase these loans is much higher than the principal amount of the loan as the Company generally must reimburse the investor for the remaining unpaid

principal balance, any premium recapture, any

unpaid accrued interest and any other out-of-pocket advances in accordance with the loan sale agreement. Typically, repurchased loans will subsequently be financed on the Company s warehouse repurchase agreements if eligible and then liquidated or sold. The Company paid \$82.0 million in cash in the first quarter of 2007 to repurchase loans sold to third parties in the first quarter of 2007. Significant capital is tied up in these assets as the amount the Company can borrow against these assets is very low and some may not be eligible for financing.

The Company closed a collateralized debt obligation (CDO) structured as a financing transaction in the first quarter of 2007. The collateral for this securitization consisted of subordinated securities which the Company retained from its loan securitizations as well as subordinated securities purchased from other issuers. The Company received net proceeds from the issuance of the asset-backed bonds and from the proceeds of its financing of the BBB bond aggregating \$64.3 million.

During the quarter the Company also closed a loan securitization accounted for as a financing transaction. The Company retained approximately \$46.5 million of bonds from this securitization due to the significant bond spread widening which occurred in the market and made retaining these bonds more attractive than selling them. The net cash outflow from this transaction was \$2.2 million. Generally, the Company s securitizations are a net positive cash flow event due to the financing it receives on the residual security it retains. But, due to the significant amount of subordinated bonds the Company retained, this transaction was a net cash outflow event.

As of March 31, 2007, the Company failed to satisfy the profitability covenant under one of its warehouse financing facilities. The Company s GAAP net income, determined on a pre-tax basis, was not greater than \$1 for the six months ended March 31, 2007 and it has been unable to obtain a modification or waiver of this requirement. Therefore, the \$1 billion of borrowing capacity under this facility is not available to the Company so long as the Company remains out of compliance. Further, the Company only had \$120,000 of borrowings outstanding under this facility as of March 31, 2007 and, thus, the breach did not trigger any cross-default provisions with its other warehouse facilities, and thus did not permit those lenders to accelerate all amounts then outstanding under those facilities. The borrowing on this line was paid in full on April 2, 2007. On May 1, 2007, the lender under this facility delivered a notice of default to the Company demanding payment of \$2.9 million representing fees owed under the agreement and notifying the Company that it was applying \$2.9 million in cash that it held as collateral towards this amount.

As a result of the significant decline in the Company s liquidity position, in April 2007, the Company executed a Master Repurchase Agreement (2007 Residual Securities) (the Securities Facility) with Wachovia Investment Holdings, LLC and Wachovia Capital Markets, LLC (Wachovia Capital), providing for the financing of certain of the Company s existing residual securities and the Company also executed a Master Repurchase Agreement (2007 Servicing Rights) (the Servicing Rights Facility) with Wachovia Bank, NA and Wachovia Capital (collectively, with Wachovia Investment Holdings, LLC and their respective affiliates, Wachovia), providing for the financing of certain mortgage servicing rights.

The maximum amount that may be outstanding at any time under the Securities Facility and the Servicing Rights Facility is \$40 million and \$70 million, respectively, which amounts will be reduced if and to the extent necessary so that the aggregate amount outstanding from time to time under both the Securities Facility and Servicing Rights Facility does not exceed \$100 million. The advance rate under each facility is up to 60% of the fair value of the assets securing the facility, as determined from time to time by Wachovia. The interest rate under the Securities Facility is LIBOR plus 3.5% and the interest rate under the Servicing Rights Facility is LIBOR plus 3.75%. Loan proceeds from the additional financing facility will be used for general corporate purposes. The facility has a term of 364 days, subject to automatic renewal for another 364 days unless Wachovia gives at least 120 days notice of its intention to terminate the facility on the maturity date. The Company is required to notify Wachovia of any margin calls under any repurchase facilities the Company has with any third parties in excess of \$5 million in the aggregate, in which event Wachovia will have the option to increase the aggregate amount available under other financing facilities between the Company and Wachovia and cause the Company to place the assets subject to the margin call on such facilities. Upon a change of control, Wachovia has the right to terminate the facilities and require the payment of a termination fee.

Mortgage servicing rights eligible for financing under the Servicing Rights Facility include rights of NovaStar Mortgage, Inc. ( NMI ) under existing servicing agreements relating to certain of the Company s securitizations and, subject to certain approvals of the related securitization trustees, other existing mortgage servicing rights of the Company. Servicing rights arising in connection with future securitizations may also be financed under the Servicing Rights Facility if mutually agreed by the parties. In each case, the related servicing agreement must be acceptable to Wachovia.

Under the Servicing Rights Facility, the Company will remain the servicer of the pledged servicing rights, provided Wachovia will have the right to replace the Company as the servicer if (1) the tangible net worth of the Company falls below a certain amount, (2) the Company s servicing rating is downgraded below a certain level by Moody s, S&P or Fitch or (3) an event of default under either facility occurs.

On April 30, 2007, the Company entered into a commitment letter (the Commitment Letter ) setting forth the terms of a commitment for a \$1.9 billion comprehensive financing facility arranged by Wachovia Capital. The facility would expand and replace the whole-loan and

### Table of Contents

securities repurchase agreements currently existing between Wachovia and the Company, other than the Servicing Rights Facility and the Residual Securities Facility. The intent of the comprehensive facility is to put in place a financing facility that will enable the Company to primarily use Wachovia for its borrowing

needs. Based on this intent, our credit limit could decrease from \$3.4 billion to \$2.0 billion during the second quarter of 2007. The \$2.0 billion could be increased in the event we need additional borrowing capacity but only upon Wachovia s approval of such an increase. Upon the close of the comprehensive facility, we anticipate that we will transfer all borrowings with our other lenders to Wachovia. Upon the close of this facility, the Company anticipates that it will transfer all borrowings with its other lenders to Wachovia. As previously discussed, the Whole Loan Master Repurchase Agreement closed on May 9, 2007.

The proposed facility is expected to consist of the following separate agreements (collectively, the Agreements ): (1) a Whole Loan Master Repurchase Agreement; (2) a Securities Master Repurchase Agreement (Investment Grade); (3) a Securities Master Repurchase Agreement (Non Investment Grade); (4) a Servicing Advance Master Repurchase Agreement; and (5) a Whole Loan Master Repurchase Agreement (New York). The aggregate purchase price under each individual Agreement will reduce availability under the other Agreements such that the maximum aggregate purchase price under all Agreements at any point in time will not exceed \$1.9 billion. Financing capacity under the proposed facility will be in addition to the aggregate \$100 million financing capacity under the Servicing Rights Facility and the Residual Securities Facility.

The Agreements will be cross-collateralized with each other and all other repurchase and similar financing facilities between the Company and Wachovia, including the Servicing Rights Facility and the Residual Securities Facility. The Company will be required to pay Wachovia a structuring fee in connection with the facility and certain additional fees and expenses, including but not limited to reimbursement of due diligence expenses and payment of certain fees in the event of voluntary prepayment or termination by the Company or the occurrence of an event of default. In addition, upon a change of control, Wachovia has the right to terminate the Agreements and require the payment of a termination fee.

On May 9, 2007, the Company closed the Whole Loan Master Repurchase Agreement.

On May 4, 2007, the Company entered into short-term extensions of the existing one-year warehouse repurchase agreements with Wachovia, extending the termination date of the agreements to May 11, 2007.

During the quarter, the Company initiated a formal process to explore a range of strategic alternatives, including without limitation a potential sale or other change of control transactions. The Company has retained Deutsche Bank Securities Inc. to act as a financial advisor in this process.

#### Note 2. New Accounting Pronouncements

In February 2006, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 155, Accounting for Certain Hybrid Financial Instruments, an amendment of SFAS No. 133 and SFAS No. 140 (SFAS 155). This statement permits fair value remeasurement for any hybrid financial instrument that contains an embedded derivative that otherwise would require bifurcation. It also clarifies which interest-only strips and principal-only strips are not subject to FASB Statement No. 133, Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities (SFAS 133). The statement also establishes a requirement to evaluate interests in securitized financial assets to identify interests that are freestanding derivatives or hybrid financial instruments that contain an embedded derivative, and it also amends SFAS No. 140 (SFAS 140), Accounting for Transfers and Servicing of Financial Assets and Extinguishments of Liabilities a replacement of FASB Statement No. 125 to eliminate the prohibition on a Qualifying Special Purpose Entity (QSPE) from holding a derivative financial instrument that pertains to a beneficial interest other than another derivative financial instrument. SFAS 155 is effective for all financial instruments acquired or issued after the beginning of an entity s first fiscal year that begins after September 15, 2006.

In January 2007, the FASB provided a scope exception under SFAS 155 for securitized interests that only contain an embedded derivative that is tied to the prepayment risk of the underlying prepayable financial assets, and for which the investor does not control the right to accelerate the settlement. If a securitized interest contains any other embedded derivative (for example, an inverse floater), then it would be subject to the bifurcation tests in SFAS 133, as would securities purchased at a significant premium. The adoption of this standard on January 1, 2007 did not have a significant impact on the Company s financial assets do not meet the scope exception adopted by the FASB, the Company s future results of operations may exhibit volatility if such investments are required to be bifurcated or marked to market value in their entirety through the income statement, depending on the election made by the Company.

In March 2006, the FASB issued SFAS No. 156, Accounting for Servicing of Financial Assets , an amendment of SFAS No. 140 (SFAS 156). This statement requires that an entity separately recognize a servicing asset or a servicing liability when it undertakes an obligation to service a financial asset under a servicing contract in certain situations. Such servicing assets or servicing liabilities are required to be initially measured at

fair value, if practicable. SFAS 156 also allows an entity to choose one of two methods when subsequently measuring its servicing assets and servicing liabilities: (1) *the amortization method* or (2) *the fair value measurement method*. The amortization method existed under SFAS 140 and remains unchanged in (1) allowing entities to amortize their servicing assets or servicing liabilities in proportion to and over the period of estimated net servicing income or net servicing loss and (2) requiring the assessment of those servicing assets or servicing liabilities for impairment or increased obligation based on fair value at each reporting date. The fair value measurement method allows entities to measure their servicing assets or servicing liabilities at fair value at each reporting date and report changes in fair value in earnings in the period the change occurs. SFAS 156 introduces

the notion of *classes* and allows companies to make a separate subsequent measurement election for each class of its servicing rights. In addition, SFAS 156 requires certain comprehensive roll-forward disclosures that must be presented for each class. The Statement is effective as of the beginning of an entity s first fiscal year that begins after September 15, 2006. The Company adopted SFAS 156 as of January 1, 2007 and elected to continue using the amortization method for measuring its servicing assets.

In June 2006, the FASB issued FASB Interpretation No. 48 (FIN 48), Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes an Interpretation of FASB Statement No. 109. FIN 48 prescribes a recognition threshold and measurement attribute for the financial statement recognition and measurement of a tax position taken or to be taken on a tax return. This interpretation also provides additional guidance on derecognition, classification, interest and penalties, accounting in interim periods, disclosure, and transition. This interpretation is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2006. The Company adopted the provisions of FIN 48 as of January 1, 2007. The cumulative effect of applying the provisions of FIN 48 is reported as an adjustment to the opening balance of accumulated deficit on January 1, 2007 and resulted in an increase to the Company s accumulated deficit of \$1.1 million.

In September 2006, the FASB issued SFAS No. 157, Fair Value Measurements (SFAS 157). SFAS 157 establishes a framework for measuring fair value and requires expanded disclosures regarding fair value measurements. This accounting standard is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2007. The Company adopted the provisions of SFAS 157 as of January 1, 2007. See Note 9 which describes the impact of the adoption of SFAS 157 on the Company s condensed consolidated financial statements.

In September 2006, the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) issued Staff Accounting Bulletin No. 108, Considering the Effects of Prior Year Misstatements when Quantifying Misstatements in Current Year Financial Statements (SAB No. 108). SAB No. 108 provides guidance regarding the consideration of the effects of prior year misstatements in quantifying current year misstatements for the purpose of materiality assessments. The method established by SAB No. 108 requires each of the Company s financial statements and the related financial statement disclosures to be considered when quantifying and assessing the materiality of the misstatement. The provisions of SAB No. 108 are effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after December 31, 2006. The Company adopted SAB No. 108 as of January 1, 2007 and has deemed the impact immaterial on its condensed consolidated financial statements.

In February 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 159, The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities including an amendment of FASB Statement No. 115 (SFAS 159). SFAS 159 permits entities to choose to measure many financial instruments and certain other items at fair value. Unrealized gains and losses on items for which the fair value option has been elected will be recognized in earnings at each subsequent reporting date. This accounting standard is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2007. The Company adopted the provisions of SFAS 159 as of January 1, 2007. See Note 9 which describes the impact of the adoption of SFAS 159 on the Company s condensed consolidated financial statements.

FASB has been deliberating on a technical interpretation of accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (GAAP) with respect to the accounting for transactions where assets are purchased and simultaneously financed through a repurchase agreement with the same party and whether these transactions create derivatives requiring a net presentation instead of the acquisition of assets and related financing obligation. The Company s current accounting for these transactions is to record the transactions as an acquisition of assets and related financing obligation. The alternative accounting treatment would be to record any net cash representing the haircut amount as a deposit and the forward leg of the repurchase agreement (that is, the obligation to purchase the financial asset(s) at the end of the repo term) as a derivative. Because the FASB has not issued any guidance on this matter as of the filing date of this report, the Company has not changed its accounting treatment for this item. During the first quarter of 2006, the Company purchased approximately \$1.0 billion of mortgage loans from counterparties which were subsequently financed through repurchase agreements with that same counterparty. As of March 31, 2007, the entire \$1.0 billion of mortgage loans purchase during 2006 remained on the Company s condensed consolidated balance sheet but they were no longer financed with repurchase agreements as they had been securitized in transactions structured as financings and the short-term repurchase agreements were replaced with asset-backed bond financing.



#### Note 3. Mortgage Loans

Mortgage loans, all of which are secured by residential properties, consisted of the following as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006 (dollars in thousands):

	March 31, 2007	December 31, 2006
Mortgage loans held-for-sale:		
Outstanding principal	\$ 1,152,795	\$ 1,631,891
Loans under removal of accounts provision	102,193	107,043
Net deferred origination costs	1,689	7,891
Allowance for the lower of cost or fair value	(25,872)	(5,006)
Mortgage loans held-for-sale	\$ 1,230,805	\$ 1,741,819
Weighted average coupon	8.85%	8.69%
Percent of loans with prepayment penalties	63%	58%
Mortgage loans held-in-portfolio:		
Outstanding principal	\$ 3,754,211	\$ 2,101,768
Net unamortized deferred origination costs	30,461	37,219
Carrying value adjustment	(8,076)	
Amortized cost	3,776,596	2,138,987
Allowance for credit losses	(34,911)	(22,452)
Mortgage loans held-in-portfolio	\$ 3,741,685	\$ 2,116,535
Weighted average coupon	8.63%	8.35%
Percent of loans with prepayment penalties	61%	61%

Activity in the allowance for the lower of cost or fair value on mortgage loans held-for-sale is as follows for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively (dollars in thousands):

	For the Thr Ended M	
	2007	2006
Balance, beginning of period	\$ 5,006	\$ 3,530
Valuation adjustment on mortgage loans held-for-sale	17,186	1,949
Transfer from the reserve for loan repurchases	18,523	1,532
Transfer to cost basis of mortgage loans held-in-portfolio	(14,843)	
Charge-offs, net of recoveries		(1,462)
Balance, end of period	\$ 25,872	\$ 5,549

Activity in the allowance for credit losses on mortgage loans held-in-portfolio is as follows for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively (dollars in thousands):

	For the Thr Ended M 2007	
Balance, beginning of period	\$ 22,452	\$ 699
Provision for credit losses	19,913	3,545
Charge-offs, net of recoveries	(7,454)	(107)
Balance, end of period	\$ 34,911	\$ 4,137

#### Note 4. Loan Securitizations and Loan Sales

The Company closed one mortgage loan securitization during the three months ended March 31, 2007. This securitization was structured legally as a sale, but for accounting purposes was treated as a financing under SFAS No. 140. This securitization did not meet the qualifying special purpose entity criteria under SFAS No. 140 at the time of the securitization, but may meet the criteria at a future date which then would be accounted for as a sale. Accordingly, the loans remain on the Company s balance sheet as mortgage loans held-in-portfolio , retained interests are not created, and securitization bond financing replaces the short-term debt with the loans. The Company records interest income on loans held-in-portfolio and interest expense on the bonds issued in the securitizations over the life of the securitizations. Deferred debt issuance costs and discounts related to the bonds are amortized on a level yield basis over the estimated life of the bonds.

Details of the Company s loan securitization transaction structured as a financing which closed during the three months ended March 31, 2007 is as follows (dollars in thousands):

		Principal			
		Balance of			Interest Rate Spread
Securitization		Loans	Bonds	Net Bond	Over One Month
<b>Name</b> NHES 2007-1	<b>Date Issued</b> February 28, 2007	<b>Pledged</b> \$1,888,756	<b>Issued (A)</b> \$1,780,220	<b>Proceeds</b> \$1,771,655	<b>LIBOR (A)(B)</b> 0.10%-1.75%

(A) The amounts shown do not include subordinated bonds retained by the Company.

(B) The interest rate for the A-2A2 bond is fixed at 5.86%

Loan Sales. The Company executes sales of loans to third parties with the related servicing on those loans released. Gains and losses on whole loan sales are recognized in the period the sale occurs. The Company generally has an obligation to repurchase whole loans sold in circumstances in which the borrower fails to make the first payment. Additionally, the Company is also required to repay all or a portion of the premium it receives on the sale of whole loans in the event that the loan is prepaid in its entirety in the first year. The Company records a reserve for losses on repurchased loans upon the sale of the mortgage loans which is included in the accounts payable and other liabilities line on the company s condensed consolidated balance sheets.

Activity in the reserve for repurchases is as follows for the three months ended March 31, (dollars in thousands):

	2007	2006
Balance, beginning of period	\$ 24,773	\$ 2,345
Provision for repurchased loans	3,088	1,101
Transfer to the allowance for the lower of cost or fair value on mortgage loans held-for-sale	(18,523)	(1,532)
Charge-offs, net	(2,002)	(112)
Balance, end of period	\$ 7,336	\$ 1,802

#### Note 5. Mortgage Securities Available-for-Sale

As of March 31, 2007, mortgage securities available-for-sale consist entirely of the Company s investment in the residual securities issued by securitization trusts sponsored by the Company. As of December 31, 2006 mortgage securities available for sale contained residual securities as well as subordinated securities issued by securitization trusts sponsored by the Company. Residual securities consist of interest-only, prepayment penalty and overcollateralization bonds. Subordinated securities consist of rated bonds which are lower on the capital structure. Management estimates the fair value of the residual securities by discounting the expected future cash flows of the collateral and bonds. Fair value of the subordinated securities is based on quoted market prices. The following table presents certain information on the Company s portfolio of mortgage securities available-for-sale as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006 (dollars in thousands):

			Unrealized Losses		
		Unrealized	Less Than Twelve	Estimated Fair	Average
	Cost Basis	Gain	Months	Value	Yield (A)
As of March 31, 2007	\$ 207,575	\$ 33,521	\$	\$ 241,096	33.50%
As of December 31, 2006	310,760	39,683	(1,131)	349,312	41.84

(A) The average yield is calculated from the cost basis of the mortgage securities and does not give effect to changes in fair value that are reflected as a component of shareholders equity.

During the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, management concluded that the decline in value on certain securities in the Company s mortgage securities available-for-sale portfolio were other-than-temporary. As a result, the Company recognized an impairment on mortgage securities available-for-sale of \$3.4 million and \$2.0 million during the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively.

As of December 31, 2006, the Company had two subordinated available-for-sale securities with unrealized losses and fair values aggregating \$46.7 million that were not deemed to be other-than-temporarily impaired. In accordance with the Company s adoption of SFAS 159, these securities were transferred from available-for-sale to the trading classification on January 1, 2007 and the related unrealized losses of \$1.1 million representing the cumulative effect adjustment were reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income to accumulated deficit. As of March 31, 2007, the Company had no available-for-sale securities with unrealized losses and had no subordinated securities within its mortgage securities available-for-sale.

Maturities of mortgage securities owned by the Company depend on repayment characteristics and experience of the underlying financial instruments. The Company expects the securities it owns as of March 31, 2007 to mature in one to five years.

#### Note 6. Mortgage Securities Trading

As of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006, mortgage securities trading consisted of subordinated securities retained by the Company from securitization transactions as well as subordinated securities purchased from other issuers in the open market. Management estimates their fair value based on quoted market prices. The Company adopted SFAS 157 on January 1, 2007 and as part of that the Company changed policies on valuing the trading securities portfolio. Refer to Note 9 for a description of the valuation methods as of December 31, 2006 and March 31, 2007. The following table summarizes the Company s mortgage securities trading as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006 (dollars in thousands):

	Original Face	Amortized Cost Basis	Fair Value	Average Yield(A)
As of March 31, 2007				
Subordinated securities pledged to CDO	\$ 337,844	\$ 313,699	\$274,009	
Other subordinated securities	102,625	87,101	78,347	
Total	440,469	400,800	352,356	11.67%
As of December 31, 2006	\$ 365,898	\$ 332,045	\$ 329,361	13.12%

(A) Calculated from the average fair value of the securities.

The Company recognized net trading (losses) gains of \$(50.1) million and \$2.4 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively. These net trading (losses) gains are included in the fair value adjustments line on the company s condensed consolidated statements of income.

As discussed in Note 5, on January 1, 2007 the Company transferred two securities with an aggregate fair value of \$46.7 million from available-for-sale to the trading classification in accordance with the adoption of SFAS 159. The unrealized losses related to these securities of \$1.1 million were reclassified from other comprehensive income to accumulated deficit on the condensed consolidated balance sheet as a cumulative effect adjustment.

In the first quarter of 2007 the Company purchased four subordinated bonds with a fair value at the date of purchase of \$17.7 million to include in NovaStar ABS CDO I. At March 31, 2007 these trades had not settled.

In the first quarter of 2006, the Company sold the M-9 bond class security which it had retained from its NMFT Series 2005-4 securitization, to a third party and recognized a gain on the sale of approximately \$351,000.

As of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006 the Company had pledged all of its trading securities as collateral for financing purposes.

#### Note 7. Collateralized Debt Obligation Issuance

In the first quarter of 2007 the Company closed a CDO. The collateral for this securitization consisted of subordinated securities which the Company retained from its loan securitizations as well as subordinated securities purchased from other issuers. This securitization was structured legally as a sale, but for accounting purposes was accounted for as a financing under SFAS No. 140. This securitization did not meet the qualifying special purpose entity criteria under SFAS No. 140. Accordingly, the securities remain on the Company s balance sheet, retained interests were not created, and securitization

bond financing replaced the short-term debt used to finance the securities. The Company records interest income on the securities and interest expense on the bonds issued in the securitization over the life of the related securities and bonds.

Details of the CDO transaction are as follows (dollars in thousands):

					Interest Rate Spread
		Par Amount of			<b>Over Three Month</b>
Securitization Name	Date Issued	Securities Pledged(A)	Bonds Issued(B)	Net Bond Proceeds(B)	LIBOR(B)
NovaStar ABS CDO I	February 8, 2007	\$374,862	\$331,500	\$326,753	0.32%-2.25%

(A) The amount shown includes subordinated bonds retained by the Company.

(B) The amounts shown do not include the Class D and subordinated bonds retained by the Company.

#### Note 8. Mortgage Servicing Rights

The Company records mortgage servicing rights (MSR s) arising from the transfer of loans to the securitization trusts.

The following table summarizes the carrying value of mortgage servicing rights and the activity during the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 (dollars in thousands):

	For the Months Marc	Ended
	2007	2006
Balance, January 1	\$ 62,830	\$ 57,122
Amount capitalized in connection with transfer of loans to securitization trusts		2,258
Amortization	(9,310)	(8,397)
Additions to the valuation allowance	(1,021)	
Balance, March 31	\$ 52,499	\$ 50,983

The following table summarizes the activity to the valuation allowance for impairment of MSRs for the three months ended March 31, 2007 (dollars in thousands):

	For the Three Months Ended March 31, 2007
Balance, January 1	\$
Additions to the valuation allowance	(1,021)
Balance, March 31	\$ (1.021)

The estimated fair value of the MSR s aggregated \$61.2 million and \$65.4 million at March 31, 2007 and March 31, 2006, respectively. The fair value is estimated by discounting estimated future cash flows from the servicing assets using discount rates that approximate current market rates. The fair value as of March 31, 2007 was determined utilizing a 12% discount rate, credit losses net of mortgage insurance (as a percent of current principal balance) of 3.3% and an annual prepayment rate of 45%. The fair value as of March 31, 2006 was determined utilizing a 12% discount rate, credit losses net of mortgage insurance (as a percent of current principal balance) of 1.9% and an annual prepayment rate of 50%.

At March 31, 2007 the amortized cost basis on certain stratifications of the Company s MSR s exceeded their fair value. The impairment of \$1.0 million was recognized in current period earnings. This amount is included in the fee income line item on the condensed consolidated statements

of income. The Company did not recognize an impairment on MSR s during the three months ended March 31, 2006.

The Company receives annual servicing fees approximating 0.50% of the outstanding balance and rights to future cash flows arising after the investors in the securitization trusts have received the return for which they contracted. Servicing fees received from the securitization trusts were \$16.3 million and \$15.7 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively.

The Company holds, as custodian, principal and interest collected from borrowers on behalf of the securitization trusts, as well as funds collected from borrowers to ensure timely payment of hazard and primary mortgage insurance and property taxes related to the properties securing the loans. These funds are not owned by the Company and are held in trust. The Company held, as custodian, \$494.5 million and \$563.5 million at March 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively.

#### Note 9. Fair Value Accounting

Effective January 1, 2007, the Company adopted SFAS 157 and SFAS 159. Both standards address aspects of the expanding application of fair value accounting.

#### Fair Value Measurements (SFAS 157)

SFAS 157 defines fair value, establishes a consistent framework for measuring fair value and expands disclosure requirements about fair value measurements. SFAS 157, among other things, requires the Company to maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs when measuring fair value.

These valuation techniques are based upon observable and unobservable inputs. Observable inputs reflect market data obtained from independent sources, while unobservable inputs reflect the Company s market assumptions. These two types of inputs create the following fair value hierarchy:

Level 1 Quoted prices for identical instruments in active markets

Level 2 Quoted prices for similar instruments in active markets; quoted prices for identical or similar instruments in markets that are not active; and model-derived valuations whose inputs are observable or whose significant value drivers are observable.

Level 3 Instruments whose significant value drivers are unobservable.

The Company determines fair value based upon quoted prices when available or through the use of alternative approaches, such as discounting the expected cash flows using market interest rates commensurate with the credit quality and duration of the investment. The methods the Company uses to determine fair value on an instrument specific basis are detailed in the section titled Valuation Methods , below.

The Company recognized a cumulative-effect adjustment resulting from the adoption of SFAS 157 resulting from the Company s change in policies to measure fair value of trading securities. Upon adoption of SFAS 157 the Company began using quoted market prices which constitute the Company s highest and best execution for its trading securities as compared to the midpoint of mid-market pricing which was used at December 31 2006.

Detailed below are the December 31, 2006 carrying values prior to adoption, the transition adjustments booked to opening accumulated deficit and the fair values (that is, the carrying values at January 1, 2007 after adoption) for the trading securities the Company held at January 1, 2007: (dollars in thousands):

Description	(Car	nber 31, 2006 rying value prior to doption)	Adju Janua	ative-effect stment to ıry 1, 2007 lated Deficit	(Carry	uary 1, 2007 ing value after doption)
•	<b>ب</b>	• /	¢		¢.	
Mortgage securities trading	\$	329,361	\$	5,430	\$	334,791

The following table presents for each of the fair value hierarchy levels, the Company s assets and liabilities which are measured at fair value on a recurring basis as of March 31, 2007 (dollars in thousands).

	Fair Value Measurements at Reporting Date Using					ing Date
		Quoted Price Active Markets for Identical Assets	s in			
Description	Fair Value 3/31/2007	(	0	ificant Other Observable uts (Level 2)	Un	ignificant observable 1ts (Level 3)
Assets						
Mortgage securities trading	\$ 352,35	6 \$	\$	352,356	\$	
Mortgage securities available-for-sale	241,09	6				241,096
Derivative instruments, net	14,19	7		14,197		
Total Assets	\$ 607,64	9 \$	\$	366,553	\$	241,096
Liabilities						
Asset-backed bonds secured by mortgage securities	\$ 290,73	3 \$	\$	290,733	\$	

The following table provides a reconciliation of the beginning and ending balances for the Company s mortgage securities available-for-sale which are measured at fair value on a recurring basis using significant unobservable inputs (Level 3) from December 31, 2006 to March 31, 2007 (dollars in thousands):

	Cost Basis	Unrealized Gain (Loss)	Estimated Fair Value of Mortgage Securities
As of December 31, 2006	\$ 310,760	\$ 38,552	\$ 349,312
Increases (decreases) to mortgage securities:			
Transfer to mortgage securities trading upon adoption of SFAS 159	(47,814)	1,131	(46,683)
Accretion of income (A)	19,647		19,647
Proceeds from paydowns of securities (A) (B)	(71,594)		(71,594)
Impairment on mortgage securities available-for-sale	(3,424)	3,424	
Mark-to-market value adjustment		(9,586)	(9,586)
Net decrease to mortgage securities	(103,185)	(5,031)	(108,216)
As of March 31, 2007	\$ 207,575	\$ 33,521	\$ 241,096

<sup>(</sup>A) Cash received on mortgage securities with no cost basis was \$1.9 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007.

<sup>(</sup>B) For mortgage securities with a remaining cost basis, the Company reduces the cost basis by the amount of cash that is contractually due from the securitization trusts. In contrast, for mortgage securities in which the cost basis has previously reached zero, the Company records in interest income the amount of cash that is contractually due from the securitization trusts. In both cases, there are instances where the Company may not receive a portion of this cash until after the balance sheet reporting date. Therefore, these amounts are recorded as receivables from the securitization trusts. As of March 31, 2007 the Company had receivables from securitization trusts of \$9.8 million, related to mortgage securities available-for-sale with a remaining cost basis. Also the Company had receivables from securitization trusts of \$0.2 million related to mortgage securities with a zero cost basis as of March 31, 2007.

The following table provides quantitative disclosures about the fair value measurements for the Company s assets which are measured at fair value on a nonrecurring basis as of March 31, 2007 (dollars in thousands).

	Q	Fair Va puoted Prices Active Markets for Identical Assets			U
Description	Fair Value at 3/31/2007	(Level 1)	Significant Other Observable Inputs (Level 2)	Uno	gnificant observable ts (Level 3)
Mortgage loans held-for-sale	\$ 227,242	\$	\$	\$	227,242
Real estate owned	34,410				34,410
Mortgage servicing rights	20,149				20,149
Total	\$ 281,801	\$	\$	\$	281,801

Mortgage loans held-for-sale have a carrying value of \$1.2 billion as of March 31, 2007 of which \$227.2 million were written down to fair value with the remaining balance recorded at cost. The loans which are carried at fair value had a cost basis of \$244.4 million resulting in a valuation adjustment of \$17.2 million during the first quarter of 2007.

At the time a mortgage loan held-for-sale or held-in-portfolio becomes real estate owned, the Company records the property at the lower of its carrying amount or fair value. Upon foreclosure and through liquidation, the Company evaluates the property s fair value as compared to its carrying amount and records a valuation adjustment when the carrying amount exceeds fair value. For mortgage loans held-for-sale, any valuation adjustments are recorded to earnings in the (losses gains on sales of mortgage assets line item of the Company s condensed consolidated income statements. For mortgage loans held-in-portfolio, any valuation adjustments at the time the loan becomes real estate owned is charged to the allowance for credit losses. Any subsequent valuation adjustments are recorded to earnings in the (losses) gains on sales of mortgage assets line item of the Company s condensed of mortgage assets line item of the Company s condensed consolidated income statements. During the first quarter of 2007, the Company recorded \$4.4 million of losses due to valuation adjustments in its condensed consolidated income statements.

MSRs have a carrying value of \$52.5 million as of March 31, 2007 of which \$20.1 million were written down to fair value with the remaining balance recorded at amortized cost. Periodically, the Company evaluates the carrying value of originated MSRs based on their estimated fair value. If the estimated fair value, using a discounted cash flow methodology, is less than the carrying amount of the mortgage servicing rights, the mortgage servicing rights are written down to the amount of the estimated fair value. For purposes of evaluating and measuring impairment of MSRs the Company stratifies the mortgage servicing rights based on their predominant risk characteristics. The most predominant risk characteristic considered is period of origination. The Company recorded an impairment of \$1 million during the first quarter of 2007 related to the stratums which had a fair value lower than amortized cost.

The following table provides a summary of the impact to earnings for the three months ended March 31, 2007 from the Company s assets and liabilities which are measured at fair value on a recurring and nonrecurring basis as of March 31, 2007 (dollars in thousands).

Asset or Liability Measured at Fair Value	Fair Value Measurement Frequency	Ad In Cur	air Value ljustments cluded In rent Period Earnings	Income Statement Line Item Impacted
Mortgage securities trading	Recurring	\$	(50,059)	Fair value adjustments
Mortgage securities available-for-sale	Recurring		(3,424)	Impairment on mortgage securities available-for-sale
Derivative instruments, net	Recurring		(2,671)	(Losses) gains on derivative instruments
Asset-backed bonds secured by mortgage securities	Recurring		40,568	Fair value adjustments
Mortgage loans held-for-sale	Nonrecurring		(17,186)	Valuation adjustment on mortgage loans held-for-sale
Real estate owned	Nonrecurring		(4,415)	(Losses) gains on sales of mortgage assets
Mortgage servicing rights	Nonrecurring		(1,021)	Fee income
Total Fair Value Losses Included in Current Period Earnings		\$	(38,208)	

#### Valuation Methods

**Mortgage securities trading.** Trading securities are recorded at fair value with gains and losses, realized and unrealized, included in earnings. The Company uses the specific identification method in computing realized gains or losses. Fair value is estimated using quoted market prices. The Company determined these quoted market prices would qualify as Level 2 due to the inactive and illiquid nature of the market for these securities. The Company recorded a cumulative-effect adjustment to its accumulated deficit of \$5.4 million which represented a gain on its mortgage securities trading as part of the adoption of FAS 157 as of January 1, 2007. This cumulative-effect adjustment resulted from the Company s change in policies to use quoted market prices which constitute the Company s highest and best execution as compared to the midpoint of mid-market pricing at December 31, 2006.

**Mortgage securities available-for-sale.** Mortgage securities available-for-sale represent beneficial interests the Company retains in securitization and resecuritization transactions which include residual securities. The Company had no subordinated securities included within the mortgage securities available-for-sale classification as of March 31, 2007. Mortgage securities classified as available-for-sale are reported at their estimated fair value with unrealized gains and losses reported in accumulated other comprehensive income. To the extent that the cost basis of mortgage securities exceeds the fair value and the unrealized loss is considered to be other than temporary, an impairment charge is recognized and the amount recorded in accumulated other comprehensive income or loss is reclassified to earnings as a realized loss. The specific identification method is used in computing realized gains or losses. The Company uses two methodologies for determining the initial value of its residual securities 1) the whole loan price methodology and 2) the discount rate methodology. The Company believes the best estimate of the initial value of the residual securities it retains in its securitizations accounted for as sales is derived from the market value of the pooled loans. As such, the Company generally will try to use the whole loan price methodology when significant open market sales pricing data is available. Under this method, the initial value of the loans transferred in a securitization accounted for as a sale is estimated based on the expected open market sales price of a similar pool. In open market transactions, the purchaser has the right to reject loans at its discretion. In a loan securitization, loans generally cannot be rejected. As a result, the Company adjust the market price for the loans to compensate for the estimated value of rejected loans. The market price of the securities retained is derived by deducting the percent of net proceeds received in the securitization (i.e. the economic value of

An implied yield (discount rate) is derived by taking the projected cash flows generated using assumptions for prepayments, expected credit losses and interest rates and then solving for the discount rate required to present value the cash flows back to the initial value derived above. The Company then ascertains whether the resulting discount rate is commensurate with current market conditions. Additionally, the initial discount rate serves as the initial accretable yield used to recognize income on the securities.

When significant open market pricing information is not readily available to the Company, it uses the discount rate methodology. Under this method, the Company first analyzes market discount rates for similar assets. After establishing the market discount rate, the projected cash flows are discounted back to ascertain the initial value of the residual securities. The Company then ascertains whether the resulting initial value is

commensurate with current market conditions.

At each reporting period subsequent to the initial valuation of the residual securities, the fair value of the residual securities is estimated based on the present value of future expected cash flows to be received. Management s best estimate of key assumptions, including credit losses, prepayment speeds, the market discount rates and forward yield curves commensurate with the risks involved, are used in estimating future cash flows.

**Derivative instruments.** The fair value of derivative instruments is estimated by discounting the projected future cash flows using appropriate market rates.

Asset-backed bonds secured by mortgage securities. The Company elected the fair value option for the asset-backed bonds issued from NovaStar ABS CDO I, which closed in the first quarter of 2007. The election was made for these liabilities to help reduce income statement volatility which arises due to the mismatch in fair value accounting between the trading securities included in this deal and the debt issued to finance them. Fair value is estimated using quoted market prices. The Company determined these quoted market prices would qualify as Level 2 due to the inactive and illiquid nature of the market.

**Mortgage loans held-for-sale.** Mortgage loans held-for-sale are carried at the lower of cost or fair value. For current performing loans and loans less than 90 days delinquent, the Company estimates fair value by discounting projected cash flows using market discount rates at which similar pools of loans would be discounted in the market. The cash flows are based on management s assumptions including credit losses and prepayment speeds. For loans which are delinquent greater than 90 days, the Company estimates fair value at their liquidation value less selling costs using management s assumptions which include the frequency and severity of losses. The frequency and severities are based on historical performance data for similar assets. For any pool of loans within the two pools described above which have been sold and have yet to settle, the Company uses the sales price of the transaction as its estimate of fair value.

**Real estate owned.** Real estate owned is carried at the lower of cost or fair value less estimated selling costs. The Company estimates fair value at the asset s liquidation value less selling costs using management s assumptions which are based on historical loss severities for similar assets.

**Mortgage servicing rights.** The Company estimates the fair value of its mortgage servicing rights based on a discounted cash flow methodology incorporating numerous assumptions including servicing income, servicing costs, market discount rates and prepayment speeds.

**Removal of accounts provision/Due to trusts.** The removal of accounts provision and due to trusts line items are carried at fair value and consist of loans in securitization trusts which are between 90 and 119 days past due. As of March 31, 2007 the removal of accounts provision had a fair value of \$102.2 million, which was included in the mortgage loans held for sale line on the condensed consolidated balance sheet. The offsetting liability of \$102.2 million is reflected by the due to securitization trusts line on the condensed consolidated balance sheet as of March 31, 2007. The Company estimates fair value of the mortgage loans at their liquidation value less selling costs using management s assumptions which include frequencies and severities. The frequencies are based on historical performance data for similar assets. The carrying amount of the removal of accounts provision asset and the due to trusts liability will always be equal and offsetting. Therefore, there is never a net income effect on the Company s condensed consolidated income statements for these line items.

#### Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities (SFAS 159)

Under SFAS 159, the Company may elect to report most financial instruments and certain other items at fair value on an instrument-by-instrument basis with changes in fair value reported in earnings. After the initial adoption, the election is made at the acquisition of an eligible financial asset, financial liability, or firm commitment or when certain specified reconsideration events occur. The fair value election may not be revoked once an election is made.

Additionally, the transition provisions of SFAS 159 permit a one-time election for existing positions at the adoption date with a cumulative-effect adjustment included in opening retained earnings and future changes in fair value reported in earnings.

On January 1, 2007 the Company adopted the provisions of SFAS 159. The Company elected the fair value option for the asset-backed bonds issued from NovaStar ABS CDO I, which closed in the first quarter of 2007. The Company elected the fair value option for these liabilities to help reduce earnings volatility which arises due to the mismatch in fair value accounting between the mortgage securities trading and the debt issued to finance them. The asset-backed bonds which are being carried at fair value are included in the asset-backed bonds secured by mortgage securities line item on the condensed consolidated balance sheets. Also included in this line item is \$1.6 million in outstanding asset-backed bonds from the Company s 2005-N1 NIM securitization, which the Company did not elect fair value treatment due to the relatively short remaining life of this debt. The Company recognized a fair value adjustment of \$40.6 million during the first quarter of 2007 which is included in the Fair value adjustments line item on the condensed consolidated statements of income. The Company calculates interest expense for these asset-backed bonds based on the prevailing coupon rates of the specific classes of debt and records interest expense in the period incurred. Interest expense amounts are included in the interest expense line item of the condensed consolidated income statements.

In accordance with the Company s adoption of SFAS 159, the Company redesignated two mortgage securities with a fair value of \$46.7 million from the available-for-sale to the trading classification on January 1, 2007 and the related unrealized losses of \$1.1 million were reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income to accumulated deficit on the condensed consolidated balance sheet as a cumulative effect adjustment.

The Company has not elected fair value accounting for any other balance sheet items as allowed by SFAS 159.

The following table shows the impact of electing the fair value option for the three months ended March 31, 2007 (dollars in thousands):

	Unpaid Prin	cipal	
	Balance as	of Gain	
Description	March 31, 2	2007 Recogniz	ed Balance at Fair Value
Asset-backed bonds secured by mortgage securities	\$ 331.	301 \$ 40,50	58 \$ 290,733

The \$40.6 million gain was recorded directly to the fair value adjustments line item within the condensed consolidated statements of income as this CDO closed in the first quarter of 2007. Therefore, there was no cumulative-effect adjustment to retained earnings related to this transaction. Substantially all of the \$40.6 million change in fair value of the asset-backed bonds is considered to be related to specific credit risk as all of the bonds are floating rate. The change in credit risk was caused by spreads widening in the asset-backed securities market during the first quarter of 2007.

In accordance with SFAS 159, debt issuance costs are current period expenses and are not amortized over the life of the debt on a level-yield basis. The \$4.7 million in expenses the Company incurred as part of the issuance of NovaStar ABS CDO I were included in current period earnings in the professional and outside services line item on the condensed consolidated statements of income.

#### Note 10. Commitments and Contingencies

**Commitments.** The Company has commitments to borrowers to fund residential mortgage loans as well as commitments to purchase and sell mortgage loans to third parties. At March 31, 2007, the Company had outstanding commitments to originate and sell loans of \$374.8 million and \$170.4 million, respectively. The Company had no outstanding commitments to purchase loans at March 31, 2007. At December 31, 2006, the Company had outstanding commitments to originate and purchase loans of \$774.0 million and \$11.8 million, respectively. The Company had no outstanding commitments to originate and purchase loans of \$774.0 million and \$11.8 million, respectively. The Company had no outstanding commitments to originate and purchase loans of \$774.0 million and \$11.8 million, respectively. The Company had no outstanding commitments to sell loans at December 31, 2006. The commitments to originate and purchase loans do not necessarily represent future cash requirements, as some portion of the commitments are likely to expire without being drawn upon.

In the ordinary course of business, the Company sells whole pools of loans with recourse for borrower defaults. When whole pools are sold as opposed to securitized, the third party has recourse against the Company for certain borrower defaults. Because the loans are no longer on the Company s balance sheet, the recourse component is considered a guarantee. The Company maintained a \$7.3 million reserve related to these guarantees as of March 31, 2007 compared to a \$1.8 million reserve as of March 31, 2006. During the first three months of 2007, the Company sold \$73.7 million of loans at par with recourse for borrower defaults compared to \$357.5 million for the same period of 2006. During the first three months of 2007 the Company paid \$82.0 million in cash to repurchase loans sold to third parties compared to \$5.6 million for the same period of 2006.

In the ordinary course of business, the Company sells loans to securitization trusts and guarantees losses suffered by the trusts resulting from defects in the loan origination process. Defects may occur in the loan documentation and underwriting process, either through processing errors made by the Company or through intentional or unintentional misrepresentations made by the borrower or agents during those processes. If a

defect is identified, the Company is required to repurchase the loan. As of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006, the Company had loans sold with

recourse with an outstanding principal balance of \$11.3 billion and \$12.6 billion, respectively. Historically, repurchases of loans where a defect has occurred have been insignificant; therefore, the Company has recorded no reserves related to these guarantees.

**Contingencies.** In March 2002, an action was filed against NHMI in Superior Court of Orange County, California entitled American Interbanc Mortgage, LLC v. NovaStar Home Mortgage, Inc. et. al. In the action, the plaintiff alleged that NHMI and two other mortgage companies engaged in false advertising and unfair competition under a California statute permitting lawsuits by a competitor. On May 4, 2007, a jury returned a verdict by a 9-3 vote awarding plaintiff \$15.9 million. Such award may be trebled under the applicable California statute. The award is joint and several against the three defendants including NHMI. It is unknown if the other two defendants have the financial ability to pay any of the award. NHMI is currently reviewing its alternatives and will first ask the trial court to overturn the verdict because NHMI does not believe the verdict is supported by the facts. Absent such a decision NHMI is currently reviewing its various options for appeal. There can be no assurances that these efforts will be successful. At this time, the trial court has not entered a judgment. Furthermore, NHMI has a variety of alternative legal steps that can be taken. As such, it is too early in the process to determine that a liability is probable nor estimatable, therefore, the Company has not recorded any liability or corresponding charge to earnings related to this case.

Since April 2004, a number of substantially similar class action lawsuits have been filed and consolidated into a single action in the United States District Court for the Western District of Missouri. The consolidated complaint names the Company and three of the Company s executive officers as defendants and generally alleges that the defendants made public statements that were misleading for failing to disclose certain regulatory and licensing matters. The plaintiffs purport to have brought this consolidated action on behalf of all persons who purchased the Company s common stock (and sellers of put options on the Company s common stock) during the period October 29, 2003 through April 8, 2004. On January 14, 2005, the Company filed a motion to dismiss this action, and on May 12, 2005, the court denied such motion. On February 8, 2007, the court certified the case as a class action, and on February 20, 2007, the Company filed a motion to reconsider with the court. The Company believes that these claims are without merit and continues to vigorously defend against them.

In the wake of the securities class action, the Company has also been named as a nominal defendant in several derivative actions brought against certain of the Company s officers and directors in Missouri and Maryland. The complaints in these actions generally claim that the defendants are liable to the Company for failing to monitor corporate affairs so as to ensure compliance with applicable state licensing and regulatory requirements. The parties have reached a settlement of the derivative actions under which the Company agrees to adopt certain corporate governance measures and the Company s insurance carrier will pay attorney s fees to plaintiffs counsel. The settlement agreement, which has not yet been finalized, will be subject to court approval after notice of the settlement terms is provided to shareholders.

In April 2005, three putative class actions filed against NHMI and certain of its affiliates were consolidated for pre-trial proceedings in the United States District Court for the Southern District of Georgia entitled In Re NovaStar Home Mortgage, Inc. Mortgage Lending Practices Litigation. These cases contend that NHMI improperly shared settlement service fees with limited liability companies in which NHMI had an interest (the LLCs), in violation of the fee splitting and anti-referral provisions of the federal Real Estate Settlement Procedures Act (RESPA), and also allege certain violations of state law and civil conspiracy. Plaintiffs seek treble damages with respect to the RESPA claims, disgorgement of fees with respect to the state law claims as well as other damages, injunctive relief, and attorneys fees. In addition, two other related class actions have been filed in state courts. Miller v. NovaStar Financial, Inc., et al., was filed in October 2004 in the Circuit Court of Madison County, Illinois and Jones et al. v. NovaStar Home Mortgage, Inc., et al., was filed in December 2004 in the Circuit Court for Baltimore City, Maryland. In the Miller case, plaintiffs allege a violation of the Illinois Consumer Fraud and Deceptive Practices Act and civil conspiracy and contend certain LLCs provided settlement services without the borrower s knowledge. The plaintiffs in the Miller case seek a disgorgement of fees, other damages, injunctive relief and attorney s fees on behalf of the class of plaintiffs. In the Jones case, the plaintiffs allege the LLCs violated the Maryland Mortgage Lender Law by acting as lenders and/or brokers in Maryland without proper licenses and contend this arrangement amounted to a civil conspiracy. The plaintiffs in the Jones case seek a disgorgement of fees and attorney s fees. In January 2007, all of the plaintiffs and NHMI agreed upon a nationwide settlement, but all aspects of the settlement have not yet been finalized. Since not all class members will elect to be part of the settlement, the Company estimated the probable obligation related to the settlement to be in a range of \$3.9 million to \$4.7 million. In accordance with SFAS No. 5, Accounting for Contingencies, the Company recorded a charge to earnings of \$3.9 million in December of 2006. This amount is included in Accounts payable and other liabilities on the Company s consolidated balance sheet and included in Professional and outside services on the Company s consolidated statement of income.

In December 2005, a putative class action was filed against NMI in the United States District Court for the Western District of Washington entitled Pierce et al. v. NovaStar Mortgage, Inc. Plaintiffs contend that NMI failed to disclose prior to closing that a broker payment would be made on their loans, which was an unfair and deceptive practice in violation of the Washington Consumer Protection Act. Plaintiffs seek excess interest charged, and treble damages as provided in the Washington Consumer Protection Act and attorney s fees. On October 31, 2006, the district court granted plaintiffs motion to certify a Washington state class. NMI sought to appeal the grant of class certification; however, a panel of the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals denied the request for interlocutory appeal so review of the class certification order must wait until after a final judgment is entered, if necessary. The case is currently set for trial on June 11, 2007. NMI believes that it has valid defenses to plaintiffs claims and it intends to vigorously defend against them.

In December 2005, a putative class action was filed against NHMI in the United States District Court for the Middle District of Louisiana entitled Pearson v. NovaStar Home Mortgage, Inc. Plaintiff contends that NHMI violated the federal Fair Credit Reporting Act (FCRA) in connection with its use of pre-approved offers of credit. Plaintiff seeks (on his own behalf, as well as for others similarly situated) statutory damages, other nominal damages, punitive damages and attorney s fees and costs. In January 2007, the named plaintiff and NHMI agreed to settle the lawsuit for a nominal amount.

Since February 2007, a number of substantially similar putative class actions have been filed in the United States District Court for the Western District of Missouri. The complaints name the Company and three of the Company s executive officers as defendants and generally allege, among other things, that the defendants made materially false and misleading statements regarding the Company s business and financial results. The plaintiffs purport to have brought the actions on behalf of all persons who purchased or otherwise acquired the Company s common stock during the period

May 4, 2006 through February 20, 2007. The Company believes that these claims are without merit and will vigorously defend against them.

In addition to those matters listed above, the Company is currently a party to various other legal proceedings and claims, including, but not limited to, breach of contract claims, class action or individual claims for violations of the RESPA, FLSA, federal and state laws prohibiting employment discrimination, federal and state laws prohibiting discrimination in lending and federal and state licensing and consumer protection laws.

While management, including internal counsel, currently believes that the ultimate outcome of all these proceedings and claims will not have a material adverse effect on the Company s financial condition or results of operations, litigation is subject to inherent uncertainties. If an unfavorable ruling were to occur, there exists the possibility of a material adverse impact on the Company s financial condition and results of operations.

#### Note 11. Issuance of Capital Stock

The Company sold 140,374 shares of its common stock during the three months ended March 31, 2007 under its Direct Stock Purchase and Dividend Reinvestment Plan ( DRIP ). Net proceeds of \$3.2 million were raised under these sales of common stock.

During the first three months of 2007, 497,110 shares of common stock were issued under the Company s stock-based compensation plan. Proceeds of \$0.2 million were received under these issuances.

#### Note 12. Comprehensive Income

Comprehensive income includes revenues, expenses, gains and losses that are not included in net income. The following is a rollforward of accumulated other comprehensive income for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 (dollars in thousands):

	For tl	he Three Mont 2007	ths Ende	ed March 31, 2006
Net Income	\$	46,014	\$	24,028
Other comprehensive (loss) income:				
Change in unrealized gain on mortgage securities available-for-sale, net of tax		(8,859)		(10,315)
Impairment on mortgage securities available-for-sale reclassified to earnings, net of tax		3,396		1,965
Reclassification adjustment into income for derivatives used in cash flow hedges		(130)		
Change in unrealized gain on derivative instruments used in cash flow hedges		(92)		
Other comprehensive loss		(5,685)		(8,350)
Total comprehensive income	\$	40,329	\$	15,678

#### Note 13. Interest Income

The following table presents the components of interest income for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 (dollars in thousands):

	For the	e Three Month 2007	hs Ended March 3 2006		
Interest income:					
Mortgage securities	\$	31,714	\$	42,575	
Mortgage loans held-for-sale		39,665		33,184	
Mortgage loans held-in-portfolio		49,980		1,802	
Other interest income(A)		9,678		7,111	
Total interest income	\$	131,037	\$	84,672	

# Table of Contents

<sup>(</sup>A) Other interest income includes interest earned on funds the Company holds as custodian, interest from corporate operating cash and interest earned on the Company s warehouse notes receivable.

#### Note 14. Interest Expense

The following table presents the components of interest expense for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 (dollars in thousands):

	For th	d March 31, 2006		
Interest expense:				
Short-term borrowings secured by mortgage loans	\$	28,860	\$	22,767
Short-term borrowings secured by mortgage securities		6,287		946
Other short-term borrowings		245		
Asset-backed bonds secured by mortgage loans		38,751		328
Asset-backed bonds secured by mortgage securities		2,715		1,817
Junior subordinated debentures		2,022		1,071
Total interest expense	\$	78,880	\$	26,929

#### Note 15. Exit or Disposal Activities

On March 14, 2007, the Company s Audit Committee committed the Company to a workforce reduction pursuant to a plan of termination (the Plan ). The Company is undertaking the Plan to align its organization with changing conditions in the mortgage market. The Plan resulted in the elimination of approximately 375 positions in the first quarter of 2007. The Plan will conclude during the second quarter of 2007.

The Company recorded a \$3.0 million pre-tax charge to earnings for the Plan in the first quarter of 2007. This amount is included in the compensation and benefits line item of the Company s condensed consolidated statements of income and it impacts the Company s mortgage lending segment. The total pre-tax charge to earnings consists primarily of one-time employment termination benefits. The Company s liability balance at March 31, 2007 related to the Plan was \$2.3 million which is included in the accounts payable and other liabilities line item on the condensed consolidated balance sheets.

The following is a reconciliation of the liability balance for the three months ended March 31, 2007 (dollars in thousands):

Beginning liability balance	\$
Recognition of the liability and charge to expense upon commencement of the Plan	3,032
Benefits paid during the period	(690)
Ending liability balance for amounts that will be paid in the second quarter of 2007	\$ 2,342

#### Note 16. Income Taxes

The components of income tax benefit attributable to continuing operations for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 were as follows (dollars in thousands):

	For the TI 20	ree Months H 07	March 31, 2006
Current:			
Federal	\$	860	\$ (5,039)
State and local		106	(507)
Total current		966	(5,546)

# Table of Contents

Deferred:(A)		
Federal	(103,389)	876
State and local	(12,953)	91
Total deferred	(116,342)	967
Total income tax benefit	\$ (115,376)	\$ (4,579)

(A) Does not reflect the deferred tax effects of unrealized gains and losses on mortgage securities-available-for-sale and derivative financial instruments that are included in shareholders equity except for amounts recognized by the REIT of \$11.2 million. As a result of these tax effects, shareholders equity (increased)/decreased by \$(0.7) million and \$3.0 million in the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively. Includes \$84.2 million of net deferred tax benefit (federal and state) recognized by the REIT during 2007, as a result of the Company s decision to revoke its REIT election effective January 1, 2008.

A reconciliation of the expected federal income tax benefit using the federal statutory tax rate of 35 percent to the Company s actual income tax benefit and resulting effective tax rate from continuing operations for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 were as follows (dollars in thousands):

	For the Thr Ended Ma	
	2007	2006
Income tax at statutory rate	\$ (24,277)	\$ 7,236
Benefit of REIT election	(4,719)	(11,578)
State income taxes, net of federal tax benefit(A)	(8,351)	(270)
Tax effect of REIT Revocation effective January 1, 2008	(78,096)	
Other	67	33
Total income tax benefit	\$ (115,376)	\$ (4,579)

(A) The period ended March 31, 2007 includes a \$6.1 million state deferred tax benefit (net of federal benefit) recognized by the REIT, as a result of the Company s decision to revoke its REIT election effective January 1, 2008.

Significant components of the Company s deferred tax assets and liabilities at March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006 were as follows (dollars in thousands):

	March 31, 2007(A)	December 31, 2006
Deferred tax assets:		
Federal net operating loss carryforwards	\$ 61,626	\$ 19,055
Excess inclusion income	5,216	10,884
Basis difference investments	96,004	10,639
Allowance for loan losses	8,186	
Mark-to-market adjustment on loans		7,866
Deferred compensation	9,387	8,158
Loan sale recourse obligations	3,158	9,272
State net operating loss carryforwards	7,178	2,474
Other	9,633	6,630
Gross deferred tax asset	200,388	74,978
Valuation allowance	(2,165)	(685)
Deferred tax asset	198,223	74,293
Deferred tax liabilities:		
Mortgage servicing rights	19,782	23,675
Unrealized gain on available-for-sale securities	12,328	1,855
Other	1,901	1,575
Deferred tax liability	34,011	27,105
Net deferred tax asset	\$ 164,212	\$ 47,188

(A) Includes \$84.2 million of net deferred tax assets (federal and state) recognized by the REIT, as a result of the Company s decision to revoke its REIT election effective January 1, 2008.

NovaStar Financial, Inc. ( NFI ) has elected to be treated as a REIT for federal income tax purposes and, as such, is not required to pay any corporate level income taxes as long as NFI remains a REIT and distributes 100 percent of its taxable income in the form of dividend distributions to its shareholders.

Deferred taxes are required to be determined for each tax-paying component of a consolidated entity. The REIT and the taxable REIT subsidiary ( the TRS ) have previously been viewed as two separate components for this purpose. Historically, the Company has recorded deferred taxes only at the TRS. Conversely, prior to March 31, 2007, the Company has not recorded deferred taxes at the REIT because of its intent to operate NFI as a REIT.

During the first quarter of 2007, the Company disclosed that management was evaluating whether it was in shareholders best interests to retain NFI s status as a REIT. Based on these evaluations, management has concluded it is in the best interest of shareholders to revoke NFI s REIT election. On May 3, 2007, the Company s Board of Directors approved a resolution enabling management to take the necessary steps to revoke NFI s REIT election effective January 1, 2008. Management intends to carry out this plan.

The decision to revoke NFI s REIT status was based on several significant factors. First, operating as a REIT restricts the Company s ability to operate its business. The REIT source of income tests and diversification of assets tests not only limits the Company s ability to hedge its interest rate risk, but also unduly restricts the Company s ability to efficiently expand its portfolio management business. Second, since the Company s ability to required to distribute most of its earnings in the form of dividends to shareholders to comply with REIT distribution requirements, the Company s ability to retain capital to grow its business is significantly reduced. Third, the Company s projections demonstrate that it will not generate taxable income at the REIT from 2007 through 2011. This is due primarily to the expected reversal of deductible temporary differences that have accumulated over the past several years. In years prior to 2007, the Company experienced significantly higher taxable income compared to financial statement income. This was due primarily to timing differences between financial statement and income tax recognition of income and losses on the Company s portfolio of interest-only mortgage securities. Without taxable income, the Company will not have a requirement to distribute dividends to shareholders.

Because of the Company s decision to revoke NFI s REIT status effective January 1, 2008, the Company scheduled the reversal of deductible and taxable temporary differences as of December 31, 2006 (as well as new temporary differences originating during 2007) for amounts to be realized during the Company s final calendar year as a REIT and for amounts to be realized in subsequent taxable years. NFI will be taxable as a C corporation in the tax year the revocation of its REIT election is effective (2008) and for subsequent taxable years. Accordingly, NFI recorded deferred taxes as of March 31, 2007 based on estimated cumulative temporary differences at January 1, 2008 that are expected to reverse in a subsequent taxable year.

All differences between financial statement carrying amounts and tax bases (i.e. cumulative temporary differences or CTD s) accumulated as of December 31, 2006 were based on actual financial statement balances and the Company s best estimate of income tax balances, as the Company has yet to file its 2006 REIT income tax return. These CTD s were then rolled forward through January 1, 2008 for what the Company estimates to be realized on NFI s final REIT return for 2007. In rolling forward the projected CTD s, the Company used estimates based on calendar year 2007 projections of financial statement income, securitization activity, interest income, bad debt expenses, and other estimates. Such estimates were derived from information best available as of March 31, 2007 as well as assumptions on information that is not yet available and are likely to change. It is reasonable to expect changes to our estimate of the deferred tax assets and liabilities in the remaining 2007 interim periods, as actual information becomes available. Such changes will affect our income tax expense and will increase the volatility of the effective tax rate during 2007.

Based on our estimate of temporary differences as of March 31, 2007, NFI will have approximately \$253.2 million of net future deductible timing differences remaining at January 1, 2008. Accordingly NFI recorded a net deferred tax asset of \$95.4 million (excluding the deferred tax liability on unrealized gains from available for sale securities of \$11.2 million) using an effective tax rate of approximately 37.7%. The effective tax rate of 37.7% was calculated by including the REIT in consolidated/combined tax returns with the TRS beginning in 2008.

In determining the amount of deferred tax assets to recognize in the financial statements, the Company evaluates the likelihood of realizing such benefits in future periods. FASB Statement No. 109 Accounting for Income Taxes (FAS 109) requires the recognition of a valuation allowance if it is more likely than not that all or some portion of the deferred tax asset will not be realized. FAS 109 indicates the more likely than not threshold is a level of likelihood that is more than 50 percent.

Under FAS 109, companies are required to identify and consider all available evidence, both positive and negative, in determining whether it is more likely than not that all or some portion of its deferred tax assets will not be realized. Positive evidence includes, but is not limited to the following: cumulative earnings in recent years, earnings expected in future years, excess appreciated asset value over the tax basis, and positive industry trends. Negative evidence includes, but is not limited to the following: cumulative earning losses or tax credits carryforwards expiring, and adverse industry trends.

The weight given to the potential effect of negative and positive evidence should be commensurate with the extent to which it can be objectively verified. Accordingly, the more negative evidence that exists requires more positive evidence to counter, thus making it more difficult to support a conclusion that a valuation allowance is not needed for all or some of the deferred tax assets. A cumulative loss in recent years is significant negative evidence that is difficult to overcome when determining the need for a valuation allowance. Similarly, cumulative earnings in recent years represents significant positive objective evidence. If the weight of the positive evidence is sufficient to support a conclusion that it is more likely than not that a deferred tax asset will be realized, a valuation allowance should not be recorded.

The Company examines and weighs all available evidence (both positive and negative and both historical and forecasted) in the process of determining whether it is more likely than not that a deferred tax asset will be realized. Additionally, the Company evaluates the realization of its recorded deferred tax assets on an interim and annual basis. The Company does not record a valuation allowance if the weight of the positive evidence exceeds the negative evidence and is sufficient to support a conclusion that it is more likely than not that its deferred tax asset will be realized.

If the weighted positive evidence is not sufficient to support a conclusion that it is more likely than not that all or some of the Company s deferred tax assets will be realized, the Company considers all alternative sources of taxable income identified in FAS 109 in determining the amount of valuation allowance to be recorded. Alternative sources of taxable income identified in FAS 109 include the following: 1) taxable income in prior carryback year, 2) future reversals of existing taxable temporary differences, 3) future taxable income exclusive of reversing temporary differences and carryforwards, and 4) tax planning strategies.

As a result of the decision to revoke its REIT election effective January 1, 2008, the Company evaluated the positive and negative evidence as of March 31, 2007 on a combined enterprise basis (i.e. the REIT and the TRS) to form its conclusion. The Company has not generated a cumulative loss in recent years. In addition, the Company has never experienced the expiration of a net operating loss in a significant taxing jurisdiction. The fact the Company has not experienced a cumulative loss in recent years is significant objective evidence in evaluating the need for a valuation allowance.

In determining the amount of valuation allowance to record as of March 31, 2007, if any, the Company concluded the weight given to the positive evidence supports a conclusion that it is more likely than not that \$176.5 million of the net deferred tax asset (excluding the deferred tax liability on unrealized gains from available for sale securities of \$12.3 million) of \$178.7 million as of March 31, 2007 will be realized. Based on these conclusions, the Company recorded a valuation allowance for deferred tax assets as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006 of \$2.2 million and \$0.7 million, respectively. The valuation allowance recorded by the Company relates to various separate company state net operating losses for which it determined it was more likely than not that such state net operating losses would not be realized.

In all future interim periods, the Company will continue to monitor all factors that impact positive and negative evidence relating to its deferred tax assets. If management concludes at any point in the future that negative evidence outweighs positive evidence, the Company may need to record a valuation allowance on some or all of its entire deferred tax asset. Factors that may lead to a change from positive to negative evidence include, but are not limited to: cumulative losses in recent years, losses expected in future years, a brief carryforward period, and significant differences from projected GAAP income or loss.

As of March 31, 2007, NFI Holding Corporation, the taxable REIT subsidiary, had an estimated federal net operating loss carryforward of \$176.0 million, which will be available to offset future taxable income. If not used, this net operating loss will begin to expire in 2025.

#### FIN 48

Effective January 1, 2007, the Company adopted FIN 48. FIN 48 requires a company to evaluate whether a tax position taken by the company will more likely than not be sustained upon examination by the appropriate taxing authority. It also provides guidance on how a company should measure the amount of benefit that the company is to recognize in its financial statements. As a result of the implementation of FIN 48, the Company recorded a \$1.1 million net liability as an increase to the opening balance of accumulated deficit. As of January 1, 2007, the total gross amount of unrecognized tax benefits was \$1.6 million. The total amount of unrecognized tax benefits that would impact the effective tax rate, if recognized, was \$1.1 million. While it is expected that the amount of unrecognized tax benefits will change in the next twelve months, the Company does not expect this change to have a significant impact on the results of operations or the financial position of the Company.

It is the Company s policy to recognize interest and penalties related to income tax matters in income tax expense. Interest and penalties related to income tax matters classified as a component of income tax expense was insignificant for the quarter ended March 31, 2007. Accrued interest and penalties was \$0.6 million as of January 1, 2007 and March 31, 2007.

The Company and its subsidiaries are subject to U.S. federal income tax as well as income tax of multiple state jurisdictions. Tax years 2003 to 2007 remain subject to examination for U.S. federal income tax and tax years 2002 to 2007 remain subject to examination by major state tax jurisdictions.

The activity in the accrued liability for unrecognized tax benefits for the quarter ended March 31, 2007 was as follows (dollars in thousands):

Beginning balance - January 1, 2007	\$ 1,554
Gross increases tax positions in prior period	30
Ending Balance March 31, 2007	\$ 1,584

#### Note 17. Segment Reporting

The Company reviews, manages and operates its business in three segments: mortgage portfolio management, mortgage lending and loan servicing. The Company s branch operations segment was discontinued as of June 30, 2006, therefore the Company no longer considers it as a segment. The branch operations are now included as part of the mortgage lending segment and are presented as discontinued operations. The prior period results have been reclassified to reflect this change. Mortgage portfolio management operating results are driven from the income generated on the assets the Company manages less associated costs. Mortgage lending operations include the marketing, underwriting and funding of loan production as well as the results of NHMI, a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company, which has been presented as a discontinued operations. Loan servicing operations represent the income and costs to service the Company s portfolio of loans.

Following is a summary of the operating results of the Company s segments for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, as reclassified to reflect the change in segment structure and the results of the discontinued operations for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 (dollars in thousands):

### For the Three Months Ended March 31, 2007

	Р	lortgage 'ortfolio nagement	Mortgage Lending	Loan Servicing	Eliminations	Total
Interest income	\$	83,556	\$ 40,515	\$ 6,966	\$	\$ 131,037
Interest expense		47,753	36,378		(5,251)	78,880
Net interest income before provision for credit losses		35,803	4,137	6,966	5,251	52,157
Provision for credit losses		(19,913)				(19,913)
Losses on sales of mortgage assets			(6,302)			(6,302)
Fair value adjustments		(9,491)				(9,491)
Valuation adjustment on mortgage loans held-for-sale			(17,186)			(17,186)
Premiums for mortgage loan insurance		(2,808)	(2,313)			(5,121)
Fee income			807	7,423	(2,199)	6,031
Gains (losses) on derivative instruments		378	(3,049)			(2,671)
Impairment on mortgage securities available-for-sale		(3,424)				(3,424)
Other income (expense), net		4,038	(6)		(3,052)	980
General and administrative expenses		(6,719)	(48,108)	(9,595)		(64,422)
(Loss) income from continuing operations before income tax expense		(2,136)	(72,020)	4,794		(69,362)
Income tax (benefit) expense		(90,857)	(26,267)	1,748		(115,376)
Net income (loss)	\$	88,721	\$ (45,753)	\$ 3,046	\$	\$ 46,014

# For the Three Months Ended March 31, 2006

	P	lortgage ortfolio nagement	Mortgage Lending	Loan Servicing	Eliı	minations	Total
Interest income	\$	44,954	\$ 33,898	\$ 5,820	\$		\$ 84,672
Interest expense		3,767	26,690			(3,528)	26,929
Net interest income before provision for credit losses		41,187	7,208	5,820		3,528	57,743
Provision for credit losses		(3,545)					(3,545)
Gains on sales of mortgage assets		326	18,920			(19,213)	33
Fair value adjustments		2,370					2,370
Valuation adjustment on mortgage loans held-for-sale			(1,949)				(1,949)
Premiums for mortgage loan insurance		(56)	(2,292)				(2,348)
Fee income			1,600	6,012		(42)	7,570
Gains on derivative instruments			8,591				8,591
Impairment on mortgage securities available-for-sale		(1,965)					(1,965)
Other income (expense), net		4,483	(844)			(3,485)	154
General and administrative expenses		(4,326)	(32,053)	(9,601)			(45,980)
Income (loss) from continuing operations before income tax expense		38,474	(819)	2,231		(19,212)	20,674
Income tax expense (benefit)		2,027	(312)	851		(7,145)	(4,579)
Income (loss) from continuing operations		36,447	(507)	1,380		(12,067)	25,253
Loss from discontinued operations, net of income tax		, .	(1,225)	,		( ))	(1,225)
······································			(-,)				(-,)
Net income (loss)	\$	36,447	\$ (1,732)	\$ 1,380	\$	(12,067)	\$ 24,028

Intersegment revenues and expenses that were eliminated in consolidation were as follows for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 (dollars in thousands):

	For th End	31,				
	2007	2007 2				
Amounts paid to (received from) mortgage portfolio management from (to) mortgage lending:						
Interest income on intercompany debt	\$ 5,25	1	\$	3,528		
Guaranty, commitment, loan sale and securitization fees	93	4		990		
Gains on sales of mortgage loans			(1	19,148)		
Gains on sales of mortgage securities-available-for-sale retained in securitizations				(65)		
Amounts paid to (received from) mortgage portfolio management from (to) loan servicing:						
Loan servicing fees	\$ (2,14	6)	\$	(36)		
Amounts paid to (received from) mortgage lending from (to) loan servicing:						
Loan servicing fees	\$ (5	3)	\$	(6)		

### Note 18. Earnings Per Share

The computations of basic and diluted earnings per share for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 (dollars in thousands, except per share amounts):

	For the Three Months Ended March 31, 2007 2006		
Numerator:	2007		2000
Income from continuing operations	\$ 46,014	4	\$ 25,253
Dividends on preferred shares	(1,66	3)	(1,663)
Income from continuing operations available to common shareholders Loss from discontinued operations, net of income tax	44,35	1	23,590 (1,225)
Net income available to common shareholders	\$ 44,35	1	\$ 22,365
Denominator:			
Weighted average common shares outstanding basic	37,282	2	32,397
Weighted average common shares outstanding dilutive:			
Weighted average common shares outstanding basic	37,282	2	32,397
Stock options	160		230
Restricted stock	24	4	16
Weighted average common shares outstanding dilutive	37,460	6	32,643
Basic earnings per share:			
Income from continuing operations	\$ 1.23	3	\$ 0.78
Dividends on preferred shares	(0.04		(0.05)
	(010	- )	(0100)
Income from continuing operations available to common shareholders	1.19	9	0.73
Loss from discontinued operations, net of income tax			(0.04)
Net income available to common shareholders	\$ 1.14	4	\$ 0.69
Diluted earnings per share:			
Income from continuing operations	\$ 1.22	2	\$ 0.78
Dividends on preferred shares	(0.04	4)	(0.05)
Income from continuing operations available to common shareholders	1.18	8	0.73
Loss from discontinued operations, net of income tax			(0.04)
Net income available to common shareholders	\$ 1.18	8	\$ 0.69

The following stock options to purchase shares of common stock were outstanding during each period presented, but were not included in the computation of diluted earnings per share because the number of shares assumed to be repurchased, as calculated was greater than the number of shares to be obtained upon exercise, therefore, the effect would be antidilutive (in thousands, except exercise prices):

For the Three Months Ended March 31,

	2007	2006
Number of stock options and warrants (in thousands)	266	189
Weighted average exercise price	\$ 34.99	\$ 32.67

#### Note 19. Stock Compensation Plans

The Company adopted an Equity Award Policy on February 12, 2007 governing the grant of equity awards. In general, equity awards may be granted only at a meeting of the Compensation Committee or the entire Board during the Trading Window, as defined in the Company s Insider Trading and Disclosure Policy for Designated Insiders. The Trading Window for a particular quarter is open beginning on the second business day following an earnings release with respect to the prior quarter until the 15<sup>th</sup> day of the third month of the quarter. The exercise price (if applicable) of all equity awards will be equal to the price at which the Company s common stock was last sold on the NYSE on the date of grant.

Grants of long-term equity awards for 2007 were made on March 14, 2007, in accordance with the Company s Equity Award Policy. On that date 824,382 stock options were granted to employees with an exercise price of \$4.18, which was the closing market price on the NYSE of the Company s common stock on that date. The options granted are subject to a four year vesting period.

The following table provides the fair value of the options granted on March 14, 2007 determined using the Black-Scholes option pricing model and the assumptions used in the determination. The volatility assumption was calculated from the historical realized volatility on the Company s common stock for a period approximating the expected life.

Fair value, at date of grant	\$ 2.44
Expected life in years	5
Annual risk-free interest rate	4.45%
Volatility	64.96%
Dividend yield	0.0%
The Company also granted and issued 461 852 shares of restricted stock on March 14, 2007. These restricted stock awards will ve	est at the end of

The Company also granted and issued 461,852 shares of restricted stock on March 14, 2007. These restricted stock awards will vest at the end of 5 years and they had a fair value of \$4.18 per share.

#### Note 20. Discontinued Operations

By June 30, 2006, the Company had terminated all of the remaining NHMI branches and related operations. The Company considers a branch to be discontinued upon its termination date, which is the point in time when the operations cease. The Company has presented the operating results of NHMI as discontinued operations in the condensed consolidated statements of income for the three months ended March 31, 2006. NHMI had no material assets as of March 31, 2007. The operating results of all discontinued operations are summarized as follows (dollars in thousands):

	For the Three Months Ended March 31, 2006	
Interest income	\$	\$79
Interest expense		(189)
Gains on sales of mortgage assets		730
Fee income		3,191
Other income		154
General and administrative expenses		(5,916)
(Loss) income before income tax (benefit) expense		(1,951)
Income tax (benefit) expense		726
(Loss) income from discontinued operations	\$	(1,225)

#### Item 2. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

The following discussion should be read in conjunction with the preceding unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements of NovaStar Financial, Inc. and its subsidiaries (the Company, NovaStar Financial, NFI, we or us) and the notes thereto as well as NovaStar Financial s annual report to shareholders and annual report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2006.

#### Safe Harbor Statement

Statements in this report regarding NovaStar Financial, Inc. and its business, which are not historical facts, are forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. Forward looking statements are those that predict or describe future events and that do not relate solely to historical matters and include statements regarding management s beliefs, estimates, projections, and assumptions with respect to, among other things, our future operations, business plans and strategies, as well as industry and market conditions, all of which are subject to change at any time without notice. Words such as believe, expect, anticipate, promise, plan, an other expressions or words of similar meanings, as well as future or conditional verbs such as will, would, should, could, or may are general intended to identify forward-looking statements. Actual results and operations for any future period may vary materially from those discussed herein. Some important factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from those anticipated include: our ability to generate and maintain sufficient liquidity on favorable terms; the size, frequency and structure of our securitizations; our ability to sell loans we originate in the marketplace; impairments on our mortgage assets; increases in prepayment or default rates on our mortgage assets; increases in loan repurchase requests; inability of potential borrowers to meet our underwriting guidelines; changes in assumptions regarding estimated loan losses and fair value amounts; finalization of the amount and terms of any severance provided to terminated employees; finalization of the accounting impact of our previously-announced reduction in workforce; events impacting the subprime mortgage industry in general, including events impacting our competitors and liquidity available to the industry; the initiation of margin calls under our credit facilities; the ability of our servicing operations to maintain high performance standards and maintain appropriate ratings from rating agencies; our ability to generate acceptable origination volume while maintaining an acceptable level of overhead; residential property values; our continued status as a REIT; interest rate fluctuations on our assets that differ from our liabilities; the outcome of litigation or regulatory actions pending against us or other legal contingencies; our compliance with applicable local, state and federal laws and regulations or opinions of counsel relating thereto and the impact of new local, state or federal legislation or regulations or opinions of counsel relating thereto or court decisions on our operations; our ability to adapt to and implement technological changes; compliance with new accounting pronouncements; our ability to successfully integrate acquired businesses or assets with our existing business; the impact of general economic conditions; and the risks that are from time to time included in our filings with the SEC, including this report on Form 10-Q. Other factors not presently identified may also cause actual results to differ. This report on Form 10-Q speaks only as of its date and we expressly disclaim any duty to update the information herein.

#### **Executive Overview of Performance**

The first quarter of 2007 continued to be a challenging environment in the mortgage industry. The following economic and financial factors were significant drivers in our financial results for the three months ended March 31, 2007:

REIT status revocation Over the last several years the REIT s taxable income has exceeded our GAAP earnings primarily as a result of the difference between tax and GAAP accounting recognition of income on our mortgage securities portfolio. However, over the life of the portfolio, GAAP and tax income will generally be equal. The reversal in timing differences between the recognition of GAAP income and taxable income is occurring and will accelerate as our older vintage securitizations mature. We experienced a significant decline in taxable income in 2006 and expect to recognize little or no taxable income at the REIT during the period from 2007 through 2011. Given this outlook, and the operating efficiencies to be gained through operating as a traditional C corporation, our Board of Directors approved a formal plan to voluntarily revoke our REIT status effective January 1, 2008. In order to voluntarily revoke REIT status, we must file such revocation with the Internal Revenue Service within 90 days of the beginning of the first tax year for which the revocation is to be effective. We will continue to be subject to the REIT dividend distribution requirements for 2007 which require us to distribute at least 90 percent of our 2007 taxable income by the end of 2008 in order to retain our REIT status for 2007.

Additionally, as a result of approving a formal plan to revoke our REIT status and as a result of the temporary differences described above between taxable income and GAAP income, we recorded an income tax benefit of \$84.2 million during the three months ended March 31, 2007.

Bond spread widening Generally, the market value of our mortgage assets (i.e. mortgage loans and mortgage securities) fluctuates inversely with bond spreads in the market. As bond spreads widen (i.e. investors demand more return), the value of our mortgage assets will decline, alternatively, as they tighten, the market value will increase. Bond spreads dramatically widened in the first quarter of 2007, as such, we experienced significant mark-to-market losses on our mortgage securities trading and mortgage loans held-for-sale. We recognized

losses on our mortgage securities trading due to fair value adjustments of \$50.1 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007. We recorded \$17.2 million of losses due to valuation adjustments on our mortgage loans held-for-sale.

Adoption of SFAS 159 As a result of the adoption of SFAS 159, we elected fair value treatment for the asset-backed bonds we issued in our CDO transaction executed in the first quarter of 2007. The adoption resulted in gains due to fair value adjustments of \$40.6 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007.

Credit performance With repayment risks no longer offset by rapidly rising home values, delinquencies in the industry began to rise in 2006 and continued to rise in early 2007. These credit issues have caused whole loans to lose significant value, affecting the value of and income generated by our portfolio of mortgage loans and securities. We recorded an impairment on our mortgage securities available-for-sale of \$3.4 million during the first quarter of 2007 primarily caused by credit deterioration.

Declining origination volumes The key area of focus for our mortgage lending segment is to ensure that the 2007 vintage performs better than 2006 and in line with our expectations. In this regard, we have significantly altered our proprietary model and underwriting guidelines and processes in an attempt to minimize losses and enhance asset quality in loan originations going forward. This has negatively impacted our origination volumes as fewer borrowers qualify under these new guidelines. As a result of this decline in volume, on March 14, 2007, we committed to a workforce reduction pursuant to a plan of termination (the Plan ). We recorded a \$3.0 million pre-tax charge to earnings for the first quarter of 2007 which consisted primarily of one-time employment termination benefits. The Plan resulted in the elimination of approximately 375 positions.

Liquidity As a result of the first quarter subprime environment, we have used up significant cash reserves. Our cash balances declined by approximately \$87.2 million during the first quarter of 2007 primarily due to margin calls and mortgage loan repurchases. See Liquidity and Capital Resources for further discussion of our liquidity position and steps we have taken to ensure we maintain adequate liquidity levels to run the operations of the business.

The following selected key performance metrics are derived from our condensed consolidated financial statements for the periods presented and should be read in conjunction with the more detailed information therein and with the disclosure included elsewhere in Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

#### Table 1 Summary of Financial Highlights and Key Performance Metrics

#### (dollars in thousands; except per share amounts)

#### For the Three Months

#### Ended March 31,

		Increase /	
	2007	2006	(Decrease))
(Loss) income from continuing operations before income tax benefit	\$ (69,362)	\$ 20,674	\$ (90,036)
Net income available to common shareholders	\$ 44,351	\$ 22,365	\$ 21,986
Net income available to common shareholders, per diluted share	\$ 1.18	\$ 0.69	\$ 0.49
Nonconforming originations and purchases(A)	\$ 1,441,675	\$ 1,834,825	\$ (393,150)
Weighted average coupon of nonconforming originations and purchases	8.75%	8.53%	0.22%
Nonconforming loans securitized in transactions structured as sales, principal	\$	\$ 378,944	\$ (378,944)
Nonconforming loans securitized in transactions structured as financings, principal	\$ 1,888,756	\$	\$ 1,888,756
Nonconforming loans sold to third parties, principal	\$ 73,686	\$ 358,991	\$ (285,305)
(Losses) gains on sales of mortgage assets	\$ (6,302)	\$ 33	\$ (6,335)
Net interest yield on assets(B)	0.47%	1.37%	(0.90%)
Net yield on mortgage securities(C)	14.43%	37.31%	(22.88%)
Costs of production, as a percent of principal(D)	2.75%	2.63%	0.12%

- (A) Excludes the MTA bulk purchased loans in the first quarter of 2006.
- (B) This metric is defined in Table 4.
- (C) This metric is defined in Table 3.
- (D) This metric is defined in Table 10.

For the three months ended March 31, 2007 as compared to the three months ended March 31, 2006.

Net income available to common shareholders increased by \$22.0 million during the first three months of 2007 as compared to the same period in 2006. The main factor driving this increase is the \$84.2 million income tax benefit we recorded as a result of our formal plan to de-REIT.

We incurred a significant pre-tax loss of \$69.4 million during the three months ended March 31, 2007 as compared to pre-tax income of \$20.7 million for the same period in 2006. The following factors contributed to the current year loss:

A lower of cost or market valuation adjustment on our mortgage loans held-for-sale of \$17.2 million. This adjustment was the result of market deterioration in the subprime whole loan market which resulted in depressed whole loan values.

A \$19.9 million provision for loan losses for our mortgage loans held-in-portfolio was primarily due to the initial recording of the loan loss reserve for the NHEL 2007-1 securitization executed in the first quarter of 2007 and continued credit deterioration in the remainder of our mortgage loans held-in-portfolio.

A net loss due to fair value adjustments of \$9.5 million related to our trading securities and the asset-backed bonds issued in our CDO transaction executed during the first quarter of 2007. The trading securities had a negative fair value adjustment of approximately \$50.1 million while the CDO asset-backed bonds had a positive fair value adjustment of \$40.6 million. These adjustments were a result of significant spread widening in the subprime mortgage market for these types of asset-backed securities.

We incurred losses on sales of mortgage assets of \$6.3 million for the first three months of 2007 primarily due to losses on sales of real estate owned. As default rates have increased so have the assets we acquired through foreclosure (real estate owned).

We completed no securitizations structured as sales during the first quarter of 2007 therefore we had no gains on sale related to loan securitizations.

Higher expected credit losses contributed to impairments in our mortgage securities available-for-sale portfolio of \$3.4 million during the first quarter of 2007.

The slight drop in short-term interest rates in the first quarter of 2007 resulted in \$2.7 million of losses recognized on derivative instruments which did not qualify for hedge accounting.

#### Industry Overview and Known Material Trends and Uncertainties

Described below are some of the marketplace conditions and known material trends and uncertainties that have become evident in the first quarter of 2007 which may impact our future results of operations.

We have initiated a formal process to explore a range of strategic alternatives, including without limitation a potential sale or other change of control transactions. We have retained Deutsche Bank Securities Inc. to act as a financial advisor in this process.

As discussed under Executive Overview of Performance, as a result of the implementation of tighter origination guidelines, our origination volumes have substantially decreased in the first quarter of 2007. Loan originations were \$1.4 billion and \$1.8 billion during the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively. Our ability to increase the size of our securitized mortgage loan portfolio, which drives the value of our mortgage securities portfolio, could prove difficult under these tighter guidelines.

As a result of the many uncertainties in the subprime mortgage market (i.e. home price appreciation, home sales, credit quality, interest rates), bond investors drove bond spreads dramatically wider in the first quarter of 2007. As a result of this widening, the value of our mortgage assets dramatically declined. Until bond spreads return to more rational levels, it could be difficult for us to execute securitizations and loan sales at favorable prices. In addition, we may experience additional mark-to-market losses on our mortgage securities trading and mortgage loans held-for-sale.

Our liquidity position was also negatively impacted because of the first quarter market disruptions. See Liquidity and Capital Resources for further explanation of these impacts.

As discussed under Executive Overview of Performance, our Board of Directors approved a formal plan to voluntarily revoke our REIT status effective January 1, 2008. In order to voluntarily revoke REIT status, we must file such revocation with the Internal Revenue Service within 90 days of the beginning of the first tax year for which the revocation is to be effective. We will continue to be subject to the REIT dividend distribution requirements for 2007 which require us to distribute at least 90 percent of our 2007 taxable income by the end of 2008 in order to retain our REIT status for 2007. We expect little or no taxable income in 2007.

Even though origination volumes were down in the first quarter of 2007, we were able to raise the coupon on the loans we originated. The weighted average coupon on originations in first quarter of 2007 was 8.75% as compared to 8.64% on originations in the fourth quarter of 2006. While there can be no assurance, we believe higher coupons on originations should generally translate into increased profitability when the loans are sold or securitized (excluding costs to originate).

#### **Company Overview**

We operate as a specialty finance company that originates, purchases, securitizes, sells, invests in and services residential nonconforming loans. We offer a wide range of mortgage loan products to borrowers, commonly referred to as nonconforming borrowers, who generally do not satisfy the credit, collateral, documentation or other underwriting standards prescribed by conventional mortgage lenders and loan buyers, including United States of America government-sponsored entities such as Fannie Mae or Freddie Mac.

We operate three core businesses:

Mortgage portfolio management

Mortgage lending

Loan servicing

Segment information regarding these businesses for the first three months of 2007 and 2006 is included in Note 17 to our condensed consolidated financial statements.

#### Mortgage Portfolio Management

We operate as a long-term mortgage securities and mortgage loan portfolio investor. Our portfolio of mortgage securities includes interest-only, prepayment penalty, and overcollateralization securities retained from our securitizations of nonconforming, single-family residential mortgage loans which we have accounted for as sales, under applicable accounting rules (collectively, the residual securities ). Our portfolio of mortgage securities also includes subordinated mortgage securities retained from our securitizations and subordinated home equity loan asset-backed securities ( ABS ) purchased from other ABS issuers (collectively, the subordinated securities ). We finance our investment in these mortgage securities by issuing asset-backed bonds ( ABB ), debt and capital stock and by entering into repurchase agreements. Our mortgage portfolio management operations generate earnings primarily from the interest income generated from our mortgage securities and mortgage loan portfolios.

In 2005 we began retaining various subordinated securities from our securitization transactions. In 2006, we began purchasing subordinated ABS of other ABS issuers. We will continue to acquire, retain, and aggregate ABS with the intention of securing non-recourse long-term financing through collateralized debt obligation (CDO) securitizations. In the future, we may enter into derivative transactions referencing third party ABS, commonly referred to as synthetic assets. We also intend to retain the risk of the underlying securities by investing in the equity and subordinated debt of CDO securitizations. CDO equity securities bear the first-loss and second-loss credit risk with respect to the securities owned by the securitization entity. Our goal is to leverage our extensive portfolio management experience by purchasing securities that are higher in the capital structure than our residual securities and executing CDOs for long-term non-recourse financing, thereby generating good risk-adjusted returns. We closed our first CDO securitization which was structured as a financing transaction on February 8, 2007.

The long-term mortgage loan portfolio on our balance sheet consists of mortgage loans classified as held-in-portfolio resulting from securitization transactions treated as financings completed in the second and third quarters of 2006 and the first quarter of 2007 (NHES Series 2006-1, NHES Series 2006-MTA1, NHES Series 2007-1). We have financed our investment in these loans by issuing ABB.

The credit performance and prepayment rates of the nonconforming loans underlying our securities, as well as the loans classified as held-in-portfolio, directly affects the profitability of this segment. In addition short-term interest rates have a significant impact on this segment s profitability.

#### **Mortgage Lending**

The mortgage lending operation is significant to our financial results as it produces loans that ultimately collateralize the mortgage securities that we hold in our portfolio. The loans we originate and purchase are sold, either in securitization transactions structured as sales or financing transactions, or are sold outright to third parties. We finance the loans we originate and purchase by using warehouse repurchase agreements on a short-term basis. For long-term financing, we securitize our mortgage loans and issue ABB.

Our mortgage lending operations generate earnings primarily from securitizing and selling loans for a premium. We also earn revenue from fees from loan originations and interest income on mortgage loans held-for-sale. The timing, size and structure of our securitization transactions have a significant impact on the gain on sale recognized and ultimately the profitability of this segment. In addition the market prices for whole loans and short-term interest rates have a significant impact on this segment s profitability.

Our mortgage lending segment originates and purchases primarily nonconforming, single-family residential mortgage loans. Our mortgage lending operation continues to innovate in loan origination. Our lending decisions are driven by three primary objectives:

Originating loans that perform in line with expectations,

Maintaining economically sound pricing (profitable coupons), and

#### Controlling costs of origination.

In our nonconforming lending operations, we lend to individuals who generally do not qualify for agency/conventional lending programs because of a lack of available documentation, previous credit difficulties or higher loan-to-value (LTV) ratios. These types of borrowers are generally willing to pay higher mortgage loan origination fees and interest rates than those charged by conventional lenders. Because these borrowers typically use the proceeds of the mortgage loans to consolidate debt and to finance home improvements, education and other consumer needs, loan volume is generally less dependent on general levels of interest rates or home sales and therefore less cyclical than conventional mortgage lending. However, loan volume is dependent, in a large part, on the value of the home securing the loan and the creditworthiness of the borrower. To the extent that home values do not rise, or actually decline, or borrowers do not satisfy our underwriting guidelines, the volume and value of loans originated will decline.

Our nationwide loan origination network includes wholesale loan brokers, mortgage lenders, and correspondent institutions, all of which are independent of any of the NovaStar Financial entities, as well as our own direct to consumer operations. Our sales force, which includes account executives in 35 states, develops and maintains relationships with this network of independent retail brokers. Our correspondent origination channel consists of a network of institutions from which we purchase nonconforming mortgage loans on a bulk or flow basis. Our direct to consumer operations channel consists of call centers where we contact potential borrowers as well as a network of branch operations which we acquired in the fourth quarter of 2006 in order to expand this origination channel.

We underwrite, process, fund and service the nonconforming mortgage loans sourced through our network of wholesale loan brokers and mortgage lenders and our direct to consumer operations in centralized facilities.

#### Loan Servicing

Management believes loan servicing remains a critical part of our business operation because maintaining contact with our borrowers is critical in managing credit risk and for borrower retention. Nonconforming borrowers are more prone to late payments and are more likely to default on their obligations than conventional borrowers. By servicing our loans, we strive to identify problems with borrowers early and take quick action to address problems. In addition, borrowers may be motivated to refinance their mortgage loans either by improving their personal credit or due to a decrease in interest rates. By keeping in close touch with borrowers, we can provide them with information about NovaStar Financial products to encourage them to refinance with us.

We retain the servicing rights with respect to the loans we securitize. Mortgage servicing yields fee income for us in the form of contractual fees approximating 0.50% of the outstanding balance of loans we service that have been securitized. In addition we receive fees paid by borrowers for normal customer service and processing fees. We also earn interest income on funds we hold as custodian as part of the servicing process.

#### **Critical Accounting Estimates**

We prepare our condensed consolidated financial statements in conformity with GAAP and, therefore, are required to make estimates regarding the values of our assets and liabilities and in recording income and expenses. These estimates are based, in part, on our judgment and assumptions regarding various economic conditions that we believe are reasonable based on facts and circumstances existing at the time of reporting. These estimates affect reported amounts of assets, liabilities and accumulated other comprehensive income at the date of the

condensed consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of income, expenses and other comprehensive income during the periods presented. The following summarizes the components of our condensed consolidated financial statements where understanding accounting policies is critical to understanding and evaluating our reported financial results, especially given the significant estimates used in applying the policies. The discussion is intended to demonstrate the significance of estimates to our financial statements and the related accounting policies. Our critical accounting estimates impact each of our three reportable segments; our mortgage portfolio management, mortgage lending and loan servicing segments. Management has discussed the development and selection of these critical accounting estimates with the audit committee of our Board of Directors and the audit committee has reviewed our disclosure.

*Transfers of Assets (Loan and Mortgage Security Securitizations) and Related Gains.* In a loan securitization, we combine the mortgage loans we originate and purchase in pools to serve as collateral for issued asset-backed bonds. In a mortgage security securitization (also known as a resecuritization ), we combine mortgage securities retained in previous loan securitization transactions to serve as collateral for asset-backed bonds. The loans or mortgage securities are transferred to a trust designed to serve only for the purpose of holding the collateral. The trust is considered a qualifying special purpose entity as defined by SFAS No. 140 (SFAS 140), *Accounting for Transfers and Servicing of Financial Assets and Extinguishments of Liabilities a replacement of FASB Statement No. 125.* The owners of the asset-backed bonds have no recourse to us in the event the collateral does not perform as planned except where defects have occurred in the loan documentation and underwriting process.

In order for us to determine proper accounting treatment for each securitization or resecuritization, we evaluate whether or not we have retained or surrendered control over the transferred assets by reference to the conditions set forth in SFAS 140. All terms of these transactions are evaluated against the conditions set forth in this statement. Some of the questions that must be considered include:

Have the transferred assets been isolated from the transferor?

Does the transferee have the right to pledge or exchange the transferred assets?

Is there a call agreement that requires the transferor to return specific assets?

Is there an agreement that both obligates and entitles the transferee to return the transferred assets prior to maturity?

#### Have any derivative instruments been transferred?

When these transfers are executed in a manner such that we have surrendered control over the collateral, the transfer is accounted for as a sale. In accordance with SFAS 140, a gain or loss on the sale is recognized based on the carrying amount of the financial assets involved in the transfer, allocated between the assets transferred and the retained interests based on their relative fair value at the date of transfer. In a securitization accounted for as a sale, we retain the right to service the underlying mortgage loans and we also retain certain mortgage securities issued by the trust. As previously discussed, the gain recognized upon a securitization structured as a sale depends on, among other things, the estimated fair value of the components of the securitization the loans or mortgage securities available-for-sale and derivative instruments transferred, the securities retained and the mortgage servicing rights. The estimated fair value of the securitization components is considered a critical accounting estimate as 1) these gains or losses can represent a significant portion of our operating results and 2) the valuation

assumptions used regarding economic conditions and the make-up of the collateral, including interest rates, principal payments, prepayments and loan defaults are highly uncertain and require a large degree of judgment.

We use two methodologies for determining the initial value of our residual securities 1) the whole loan price methodology and 2) the discount rate methodology. We believe the best estimate of the initial value of the residual securities we retain in our securitizations accounted for as a sale is derived from the market value of the pooled loans. As such, we generally will try to use the whole loan price methodology when significant open market sales pricing data is available. Under this method, the initial value of the loans transferred in a securitization accounted for as a sale is estimated based on the expected open market sales price of a similar pool. In open market transactions, the purchaser has the right to reject loans at its discretion. In a loan securitization, loans generally cannot be rejected. As a result, we adjust the market price for the loans to compensate for the estimated value of rejected loans. The market price of the securities retained is derived by deducting the percent of net proceeds received in the securitization (i.e. the economic value of the loans transferred) from the estimated adjusted market price for the entire pool of the loans.

An implied yield (discount rate) is derived by taking the projected cash flows generated using assumptions for prepayments, expected credit losses and interest rates and then solving for the discount rate required to present value the cash flows back to the initial value derived above. We then ascertain whether the resulting discount rate is commensurate with current market conditions. Additionally, the initial discount rate serves as the initial accretable yield used to recognize income on the securities.

When significant open market pricing information is not readily available to us, we use the discount rate methodology. Under this method, we first analyze market discount rates for similar assets. After establishing the market discount rate, the projected cash flows are discounted back to ascertain the initial value of the residual securities. We then ascertain whether the resulting initial value is commensurate with current market conditions.

For purposes of valuing our residual securities, it is important to know that beginning with our 2002 vintage securitization transactions we not only have transferred loans to the trust, but we have also transferred interest rate agreements to the trust with the objective of reducing interest rate risk within the trust. During the period before loans are transferred in a securitization transaction we enter into interest rate swap or cap agreements. Certain of these interest rate agreements are then transferred into the trust at the time of securitization. Therefore, the trust assumes the obligation to make payments and obtains the right to receive payments under these agreements.

In valuing our residual securities, it is also important to understand what portion of the underlying mortgage loan collateral is covered by mortgage insurance. At the time of a securitization transaction, the trust legally assumes the

responsibility to pay the mortgage insurance premiums associated with the loans transferred and the rights to receive claims for credit losses. Therefore, we have no obligation to pay these insurance premiums. The cost of the insurance is paid by the trust from proceeds the trust receives from the underlying collateral. This information is significant for valuation as the mortgage insurance significantly reduces the credit losses born by the owner of the loan. Mortgage insurance claims on loans where a defect occurred in the loan origination process will not be paid by the mortgage insurer. The assumptions we use to value our residual securities consider this risk.

When we do have the ability to exert control over the transferred collateral in a securitization, the assets remain on our financial statements and a liability is recorded for the related asset-backed bonds. The servicing agreements that we execute for loans we have securitized includes a removal of accounts provision which gives us the right, but not the obligation, to repurchase mortgage loans from the trust. The removal of accounts provision can be exercised for loans that are 90 days to 119 days delinquent. We record the mortgage loans subject to the removal of accounts provision in mortgage loans held-for-sale at fair value and the related repurchase obligation as a liability. In addition, we have a clean up call option that can be exercised when the aggregate principal balance of the mortgage loans has declined to ten percent or less of the original aggregated mortgage loan principal balance.

*Mortgage Securities Available-for-Sale and Trading*. Our mortgage securities available-for-sale and trading represent beneficial interests we retain in securitization and resecuritization transactions which include residual securities and subordinated securities as well as bonds issued by others which we have purchased. The residual securities include interest-only mortgage securities, prepayment penalty bonds and over-collateralization bonds. All of the residual securities retained by us have been classified as available-for-sale. The subordinated securities represent bonds which are senior to the residual securities but are subordinated to the bonds sold to third party investors. All of the subordinated securities retained by us have been classified as trading.

The residual securities we retain in securitization transactions structured as sales primarily consist of the right to receive the future cash flows from a pool of securitized mortgage loans which include:

The interest spread between the coupon net of servicing fees on the underlying loans, the cost of financing, mortgage insurance, payments or receipts on or from derivative contracts and bond administrative costs.

Prepayment penalties received from borrowers who payoff their loans early in their life.

Overcollateralization which is designed to protect the primary bondholder from credit loss on the underlying loans. The subordinated securities we retain in our securitization transactions have a stated principal amount and interest rate. The performance of the securities is dependent upon the performance of the underlying pool of securitized mortgage loans. The interest rates these securities earn are variable and are subject to an available funds cap as well as a maximum rate cap. The securities receive principal payments in accordance with a payment priority which is designed to maintain specified levels of subordination to the senior bonds within the respective securitization trust. Because the subordinated securities are rated lower than AA, they are considered low credit quality and we account for the securities based on guidance set forth from Emerging Issuance Task Force 99-20 Recognition of Interest Income and Impairment on Purchased and Retained Beneficial Interests in Securitized Financial Assets (EITF 99-20) using the effective yield method. The fair value of the subordinated securities is based on third-party quotes.

The cash flows we receive are highly dependent upon the interest rate environment. The interest rates on the bonds issued by the securitization trust are indexed to short-term interest rates, while the coupons on the pool of loans held by the securitization trust are less interest rate sensitive. As a result, as rates rise and fall, our cash flows will fall and rise, because the cash we receive on our residual securities is dependent on this interest rate spread. As our cash flows fall and rise, the value of our residual securities will decrease or increase. Additionally, the cash flows we receive are dependent on the default and prepayment experience of the borrowers of the underlying mortgage security collateral. Increasing or decreasing cash flows will increase or decrease the yield on our securities.

We believe the accounting estimates related to the valuation of our mortgage securities available-for-sale and establishing the rate of income recognition on the mortgage securities available-for-sale and trading are critical accounting estimates , because they can materially affect net income and shareholders equity and require us to forecast interest rates, mortgage principal payments, prepayments and loan default assumptions which are highly uncertain and require a large degree of judgment. The rate used to discount the projected cash flows is also critical in the valuation of our residual securities. We use internal, historical collateral performance data and published forward yield curves when modeling future expected cash flows and establishing the rate of income recognized on mortgage securities. We believe the value of our residual securities

# Table of Contents

is fair, but can provide no assurance that future changes in interest rates, prepayment and loss experience or changes in the market discount rate will not require write-downs of the residual assets. For mortgage securities classified as available-for-sale, impairments would reduce income in future periods when deemed other-than-temporary.

As previously described, our mortgage securities available-for-sale and trading represent retained beneficial interests in certain components of the cash flows of the underlying mortgage loans to securitization trusts. Income recognition for our mortgage securities available-for-sale and trading is based on the effective yield method. Under the effective yield method, as payments are received, they are applied to the cost basis of the mortgage related security. Each period, the accretable

yield for each mortgage security is evaluated and, to the extent there has been a change in the estimated cash flows, it is adjusted and applied prospectively. The estimated cash flows change as management s assumptions about credit losses, borrower prepayments and interest rates are updated. The assumptions are established using internally developed models. We prepare analyses of the yield for each security using a range of these assumptions. The accretable yield used in recording interest income is generally set within a range of assumptions. The accretable yield is recorded as interest income with a corresponding increase to the cost basis of the mortgage security.

At each reporting period subsequent to the initial valuation of the residual securities, the fair value of the residual securities is estimated based on the present value of future expected cash flows to be received. Management s best estimate of key assumptions, including credit losses, prepayment speeds, the market discount rates and forward yield curves commensurate with the risks involved, are used in estimating future cash flows. We estimate initial and subsequent fair value for the subordinated securities based on quoted market prices.

To the extent that the cost basis of mortgage securities available-for-sale exceeds the fair value and the unrealized loss is considered to be other than temporary, an impairment charge is recognized and the amount recorded in accumulated other comprehensive income or loss is reclassified to earnings as a realized loss. When we retain new residual securities during a period when short-term interest rate increases are greater than anticipated by the forward yield curve, we generally are more susceptible to impairments on our newer mortgage securities as they do not have sizable unrealized gains to help offset the decline in value.

The market discount rates we are using to initially value our residual securities have declined since 2005. As of March 31, 2007 and 2006 the weighted average discount rate used in valuing our residual securities was 16% and 17%, respectively. The weighted-average constant prepayment rate used in valuing our residual securities as of March 31, 2007 was 45% versus 50% as of March 31, 2006. If the discount rate used in valuing our residual securities as of March 31, 2007 had been increased by 5%, the value of our mortgage securities available-for-sale would have decreased by \$10.9 million. If we had decreased the discount rate used in valuing our residual securities by 5%, the value of our residual securities would have increased by \$11.7 million.

*Mortgage Loans*. Mortgage loans held-for-sale are recorded at the lower of cost or market determined on an aggregate basis. Mortgage loan origination fees and direct costs on mortgage loans held-for-sale are deferred until the related loans are sold. Premiums paid to acquire mortgage loans held-for-sale are also deferred until the related loans are sold. Mortgage loans held-in-portfolio are recorded at their cost, adjusted for the amortization of net deferred costs and for credit losses inherent in the portfolio. Mortgage loan origination fees and associated direct costs on mortgage loans held-in-portfolio are deferred and recognized over the life of the loan as an adjustment to yield using the level yield method. Premiums paid to acquire mortgage loans held-in-portfolio are also deferred and recognized over the life of the loan as an adjustment to yield using the level yield method.

Allowance for Credit Losses. An allowance for credit losses is maintained for mortgage loans held-in-portfolio. The amount of the allowance is based on the assessment by management of probable losses incurred based on various factors affecting our mortgage loan portfolio, including current economic conditions, the makeup of the portfolio based on credit grade, loan-to-value ratios, delinquency status, mortgage insurance we purchase and other relevant factors. The allowance is maintained through ongoing adjustments to operating income. The assumptions used by management regarding key economic indicators are highly uncertain and involve a great deal of judgment.

An internally developed migration analysis is the primary tool used in analyzing our allowance for credit losses. This tool takes into consideration historical information regarding foreclosure and loss severity experience and applies that information to the portfolio at the reporting date. We also take into consideration our use of mortgage insurance as a method of managing credit risk. We pay mortgage insurance premiums on a portion of the loans maintained on our balance sheet and have included the cost of mortgage insurance in our income statement.

Our estimate of expected losses could increase if our actual loss experience is different than originally estimated. In addition our estimate of expected losses could increase if economic factors change the value we could reasonably expect to obtain from the sale of the property. If actual losses increase or if values reasonably expected to be obtained from property sales decrease, the provision for losses would increase. Any increase in the provision for losses would adversely affect our results of operations.

*Reserve for Loan Repurchases.* We maintain a reserve for the representation and warranty liabilities related to loans sold to third parties, and for the contractual obligation to rebate a portion of any premium paid by a purchaser when a borrower prepays a sold loan within an agreed period. The reserve, which is recorded as a liability on the condensed consolidated balance sheet, is established when loans are sold, and is calculated as the estimated fair value of losses reasonably estimated to occur over the life of the contractual obligation. Management estimates inherent losses based upon historical loss trends and frequency and severity of losses for similar loan product sales. The adequacy of this reserve is evaluated and adjusted as required. The provision for losses recognized at the sale date is included in the condensed consolidated statements of income as a reduction of gains on sales of mortgage assets.

**Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities.** Our strategy for using derivative instruments is to mitigate the risk of increased costs on our variable rate liabilities during a period of rising rates (i.e. interest rate risk). Our primary goals for managing interest rate risk are to maintain the net interest margin spread between our assets and liabilities and diminish the effect of changes in general interest rate levels on our market value. Generally the interest rate swap and interest rate cap agreements we use have an active secondary market, and none are obtained for a speculative nature. These interest rate agreements are intended to provide income and cash flows to offset potential reduced net interest income and cash flows under certain interest rate environments. The determination of effectiveness is the primary assumption and estimate used in hedging. At trade date, these instruments and their hedging relationship are identified, designated and documented.

SFAS 133, Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities (as amended) (SFAS 133), standardizes the accounting for derivative instruments, including certain instruments embedded in other contracts, by requiring that an entity recognize those items as assets or liabilities in the balance sheet and measure them at fair value. If certain conditions are met, an entity may elect to designate a derivative instrument either as a cash flow hedge, a fair value hedge or a hedge of foreign currency exposure. SFAS No. 133 requires derivative instruments to be recorded at their fair value with hedge ineffectiveness recognized in earnings.

Derivative instruments that meet the hedge accounting criteria of SFAS 133 are considered cash flow hedges. We also have derivative instruments that do not meet the requirements for hedge accounting. However, these derivative instruments do contribute to our overall risk management strategy by serving to reduce interest rate risk on average short-term borrowings collateralized by our loans held-for-sale.

Any changes in fair value of derivative instruments related to hedge effectiveness are reported in accumulated other comprehensive income. Changes in fair value of derivative instruments related to hedge ineffectiveness and non-hedge activity are recorded as adjustments to earnings. For those derivative instruments that do not qualify for hedge accounting, changes in the fair value of the instruments are recorded as adjustments to earnings.

*Mortgage Servicing Rights* (*MSRs*). MSRs are recorded at allocated cost based upon the relative fair values of the transferred loans, derivative instruments and the servicing rights. MSRs are amortized in proportion to and over the projected net servicing revenues. Periodically, we evaluate the carrying value of originated MSRs based on their estimated fair value. If the estimated fair value, using a discounted cash flow methodology, is less than the carrying amount of the mortgage servicing rights, the mortgage servicing rights are written down to the amount of the estimated fair value. For purposes of evaluating and measuring impairment of MSRs we stratify the mortgage servicing rights based on their predominant risk characteristics. The most predominant risk characteristic considered is period of origination. The mortgage loans underlying the MSRs are pools of homogeneous, nonconforming residential loans.

The fair value of MSRs is highly sensitive to changes in assumptions. Changes in prepayment speed assumptions have the greatest impact on the fair value of MSRs. Generally, as interest rates decline, prepayments accelerate due to increased refinance activity, which results in a decrease in the fair value of MSRs. Conversely, as interest rates rise, prepayments typically slow down, which generally results in an increase in the fair value of MSRs. All assumptions are reviewed for reasonableness on a quarterly basis and adjusted as necessary to reflect current and anticipated market conditions. Thus, any measurement of the fair value of MSRs is limited by the existing conditions and the assumptions utilized as of a particular point in time. Those same assumptions may not be appropriate if applied at a different point in time.

*Deferred Tax Asset, net.* NFI has elected to be treated as a REIT for federal income tax purposes. NFI is not required to pay any corporate level income taxes as long as we remain a REIT and distribute 100 percent of our taxable income in the form of dividend distributions to our shareholders.

We record deferred tax assets and liabilities for the future tax consequences attributable to differences between the GAAP carrying amounts and their respective income tax bases. A deferred tax liability is recognized for all future taxable temporary differences, while a deferred tax asset is recognized for all future deductible temporary differences, operating loss carryforwards and tax credit carryforwards. In accordance with FAS 109, we record deferred tax assets and liabilities using the enacted tax rate that is expected to apply to taxable income in the periods in which the deferred tax asset or liability is expected to be realized.

As of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006, our net deferred tax asset (excluding valuation allowance and deferred taxes related to unrealized gains on available for sale securities) was \$178.7 million and \$49.7 million, respectively.

Deferred taxes are required to be determined for each tax-paying component of a consolidated entity. The REIT and the taxable REIT subsidiary have previously been viewed as two separate components for this purpose. Historically, we have recorded deferred taxes only at the TRS. Conversely, prior to March 31, 2007, we have not recorded deferred taxes at the REIT because of our intent to operate NFI as a REIT.

On May 3, 2007, our Board of Directors approved a resolution directing management to take the necessary steps to revoke NFI s REIT election effective January 1, 2008.

With the Board of Director s decision to authorize management to revoke NFI s REIT election effective January 1, 2008, NFI scheduled the reversal of deductible and taxable temporary differences as of December 31, 2006 (as well as new temporary differences originating during 2007) for amounts to be realized during our final calendar year as a REIT and for amounts to be realized in subsequent taxable years. As previously stated, NFI will be taxable as a C corporation in the tax year the revocation of its REIT election is effective (2008) and for subsequent taxable years. Accordingly, NFI recorded deferred taxes as of March 31, 2007 based on estimated cumulative temporary differences at January 1, 2008 that are expected to reverse in a subsequent taxable year.

All differences between financial statement carrying amounts and tax bases (i.e. cumulative temporary differences or CTD s) accumulated as of December 31, 2006 were based on actual financial statement balances and NFI s best estimate of income tax balances, as NFI has yet to file its 2006 REIT income tax return. These CTD s were then rolled forward through January 1, 2008 for what NFI estimates to be realized on NFI s final REIT return for 2007. In rolling forward the projected CTD s, NFI used estimates based on calendar year 2007 projections of financial statement income, securitization activity, interest income, bad debt expenses, and other estimates. Such estimates were derived from information best available as of March 31, 2007 as well as assumptions on information that is not yet available and are likely to change. It is reasonable to expect changes to our estimate of the deferred tax assets and liabilities in the remaining 2007 interim periods, as actual information becomes available. Such changes will affect our income tax expense and will increase the volatility of the effective tax rate during 2007.

Based on our estimates as of March 31, 2007, NFI will have approximately \$253.2 million of net future deductible timing differences at January 1, 2008. Accordingly NFI recorded a net deferred tax asset of \$95.4 million (excluding the deferred tax liability on unrealized gains from available for sale securities of \$11.2 million) using an effective tax rate of approximately 37.7%. The effective tax rate of 37.7% was calculated by including the REIT in consolidated/combined tax returns with the TRS beginning in 2008.

In determining the amount of deferred tax assets to recognize in the financial statements, we evaluate the likelihood of realizing such benefits in future periods. FAS 109 requires the recognition of a valuation allowance if it is more likely than not that all or some portion of the deferred tax asset will not be realized. FAS 109 indicates the more likely than not threshold is a level of likelihood that is more than 50 percent.

Companies are required to identify and consider all available evidence, both positive and negative, in determining whether it is more likely than not that all or some portion of their deferred tax asset will not be realized. Positive evidence includes, but is not limited to the following: cumulative earnings in recent years, earnings expected in future years, excess appreciated asset value over the tax basis, and positive industry trends. Negative evidence includes, but is not limited to the following: cumulative losses in recent years, losses expected in future years, a history of operating losses or tax credits carryforwards expiring, and adverse industry trends.

The weight given to the potential effect of negative and positive evidence should be commensurate with the extent to which it can be objectively verified. Accordingly, the more negative evidence that exists requires more positive evidence to counter, thus making it more difficult to support a conclusion that a valuation allowance is not needed for all or some of the deferred tax asset. A cumulative loss in recent years is significant negative evidence that is difficult to overcome when determining the need for a valuation allowance. Similarly, cumulative earnings in recent years represents significant positive objective evidence. If the weight of the positive evidence is sufficient to support a conclusion that it is more likely than not that a deferred tax asset will be realized, a valuation allowance should not be recorded.

It is our policy to examine and weigh all available evidence (both positive and negative and both historical and forecasted) in the process of determining whether it is more likely than not that a deferred tax asset will be realized. Additionally, we evaluate the realization of our deferred tax assets on an interim and annual basis. We do not record a valuation allowance if the weight of the positive evidence exceeds the negative evidence and is sufficient to support a conclusion that it is more likely than not that our deferred tax asset will be realized.

If the weighted positive evidence is not sufficient to support a conclusion that it is more likely than not that all or some of our deferred tax assets will be realized, we will consider all alternative sources of taxable income identified in FAS 109 in determining the amount of valuation allowance to be recorded. Alternative sources of taxable income identified in FAS 109 include the following: 1) taxable income in prior carryback year, 2) future reversals of existing taxable temporary differences, 3) future taxable income exclusive of reversing temporary differences and carryforwards, and 4) tax planning strategies.

As a result of our decision to revoke NFI s REIT election effective January 1, 2008, we evaluated the positive and negative evidence as of March 31, 2007 on a combined enterprise basis (i.e. the REIT and the TRS) to form our conclusion. On a combined enterprise basis, we have not generated a cumulative loss in recent years. In addition, we have never experienced the expiration of a net operating loss in a significant taxing jurisdiction. The fact we have not experienced a cumulative loss in recent years is significant objective evidence in evaluating the need for a

valuation allowance.

In determining the amount of valuation allowance to record as of March 31, 2007, if any, we evaluated all of the deferred tax assets and whether it was more likely than not such deferred tax assets would be realized. We concluded the weight given to the positive evidence supports a conclusion that it is more likely than not that \$176.5 million of the net deferred tax asset (excluding the deferred tax liability on unrealized gains from available for sale securities of \$12.3 million) of \$178.7 million as of March 31, 2007 will be realized. Based on this conclusion, we recorded a valuation allowance for deferred tax assets as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006 of \$2.2 million and \$0.7 million, respectively. The valuation allowance relates to various separate company state net operating losses for which we determined it was more likely than not that such state net operating losses would not be realized.

In all future interim periods, we will continue to monitor all factors that impact positive and negative evidence relating to our deferred tax assets. If management concludes at any point in the future that negative evidence outweighs positive evidence, we may need to record a valuation allowance on some or all of the entire deferred tax asset. Factors that may lead to a change from positive to negative evidence include, but are not limited to: cumulative losses in recent years, losses expected in future years, a brief carryforward period, and significant differences from projected GAAP income or loss.

### Impact of Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements

In February 2006, the Financial Accounting Standards Board FASB issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards SFAS No. 155, Accounting for Certain Hybrid Financial Instruments , an amendment of SFAS No. 133 and SFAS No. 140 (SFAS 155). This statement permits fair value remeasurement for any hybrid financial instrument that contains an embedded derivative that otherwise would require bifurcation. It also clarifies which interest-only strips and principal-only strips are not subject to FASB Statement No. 133, Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities (SFAS 133). The statement also establishes a requirement to evaluate interests in securitized financial assets to identify interests that are freestanding derivatives or hybrid financial instruments that contain an embedded derivative, and it also amends SFAS 140 to eliminate the prohibition on a Qualifying Special Purpose Entity (QSPE) from holding a derivative financial instrument that pertains to a beneficial interest other than another derivative financial instrument. SFAS 155 is effective for all financial instruments acquired or issued after the beginning of an entity s first fiscal year that begins after September 15, 2006.

In January 2007, the FASB provided a scope exception under SFAS 155 for securitized interests that only contain an embedded derivative that is tied to the prepayment risk of the underlying prepayable financial assets, and for which the investor does not control the right to accelerate the settlement. If a securitized interest contains any other embedded derivative (for example, an inverse floater), then it would be subject to the bifurcation tests in SFAS 133, as would securities purchased at a significant premium. The adoption of this standard on January 1, 2007 did not have a significant impact on our financial position, results of operations or cash flows. However, to the extent that certain of our future investments in securitized financial assets do not meet the scope exception adopted by the FASB, our future results of operations may exhibit volatility if such investments are required to be bifurcated or marked to market value in their entirety through the income statement, depending on the election we make.

In March 2006, the FASB issued SFAS No. 156, Accounting for Servicing of Financial Assets , an amendment of SFAS No. 140 (SFAS 156). This statement requires that an entity separately recognize a servicing asset or a servicing liability when it undertakes an obligation to service a financial asset under a servicing contract in certain situations. Such servicing assets or servicing liabilities are required to be initially measured at fair value, if practicable. SFAS 156 also allows an entity to choose one of two methods when subsequently measuring its servicing assets and servicing liabilities: (1) *the amortization method* or (2) *the fair value measurement method*. The amortization method existed under SFAS 140 and remains unchanged in (1) allowing entities to amortize their servicing assets or servicing liabilities in proportion to and over the period of estimated net servicing income or net servicing loss and (2) requiring the assessment of those servicing assets or servicing liabilities for impairment or increased obligation based on fair value each reporting date. The fair value measurement method allows entities to measure their servicing assets or servicing liabilities at fair value each reporting date and report changes in fair value in earnings in the period the change occurs. SFAS 156 introduces the notion of *classes* and allows companies to make a separate subsequent measurement election for each class of its servicing rights. In addition, SFAS 156 requires certain comprehensive roll-forward disclosures that must be presented for each class. The Statement is effective as of the beginning of an entity s first fiscal year that begins after September 15, 2006. We adopted SFAS 156 as of January 1, 2007 and elected to continue using the amortization method for measuring its servicing assets.

In June 2006, the FASB issued FASB Interpretation No. 48 (FIN 48), Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes an Interpretation of FASB Statement No. 109. FIN 48 prescribes a recognition threshold and measurement attribute for the financial statement recognition and measurement of a tax position taken or to be taken on a tax return. This interpretation also provides additional guidance on derecognition, classification, interest and penalties, accounting in interim periods, disclosure, and transition. This interpretation is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2006. We adopted the provisions of FIN 48 as of January 1, 2007. The cumulative effect of applying the provisions of FIN 48 is reported as an adjustment to the opening balance of retained earnings on January 1, 2007. The adoption of FIN 48 on January 1, 2007 resulted in an increase to our accumulated deficit of \$1.1 million.

In September 2006, the FASB issued SFAS No. 157, Fair Value Measurements (SFAS 157). SFAS 157 establishes a framework for measuring fair value and requires expanded disclosures regarding fair value measurements. This accounting standard is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2007. We

adopted the provisions of SFAS 157 as of January 1, 2007. See Note 9 which describes the impact of the adoption of SFAS 157 on our condensed consolidated financial statements.

In September 2006, the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) issued Staff Accounting Bulletin No. 108, Considering the Effects of Prior Year Misstatements when Quantifying Misstatements in Current Year Financial Statements (SAB No. 108). SAB No. 108 provides guidance regarding the consideration of the effects of prior year misstatements in quantifying current year misstatements for the purpose of materiality assessments. The method established by SAB No. 108 requires each of our financial statements and the related financial statement disclosures to be considered when quantifying and assessing the materiality of the misstatement. The provisions of SAB No. 108 are effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after December 31, 2006. We adopted SAB No. 108 as of January 1, 2007 and has deemed the impact immaterial on its condensed consolidated financial statements.

In February 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 159, The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities including an amendment of FASB Statement No. 115 (SFAS 159). SFAS 159 permits entities to choose to measure many financial instruments and certain other items at fair value. Unrealized gains and losses on items for which the fair value option has been elected will be recognized in earnings at each subsequent reporting date. This accounting standard is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2007. We adopted the provisions of SFAS 159 as of January 1, 2007. See Note 9 which describes the impact of the adoption of SFAS 159 on our condensed consolidated financial statements.

FASB has been deliberating on a technical interpretation of accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (GAAP) with respect to the accounting for transactions where assets are purchased and simultaneously financed through a repurchase agreement with the same party and whether these transactions create derivatives requiring a net presentation instead of the acquisition of assets and related financing obligation. Our current accounting for these transactions is to record the transactions as an acquisition of assets and related financing obligation. The alternative accounting treatment would be to record any net cash representing the haircut amount as a deposit and the forward leg of the repurchase agreement (that is, the obligation to purchase the financial asset(s) at the end of the repo. term) as a derivative. Because the FASB has not issued any guidance on this matter as of the filing date of this report, we have not changed our accounting treatment for this item. During the first quarter of 2006, we purchased approximately \$1.0 billion of mortgage loans from counterparties which were subsequently financed through repurchase agreements with that same counterparty. As of March 31, 2007, the entire \$1.0 billion of mortgage loans purchased during 2006 remained on our condensed consolidated balance sheet but they were no longer financed with repurchase agreements as they had been securitized in transactions structured as financings and the short-term repurchase agreements were replaced with asset backed bond financing.

### **Results of Operations**

### March 31, 2007 as Compared to March 31, 2006

During the first three months of 2007, we earned net income available to common shareholders of \$44.4 million, or \$1.18 per diluted share compared with \$22.4 million or \$0.69 per diluted share for the same period in 2006.

The main factor driving the increase in net income for the first quarter of 2007 is the \$84.2 million income tax benefit we recorded as a result of our formal plan to revoke our REIT status effective January 1, 2008.

As discussed under Executive Overview of Performance, we incurred a pre-tax loss of \$69.4 million during the first three months of 2007 as compared to pre-tax income of \$20.7 million for the same period in 2006 due primarily to:

A lower of cost or market valuation adjustment on our mortgage loans held-for-sale of \$17.2 million during the first quarter of 2007 as compared to \$1.9 million for the same period in 2006. This adjustment was the result of market deterioration in the subprime whole loan market which resulted in depressed whole loan values.

Increase in provision for credit losses of \$16.4 million for our mortgage loans held-in-portfolio primarily due to the initial recording of the loan loss reserve for the NHEL 2007-1 securitization executed in the first quarter of 2007 and continued credit deterioration in the remainder of our mortgage loans held-in-portfolio.

A net loss recorded during the first quarter of 2007 due to fair value adjustments of \$9.5 million related to our trading securities and the asset-backed bonds issued in our CDO transaction executed during the first quarter of 2007. The trading securities had a negative fair value adjustment of approximately \$50.1 million while the CDO asset-backed bonds had a positive fair value adjustment of \$40.6 million. These adjustments were a result of significant spread widening in the subprime mortgage market for these types of asset-backed securities.

Losses on sales of mortgage assets of \$6.3 million for the first three months of 2007 primarily due to losses on sales of real estate owned as a result of the deteriorating credit quality of our portfolio. As default rates have increased so have the assets we acquired through foreclosure (real estate owned).

We completed no securitizations structured as sales during the first quarter of 2007 therefore we had no gains on sale related to loan securitizations.

Increase in impairments on mortgage securities available-for-sale of \$1.5 million. These impairments were driven largely by higher expected credit losses in our portfolio of residual securities.

#### Net Interest Income.

We earn interest income primarily on our mortgage assets which include mortgage securities available-for-sale, mortgage securities trading, mortgage loans held-in-portfolio and mortgage loans held-for-sale. In addition we earn interest income on servicing funds we hold as custodian along with general operating funds. Interest expense consists primarily of interest paid on borrowings secured by mortgage assets, which includes warehouse repurchase agreements and asset backed bonds.

The following table provides the components of net interest income for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006.

#### Table 2 Net Interest Income

#### (dollars in thousands)

	For the Three Mont Ended March 31, 2007 2006		
Interest income:			
Mortgage securities	\$ 31,714	\$42,575	
Mortgage loans held-for-sale	39,665	33,184	
Mortgage loans held-in-portfolio	49,980	1,802	
Other interest income	9,678	7,111	
Total interest income	131,037	84,672	
Interest expense:			
Short-term borrowings secured by mortgage loans	28,860	22,767	
Short-term borrowings secured by mortgage securities	6,287	946	
Other short-term borrowings	245		
Asset-backed bonds secured by mortgage loans	38,751	328	
Asset-backed bonds secured by mortgage securities	2,715	1,817	
Junior subordinated debentures	2,022	1,071	
Total interest expense	78,880	26,929	
Net interest income before provision for credit losses	52,157	57,743	
Provision for credit losses	(19,913)	(3,545)	
Net interest income	\$ 32,244	\$ 54,198	

Our net interest income decreased to \$32.2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007 from \$54.2 million for the same period in 2006. Our interest income increased in the first quarter of 2007 due to higher average mortgage loan balances resulting from the on balance sheet securitizations we executed in 2006 and 2007, yet, this increase was offset by an increase in our interest expense as a result of higher average outstanding debt balances. In addition, the significant increase in our provision for credit losses, which was a result of the NHEL 2007-1 securitization being structured as a financing transaction as well as credit deterioration in the portfolio, reduced our net interest income for the first quarter of 2007 as compared to the same period of 2006.

Activity in the allowance for credit losses on mortgage loans held-in-portfolio is as follows for the three months ended March 31 (dollars in thousands):

	For the Thr Ended Ma	
	2007	2006
Balance, beginning of period	\$ 22,452	\$ 699
Provision for credit losses	19,913	3,545
Charge-offs, net of recoveries	(7,454)	(107)

Balance, end of period

\$ 34,911 \$ 4,137

As shown in table 3, below, our average net security yield decreased to 14.60% for the three months ended March 31, 2007 from 37.31% for the same period of 2006. The decrease in our average security yield from March 31, 2006 to March 31, 2007 is primarily a result of margin compression as well as our retention and purchase of lower-yielding residual and subordinated securities.

The following table presents the average balances for our mortgage securities, mortgage loans held-for-sale, mortgage loans held-in-portfolio and our repurchase agreement and securitization financings for those assets with the corresponding yields for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006. The interest income and expense used in the calculations includes the effects of premium amortization, discount accretion, debt issuance cost amortization and commitment fees on warehouse lines of credit.

### Table 3 Net Interest Income Analysis

#### (dollars in thousands)

	For the Three M	
	Marcl	,
Mortgage securities interest analysis	2007	2006
Average balances:		
Mortgage securities(A)	\$ 618,121	\$ 426,767
Short-term borrowings secured by mortgage securities	377,334	72,392
Asset-backed bonds secured by mortgage securities	214,133	105,920
Yield analysis: Interest income(A)	20.52%	39.90%
Interest expense short-term borrowings	6.66%	5.23%
Interest expense asset backed bonds	5.83%	6.86%
increst expense asset backed bonds	5.8570	0.00 //
Total financing expense	6.36%	6.20%
	14.169	22.70%
Net interest spread	14.16%	33.70%
Net yield(B)	14.43%	37.31%
Mortgage loans held-for-sale interest analysis		
Average balances:		
Mortgage loans held-for-sale	\$ 1,770,779	\$ 1,651,211
Short-term borrowings secured by mortgage loans held-for-sale	1,702,899	1,578,712
Yield analysis:		
Interest income	8.96%	8.04%
Interest expense short-term borrowings	6.67%	5.48%
Net interest spread	2.29%	2.56%
Net yield(B)	2.55%	2.79%
Mortgage loans held-in-portfolio interest analysis	2.00 %	2.1970
Average balances:		
Mortgage loans held-in-portfolio	\$ 2,627,796	\$ 86,222
Asset-backed bonds secured by mortgage loans held-in-portfolio	2,663.613	25,840
Short-term borrowings secured by mortgage loans held-in-portfolio	2,000,015	57,724
Yield analysis:		
Interest income	7.61%	8.36%
Interest expense asset backed bonds	5.82%	5.08%
Interest expense short-term borrowings	5.8270	4.68%
interest expense short with borrowings		7.00/0

Total financing expense	5.82%	4.81%
Net interest spread	1.79%	3.55%
Net yield(B)	1.71%	3.70%

<sup>(</sup>A) Consists of the average cost basis of our mortgage securities-available-for-sale portfolio as well as the average fair value of our mortgage securities trading portfolio. The yield information does not give effect to the changes in fair value of our mortgage securities-available-for-sale portfolio which are reflected as a component of shareholders equity.

<sup>(</sup>B) Net yield is calculated as the net interest income divided by the average daily balance of the asset. The net yield will not equal the net interest spread due to the difference in denominators of the two calculations.

<sup>44</sup> 

*Mortgage Portfolio Net Interest Income*. Our portfolio income comes from mortgage loans either directly (mortgage loans held-in-portfolio and mortgage loans held-for-sale) or indirectly (mortgage securities). Table 4 attempts to look through the balance sheet presentation of our portfolio income and present income as a percentage of average assets under management. The net interest income for mortgage securities, mortgage loans held-in-portfolio and mortgage loans held-for-sale reflects the income after interest expense, hedging and credit expense (mortgage insurance and provision for credit losses). This metric allows us to be more easily compared to other finance companies or financial institutions that use on balance sheet portfolio accounting, where return on assets is a common performance calculation.

Our portfolio net interest yield on assets was 0.47% for the three months ended March 31, 2007 as compared to 1.37% for the same period of 2006. The decrease in yield from the first quarter of 2006 to 2007 can be attributed primarily to the addition of lower-yielding securities and recording a higher provision for credit losses during the first three months of 2007.

We generally expect our net interest yield on portfolio assets to be in the range of 1% to 1.25% over the long-term. Table 4 shows the net interest yield on assets under management during the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006.

### Table 4 Mortgage Portfolio Management Net Interest Income Analysis

#### (dollars in thousands)

	Mortgage Securities Available-for-		Securities		Securities		Securities		Securities		ecurities Loans		Loans		Loans			
For the Three Months Ended:		Sale	in-Portfolio		ortfolio			Total										
March 31, 2007																		
Interest income(A)	\$	20,806	\$	49,980	\$	39,665	\$	110,451										
Interest expense:																		
Short-term borrowings						28,860		28,860										
Asset-backed bonds				38,751				38,751										
Total interest expense(B)				38,751		28,860		67,611										
Mortgage portfolio net interest income before other expense		20,806		11,229		10,805		42,840										
Other expense(C)				(22,271)		(1,367)		(23,638)										
Mortgage portfolio net interest income (expense)	\$	20,806	\$	(11,042)	\$	9,438	\$	19,202										
		,																
Average balance of the underlying loans	\$ 1	1,962,907	\$ 2	,627,796	\$1	,770,779	\$1	6,361,482										
Net interest yield on assets	ψī	0.70%	Ψ-	(1.68%)	ų.	2.13%	Ψī	0.47%										
				(1100/17)														
March 31, 2006																		
Interest income(A)	\$	39,335	\$	1,802	\$	33,184	\$	74,321										
Interest expense:																		
Short-term borrowings				676		22,091		22,767										
Asset-backed bonds				328				328										
Total interest expense(B)				1,004		22,091		23,095										
• • •																		
Mortgage portfolio net interest income before other expense		39,335		798		11,093		51,226										
Other income (expense)(C)		,		(3,602)		475		(3,127)										
				<u></u>														
Mortgage portfolio net interest income	\$	39,335	\$	(2,804)	\$	11,568	\$	48,099										

Average balance of the underlying loans	\$ 12,314,965	\$ 86,222	\$ 1,651,211	\$ 14,052,398
Net interest yield on assets	1.28%	(13.01%)	2.80%	1.37%

<sup>(</sup>A) Does not include interest income from securities classified as trading, subordinated securities classified as available-for-sale and interest income earned on our cash accounts and warehouse related advances.

<sup>(</sup>B) Does not include interest expense incurred to finance our mortgage securities trading and available-for sale, interest expense for our junior subordinated debentures and interest expense on our servicing advance facility.

<sup>(</sup>C) Other expense includes net settlements on non-cash flow hedges and credit expense (mortgage insurance and provision for credit losses).

<sup>45</sup> 

### Gains (Losses) on Sales of Mortgage Assets.

The following table shows the changes and makeup of our gains (losses) on sales of mortgage assets for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006.

### Table 5 Gains (Losses) on Sales of Mortgage Assets

#### (dollars in thousands)

	For th	For the Three Months En March 31,		
	20	07	2006	
Gains on sales of mortgage loans to third parties	\$ 1	,201 5	§ 928	
Reserve for losses-loans sold to third parties	(3	3,088)	(1,101)	
Gains on sales of mortgage loans transferred in securitizations			1,203	
Losses on sales of real estate owned	(4	4,415)	(617)	
Gains on sales of trading securities			351	
Elimination of gains from discontinued operations			(731)	
(Losses) gains on sales of mortgage assets	\$ (6	5,302) 5	\$ 33	

Losses on sales of mortgage assets were \$6.3 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007 compared to gains of \$33 thousand for the same period of 2006. The change between 2007 and 2006 is due primarily to an increase in losses on sales of real estate owned and an increase in the reserve for losses-loans sold to third parties both of which are related to credit deterioration in the 2006 loan origination vintage. In addition we did not close a securitization treated as a sale in the first quarter of 2007 so we did not recognize gains on sales of mortgage loans transferred in securitizations during the period.

Activity in the reserve for repurchases is as follows for the three months ended March 31, (dollars in thousands):

	2007	2006
Balance, beginning of period	\$ 24,773	\$ 2,345
Provision for repurchased loans	3,088	1,101
Transfer to the allowance for the lower of cost or fair value on mortgage loans held-for-sale	(18,523)	(1,532)
Charge-offs, net	(2,002)	(112)
Balance, end of period	\$ 7,336	\$ 1,802

The following table summarizes our sales of nonconforming loans to third parties for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006. This table shows the impact of the provision for losses related to loan repurchases on our net loss recognized from loan sales in 2007 and 2006.

### Table 6 Mortgage Loan Sales to Third Parties Nonconforming

#### (dollars in thousands)

		Net Loss	Weighted Average Price to Par
	Principal Amount	Recognized	of the Loans Sold
First Quarter 2007	\$ 73,686	\$ (1,887)	101.82%

First Quarter 2006	\$ 358,991	\$ (173)	101.16%

#### Gains (Losses) on Derivative Instruments.

We have entered into derivative instrument contracts that do not meet the requirements for hedge accounting treatment, but contribute to our overall risk management strategy by serving to reduce interest rate risk related to short-term borrowing rates. Additionally, we transfer certain of these derivative instruments into our securitization trusts when they are structured as sales to provide interest rate protection to the third-party bondholders. Prior to the date when we transfer these derivatives, changes in the fair value of these derivative instruments and net settlements with counterparties are credited or charged to current earnings. The derivative instruments we use to mitigate interest rate risk will generally increase in value as short-term interest rates increase and decrease in value as rates decrease. Fair value, at the date of securitization, of the derivative instruments transferred into a securitization trust are administered by the trustee in accordance with the trust documents. Any cash flows from these derivatives projected to flow to our residual securities are included in the valuation. The gains (losses) on derivative instruments can be summarized for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 as follows:

#### Table 7 Gains (Losses) on Derivative Instruments

#### (dollars in thousands)

	For the Three Mont Ended March 31,		
	2007	2006	
(Decrease) increase in fair value	\$ (3,963)	\$ 6,062	
Net settlement income	1,396	2,767	
Losses on commitments to originate mortgage loans	(104)	(238)	
(Losses) gains on derivative instruments	\$ (2,671)	\$ 8,591	

#### Impairment on Mortgage Securities Available-for-Sale.

To the extent that the cost basis of mortgage securities available-for-sale exceeds the fair value and the unrealized loss is considered to be other than temporary, an impairment charge is recognized and the amount recorded in accumulated other comprehensive income or loss is reclassified to earnings as a realized loss. During the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 we recorded an impairment loss on our mortgage securities available-for-sale of \$3.4 million and \$2.0 million, respectively. The increase in impairments in 2007 was primarily driven by an increase in projected losses due to the credit quality of the loans underlying the securities declining. The following table summarizes the impairment on our mortgage securities available-for-sale by mortgage security for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006.

#### Table 8 Impairment on Mortgage Securities Available-for-Sale by Mortgage Security

#### (dollars in thousands)

	For the Three Mo Ended March 3 2007 20		
Mortgage Securities Available-for-Sale:			
NMFT Series 2002-3	\$	120	\$
NMFT Series 2004-2 CT Bond		74	
NMFT Series 2005-4			1,965
NMFT Series 2006-4		1,213	
NMFT Series 2006-5		176	
NMFT Series 2006-6		1,841	

Impairment on mortgage securities available-for-sale

\$ 1.965

\$ 3,424

### Fee Income.

Our fee income declined to \$6.0 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007 from \$7.6 million for the same period of 2006. Fee income primarily consists of service fee income. Service fees are paid to us by either the investor or the borrower on mortgage loans serviced. Fees paid by investors on loans serviced are determined as a percentage of the principal collected for the loans serviced and are recognized in the period in which payments on the loans are received. These fees are approximately 0.50% of the outstanding balance of the loans being serviced. Fees paid by borrowers on loans serviced are considered ancillary fees related to loan servicing and include late fees and processing fees. Revenue is recognized on fees received from borrowers when an event occurs that generates the fee and they are considered to be collectible. Servicing fees received from the securitization trusts were \$16.3 million and \$15.7 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively.

The amortization of mortgage servicing rights is also included in fee income. Mortgage servicing rights are amortized in proportion to and over the estimated period of net servicing income. Generally, as the size of our servicing portfolio increases the amortization expense will increase. In addition the amortization of mortgage servicing rights is impacted by our assumptions regarding prepayment speeds for the loans being serviced for investors. During periods of increasing loan prepayments, the amortization on our mortgage servicing rights generally will increase. See Table 24 for a summary of our expected prepayment rate assumptions by securitization trust. Amortization of mortgage servicing rights increased to \$9.3 million for the first three months of 2007 as compared with \$8.4 million for the same period of 2006. In addition we recognized an impairment on mortgage servicing rights of \$1.0 million for the first three months of 2007 are the result of a decline in cash flows caused by higher credit losses on the underlying loans. We did not recognize any impairments for mortgage serving rights in the first quarter of 2006.

Origination fees are received from borrowers at the time of loan closing and deferred until the related loans are sold or securitized in transactions structured as sales. For securitizations structured as financings this fee income is deferred and amortized into interest income over the life of the loans using a level yield method.

### Premiums for Mortgage Loan Insurance.

The use of mortgage insurance is one method of managing the credit risk in the mortgage asset portfolio. Premiums for mortgage insurance on loans maintained on our balance sheet are paid by us and are recorded as a portfolio cost and are included in the income statement under the caption Premiums for Mortgage Loan Insurance . These premiums totaled \$5.1 million and \$2.3 million for the first three months of 2007 and 2006, respectively. The increase in premiums on mortgage loan insurance for the first three months of 2007 as compared to the same period of 2006 is due to the large increase of loans-held-in-portfolio on our condensed consolidated balance sheet.

Some of the mortgage loans that serve as collateral for our mortgage securities available-for-sale carry mortgage insurance. When loans are securitized in transactions treated as sales, the obligation to pay mortgage insurance premiums is legally assumed by the trust. Therefore, we have no obligation to pay for mortgage insurance premiums on these loans.

We intend to continue to use mortgage insurance coverage as a credit management tool as we continue to originate, purchase and securitize mortgage loans. Mortgage insurance claims on loans where a defect occurred in the loan origination process will not be paid by the mortgage insurer. The assumptions we use to value our mortgage securities available-for-sale consider this risk. For the NHES Series 2007-1 the mortgage loans that were transferred into the trust had mortgage insurance coverage at the time of transfer of 44% of total principal. As of March 31, 2007, 55% of the total principal of our securitized loans, excluding NHES 2006-MTA1, had mortgage insurance coverage compared to 54% as of March 31, 2006. We have excluded our NHES 2006-MTA1 deal from our analysis of securitized loans with mortgage insurance due to low percentage of mortgage insurance purchased on those loans due to their higher credit quality.

We have the risk that mortgage insurance providers will revise their guidelines to an extent where we will no longer be able to acquire coverage on all of our new loan production. Similarly, the providers may also increase insurance premiums to a point where the cost of coverage outweighs its benefit. We monitor the mortgage insurance market and currently anticipate being able to obtain affordable coverage to the extent we deem it is warranted.

### General and Administrative Expenses.

The main categories of our general and administrative expenses are: compensation and benefits, office administration, professional and outside services, loan expense, marketing expense and other expense. Compensation and benefits includes employee base salaries, benefit costs and incentive compensation awards. Office administration includes items such as rent, depreciation, telephone, office supplies, postage, delivery, maintenance and repairs. Professional and outside services include fees for legal, accounting and other consulting services. Loan expense primarily consists of expenses relating to the underwriting of mortgage loans that do not fund successfully and servicing costs. Marketing expenses primarily consists of costs for purchased loan leads, advertising and business promotion. Other expense primarily includes miscellaneous banking fees and travel and entertainment expenses. General and administrative expenses increased to \$64.4 million for the first three months of 2007 from \$46.0 million for the same period of 2006. The increase is due in large part to increased expenses related to the acquisition of retail branches during the fourth quarter of 2006. Also contributing to the increase was a \$4.7 million charge for debt issuance costs related to the issuance of asset-backed bonds in our CDO transaction. In accordance with SFAS 159, debt issuance costs are current period expenses and are not amortized over the life of the debt on a level-yield basis. Finally, we also incurred an additional \$3.0 million of compensation and benefits expense in the first quarter of 2007 related to the reduction in force and in accordance with SFAS 146, Accounting for Costs Associated with Exit or Disposal Activities .

### **Other Operational Data**

#### Loan Fundings.

The following table summarizes our loan production for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006. We have separated MTA (option ARM) bulk loan purchased in the first quarter of 2006 from our normal originations and purchases because of the unique nature of these purchases. These purchases were executed solely for the purpose of adding qualified assets to the REIT.

#### Table 9 Nonconforming Loan Originations and Purchases

#### (dollars in thousands, except for average loan balance)

			Avenage	Price		ted Ave	erage	Percent with
	Number	Principal	Average Loan Balance	Paid to Broker	Loan to Value	FICO Score	Coupon	Prepayment Penalty
2007:		-					-	
First quarter	8,708	\$ 1,441,675	\$ 165,558	100.3%	82%	621	8.75%	63%
2006:								
First quarter	11,373	\$ 1,834,825	\$ 161,332	100.8%	81%	628	8.53%	62%
First quarter MTA Bulk Purchases	2,415	991,407	410,520	103.4	74	713	6.89	68
Total first quarter	13,788	\$ 2,826,232	\$ 204,978	101.8%	79%	658	7.96%	64%

We originated and purchased \$1.4 billion in nonconforming loans during the first three months of 2007 compared to \$1.8 billion in 2006, excluding MTA bulk purchased loans. The 21% decrease in origination volume from the first quarter of 2006 was caused by the steps we have taken to tighten our underwriting guidelines to address the deteriorating credit environment. We continue to pursue opportunities to increase our market share while ensuring that the loans we originate generate good risk-adjusted returns.

### Cost of Production.

The cost of production table below includes all costs paid and fees collected during the loan origination cycle, including loans that do not fund. This distinction is important as we can only capitalize as deferred broker premium and costs, those costs (net of fees) directly associated with a funded loan. Costs associated with loans that do not fund are recognized immediately as a component of general and administrative expenses. For loans held-for-sale, deferred net costs are recognized when the related loans are sold outright or transferred in securitizations. For loans held-in-portfolio, deferred net costs are recognized over the life of the loan as a reduction to interest income. The cost of our production is also critical to our financial results as it is a significant factor in the gains we recognize. Increased efficiencies in the nonconforming lending operation correlate to lower general and administrative costs and higher gains on sales of mortgage assets. Overhead costs increased from the first quarter of 2007 primarily due to lower origination volumes. Premium paid to broker, net of fees collected decreased as a percentage of volume from 2006 to 2007 due primarily to higher retail origination volume as a percentage of total volume as well as lower premiums paid to brokers on our wholesale production. We do not pay broker premiums for retail loans as they are direct to consumer loans. Additionally, retail originations earn higher origination fees per loan.

### Table 10 Cost of Production, as a Percent of Principal

	Overhead Costs	Premium Paid to Broker, Net of Fees Collected	Total Acquisition Cost
2007:			
First quarter	3.41%	(0.66)%	2.75%
2006:			

First quarter

### 1.31%

2.63%

The following table is a reconciliation of our lending division s overhead costs included in our cost of production to general and administrative expenses of the mortgage lending segment as shown in Note 17 to the condensed consolidated financial statements, presented in accordance with GAAP. We believe this presentation of our cost of production provides useful information to investors regarding our financial performance because it more accurately reflects the direct costs of loan production and allows us to monitor the performance of our core operations, which is more difficult to do when looking at GAAP financial statements, and provides useful information regarding our financial performance. Management uses this measure for the same purpose. However, this presentation is not intended to be used as a substitute for financial results prepared in accordance with GAAP.

#### Table 11 Reconciliation of Overhead Costs, Non-GAAP Financial Measure

#### (dollars in thousands, except lending overhead as a percentage)

	For the Three Months Ended March 31,	
	2007	2006
Mortgage lending general and administrative expenses(A)	\$ 48,1	08 \$ 32,053
Direct origination costs classified as a reduction in gain-on-sale	8,9	90 7,796
Exit or disposal costs not included in lending overhead expenses(B)	(1,9	06)
Other non-lending overhead expenses	(5,9)	83) (2,735)
Lending overhead costs	49,20	09 37,114
Premium paid to broker, net of fees collected	(9,6	15) 37,192
Total cost of loan production	\$ 39,5	94 \$ 74,306
Loan production, principal	\$ 1,441,6	\$ 2,826,232
Total cost of production, as a percentage of loan production(B)	2.	75% 2.63%

(A) Mortgage lending general and administrative expenses are presented in Note 17 to the condensed consolidated financial statements.

(B) We have excluded the exit and disposal costs our lending division incurred from our first quarter 2007 analysis. Our cost of loan production for the first quarter of 2007 would have been 2.89% had we included these costs in this analysis.

#### Mortgage Loan Servicing

Servicing income, before amortization of mortgage servicing rights includes fee income and interest income, which is earned on custodial bank accounts. The costs of servicing include the general and administrative expenses incurred by our servicing operation as well as allocated corporate expenses.

Our servicing income per loan before tax per unit increased to \$180 from \$90 for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively. These increases are due largely to higher interest income earned on funds held as custodian which is a result of higher average balances in the accounts. In addition we are earning higher rates of interest on these funds due to the increase in short-term interest rates during the periods presented.

Table 12 Summary of Servicing Operations

(dollars in thousands, except per loan cost)

		Fo 200		hree Mont	hs End	ed March 31, 200	·	
	An	nount	Per l	Loan(B)	A	mount	Per l	Loan(B)
Unpaid principal at period end(A)	\$ 16,2	242,123			\$ 15	5,129,446		
Number of loans at period end(A)	1	104,967				100,900		
Average unpaid principal during the period(A)	\$ 16,5	514,919			\$ 14	4,475,402		
Average number of loans during the period(A)	1	106,599				99,450		
Servicing income, before amortization of mortgage servicing rights	\$	24,720	\$	928	\$	20,229	\$	814
Costs of servicing		(9,595)		(360)		(9,601)		(386)
Net servicing income, before amortization of mortgage servicing rights		15,125		568		10,628		428
Amortization and impairments of mortgage servicing rights		(10,331)		(388)		(8,397)		(338)
	\$	4,794	\$	180	\$	2,231	\$	90

(A) Includes loans we have sold and are still servicing on an interim basis.

(B) Per unit amounts are calculated using the average number of loans during the period presented.

#### Income and Excise Taxes & REIT Status

NFI has elected to be treated as a REIT for federal income tax purposes. NFI is not required to pay any corporate level income taxes as long as we remain a REIT and distribute 100 percent of our taxable income in the form of dividend distributions to our shareholders.

As a REIT, NFI may be subject to a federal excise tax. An excise tax is incurred if NFI distributes less than 85 percent of its taxable income by the end of the calendar year. As part of the amount distributed by the end of the calendar year, NFI may include dividends that were declared in October, November or December and paid on or before January 31 of the following year. To the extent that 85 percent of our taxable income exceeds our dividend distributions in any given year, an excise tax of 4 percent is due and payable on the shortfall. For the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, we accrued excise tax (benefit) expense of approximately \$(340,000) and \$1.6 million, respectively. Excise tax (benefit) expense is recorded in the other component of general and administrative expenses on our condensed consolidated statements of income. As of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006, accrued excise tax (receivable) payable was approximately \$(463,000) and \$4.7 million, respectively. The excise tax receivable is reflected as a component of other assets on our condensed consolidated balance sheets. The excise tax payable is reflected as a component of accounts payable and other liabilities on our condensed consolidated balance sheets

We record deferred tax assets and liabilities for the future tax consequences attributable to differences between the financial statement carrying amounts and their respective income tax bases. A deferred tax liability is recognized for all future taxable temporary differences, while a deferred tax asset is recognized for all future deductible temporary differences, operating loss carryforwards and tax credit carryforwards. In accordance with FAS 109, we record deferred tax assets and liabilities using the enacted tax rate that is expected to apply to taxable income in the periods in which the deferred tax asset or liability is expected to be realized.

As of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006, our net deferred tax asset (excluding valuation allowance and deferred taxes related to unrealized gains on available for sale securities) was \$178.7 million and \$49.7 million, respectively.

Deferred taxes are required to be determined for each tax-paying component of a consolidated entity. The REIT and the taxable REIT subsidiary have previously been viewed as two separate components for this purpose. Historically, we have recorded deferred taxes only at the TRS. Conversely, prior to March 31, 2007, we have not recorded deferred taxes at the REIT because of our intent to operate NFI as a REIT.

During the first quarter of 2007, we disclosed that management was evaluating whether it was in shareholders best interests to retain our status as a REIT. Based on these evaluations, management has concluded it is in the best interest of shareholders to revoke our REIT election. On May 3, 2007, our Board of Directors approved a resolution enabling management to take the necessary steps to revoke NFI s REIT election effective January 1, 2008. Management intends to carry out this plan.

The decision to revoke NFI s REIT status was based on several significant factors. First, operating as a REIT restricts our ability to operate our business. The REIT source of income tests and diversification of assets tests not only limits our ability to hedge our interest rate risk, but also unduly restricts our ability to efficiently expand our portfolio management business. Second, since we are required to distribute most of our earnings in the form of dividends to shareholders to comply with REIT distribution requirements, our ability to retain capital to grow our business is significantly reduced. Third, our projections demonstrate that we will not generate taxable income at the REIT from 2007 through 2011. This is due primarily to the expected reversal of deductible temporary differences that have accumulated over the past several years. As we have disclosed in previous filings, we had experienced significantly higher taxable income compared to financial statement income in years prior to 2007. This was due primarily to timing differences between financial statement and income tax recognition of income and losses on our portfolio of interest-only mortgage securities. Without taxable income, we will not have a requirement to distribute dividends to shareholders.

As a result of the factors identified above, management believes it is in the best interest of the shareholders to release NFI from its REIT restrictions and operate as a C corporation.

With the Board of Director s decision to authorize management to revoke NFI s REIT election effective January 1, 2008, NFI scheduled the reversal of deductible and taxable temporary differences as of December 31, 2006 (as well as new temporary differences originating during 2007) for amounts to be realized during our final calendar year as a REIT and for amounts to be realized in subsequent taxable years. As previously stated, NFI will be taxable as a C corporation in the tax year the revocation of its REIT election is effective (2008) and for subsequent taxable years. Accordingly, NFI recorded deferred taxes as of March 31, 2007 based on estimated cumulative temporary differences at January 1, 2008 that are expected to reverse in a subsequent taxable year.

All differences between financial statement carrying amounts and tax bases (i.e. cumulative temporary differences or CTD s) accumulated as of December 31, 2006 were based on actual financial statement balances and NFI s best estimate of income tax balances, as NFI has yet to file its 2006 REIT income tax return. These CTD s were then rolled forward through January 1, 2008 for what NFI estimates to be realized on NFI s final REIT return for 2007. In rolling forward the projected CTD s, NFI used estimates based on calendar year 2007 projections of financial statement income, securitization activity, interest income, bad debt expenses, and other estimates. Such estimates were derived from information best available as of March 31, 2007 as well as assumptions on information that is not yet available and are likely to change. It is reasonable to expect changes to our estimate of the deferred tax assets and liabilities in the remaining 2007 interim periods, as actual information becomes available. Such changes will affect our income tax expense and will increase the volatility of the effective tax rate during 2007.

Based on our estimate of temporary differences as of March 31, 2007, NFI will have approximately \$253.2 million of net future deductible timing differences remaining at January 1, 2008. Accordingly NFI recorded a net deferred tax asset of \$95.4 million (excluding the deferred tax liability on unrealized gains from available for sale securities of \$11.2 million) using an effective tax rate of approximately 37.7%. The effective tax rate of 37.7% was calculated by including the REIT in consolidated/combined tax returns with the TRS beginning in 2008.

In determining the amount of deferred taxes to recognize in the financial statements, we evaluate the likelihood of realizing such benefits in future periods. FAS 109 requires the recognition of a valuation allowance if it is more likely than not that all or some portion of the deferred tax asset will not be realized. FAS 109 indicates the more likely than not threshold is a level of likelihood that is more than 50 percent.

Under FAS 109, companies are required to identify and consider all available evidence, both positive and negative, in determining whether it is more likely than not that all or some portion of their deferred tax asset will not be realized. Positive evidence includes, but is not limited to the following: cumulative earnings in recent years, earnings expected in future years, excess appreciated asset value over the tax basis, and positive industry trends. Negative evidence includes, but is not limited to the following: cumulative losses in recent years, losses expected in future years, a history of operating losses or tax credits carryforwards expiring, and adverse industry trends.

Pursuant to FAS 109, the weight given to the potential effect of negative and positive evidence should be commensurate with the extent to which it can be objectively verified. Accordingly, the more negative evidence that exists requires more positive evidence to counter, thus making it more difficult to support a conclusion that a valuation allowance is not needed for all or some of the deferred tax asset. A cumulative loss in recent years is significant negative evidence that is difficult to overcome when determining the need for a valuation allowance. Similarly, cumulative earnings in recent years represents significant positive objective evidence. If the weight of the positive evidence is sufficient to support a conclusion that it is more likely than not that a deferred tax asset will be realized, a valuation allowance should not be recorded.

It is our policy to examine and weigh all available evidence (both positive and negative and both historical and forecasted) in the process of determining whether it is more likely than not that a deferred tax asset will be realized. Additionally, we evaluate the realization of our recorded deferred tax assets on an interim and annual basis. We do not record a valuation allowance if the weight of the positive evidence exceeds the negative evidence and is sufficient to support a conclusion that it is more likely than not that our deferred tax asset will be realized.

If the weighted positive evidence is not sufficient to support a conclusion that it is more likely than not that all or some of our deferred tax assets will be realized, we will consider all alternative sources of taxable income identified in FAS 109 in determining the amount of valuation allowance to be recorded. Alternative sources of taxable income identified in FAS 109 include the following: 1) taxable income in prior carryback year, 2) future reversals of existing taxable temporary differences, 3) future taxable income exclusive of reversing temporary differences and carryforwards, and 4) tax planning strategies.

We recorded a valuation allowance for deferred tax assets as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006 of \$2.2 million and \$0.7 million, respectively. The net change in the valuation allowance for the quarter ended March 31, 2007 was an increase of \$1.5 million. The valuation allowance relates to various separate company state net operating losses for which we determined it was more likely than not that such state net operating losses would not be realized.

In determining the amount of valuation allowance to record as of March 31, 2007, if any, we evaluated all of our deferred tax assets and whether it was more likely than not such deferred tax assets would be realized. We concluded the weight given to the positive evidence supports a conclusion that it is more likely than not that \$176.5 million of the net deferred tax asset (excluding the deferred tax liability on unrealized gains from available for sale securities of \$12.3 million) of \$178.7 million as of March 31, 2007 will be realized.

As a result of our decision to revoke NFI s REIT election effective January 1, 2008, we evaluated the positive and negative evidence as of March 31, 2007 on a combined enterprise basis (i.e. the REIT and the TRS) to form our conclusion. On a combined enterprise basis, we have not generated a cumulative loss in recent years. In addition, we have never experienced the expiration of a net operating loss in a significant taxing jurisdiction. The fact we have not experienced a cumulative loss in recent years is significant objective evidence in evaluating the need for a valuation allowance.

In all future interim periods, we will continue to monitor all factors that impact positive and negative evidence relating to our deferred tax assets. If management concludes at any point in the future that negative evidence outweighs positive evidence, we may need to record a valuation allowance on some or all of the entire deferred tax asset. Factors that may lead to a change from positive to negative evidence include, but are not limited to: cumulative losses in recent years, losses expected in future years, a brief carryforward period, and significant differences from projected financial statement income or loss.

As previously stated, it is expected that there will be little or no taxable income at the REIT for the year ended December 31, 2007. The primary reasons for this expectation are: 1) lower financial statement income, 2) lower derivative income, 3) less frequent and smaller securitizations during 2007, and 4) the timing of bad debt expenses on our securitizations.

During the past five years, we believe that a minority of our shareholders have been non-United States holders. Accordingly, we anticipate that NFI will qualify as a domestically-controlled REIT for United States federal income tax purposes for 2007. Investors who are non-United States holders should contact their tax advisor regarding the United States federal income tax consequences of dispositions of shares of a domestically-controlled REIT.

### Financial Condition as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006

### Mortgage Loans Held-for-Sale.

The following table summarizes the activity of our mortgage loans classified as held-for-sale for the three months ended March 31, 2007.

### Table 13 Rollforward of Mortgage Loans Held-for-Sale

#### (dollars in thousands)

Beginning principal balance	\$ 1,631,891
Originations and purchases	1,513,517
Borrower repayments	(22,701)
Sales to third parties	(73,686)
Sales in securitizations	
Transfers to real estate owned	(7,450)
Repurchase of mortgage loans from securitization trusts	
Transfers of mortgage loans to held-in-portfolio	(1,888,776)
Ending principal balance	1,152,795
Loans under removal of accounts provision	102,193
Net deferred origination costs	1,689
Allowance for the lower of cost or fair value	(25,872)
Mortgage loans held-for-sale	\$ 1,230,805

Our portfolio of mortgage loans held-for-sale decreased to \$1.2 billion at March 31, 2007 from \$1.7 billion at December 31, 2006. This decrease is a result of a lower volume of originations and purchases during the first three months of 2007 as well as the timing of our securitizations and loan sales.

The following table provides information on the FICO scores, weighted average coupons and original weighted average loan-to-values for our loans classified as held-for-sale as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006.

### Table 14 Mortgage Loans Held-for-Sale by FICO Score

#### (dollars in thousands)

		As of March 31, 2007			As of December 31, 2006			
FICO Score	Curre Princij		Original Weighted Average Loan- to-Value	Current Principal	Weighted Average Coupon	Original Weighted Average Loan- to-Value		
FICO score not available	\$	973 9.26%	70.7%	\$ 577	10.89%	63.0%		
540 and below	91.	642 9.68	76.0	134,147	9.68	79.7		
540 to 579	192,	172 9.30	79.6	248,559	9.21	81.4		
580 to 619	234.	653 9.00	83.3	336,457	8.90	84.6		
620 to 659	269.	188 8.69	83.0	392,316	8.60	84.7		
660 and above	364,	167 8.43	81.9	519,835	8.11	83.1		
Total	\$ 1,152,	795 8.85%	81.6%	\$ 1,631,891	8.69%	83.2%		

The following table provides information on the collateral location for our loans classified as held-for-sale as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006.

### Table 15 Mortgage Loans Held-for-Sale by Collateral Location

As of March 31,	2007	As of December 31, 2006			
Collateral Location	Percent of Total	Collateral Location	Percent of Total		
Florida	23%	Florida	19%		
California	11	California	12		
Michigan	4	Virginia	5		
Maryland	4	Maryland	4		
All other states (each		All other states (each			
less than 4% of total)	58	less than 4% of total)	60		
Total	100%	Total	100%		

The following table provides information on the product type for our loans classified as held-for-sale as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006.

#### Table 16 Mortgage Loans Held-for-Sale by Product Type

#### (dollars in thousands)

Product Type	Me	As of arch 31, 2007	Dece	As of mber 31, 2006
2-Year Fixed	\$	345,423	\$	621,108
30-Year Fixed	Ψ	220,334	Ψ	220,473
MTA (Option ARM)		187,808		177,032
2-Year Fixed 40/30		174,126		301,488
2-Year Fixed Interest-only		69,789		140,899
30/15-Year Fixed		36,180		68,225
Other Products		119,135		102,666
Total	\$	1,152,795	\$	1,631,891

The following table provides delinquency information for our loans classified as held-for-sale as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006.

#### Table 17 Mortgage Loans Held-for-Sale Delinquencies

#### (dollars in thousands)

	As of March 3	1, 2007	As of December	31, 2006
		Percent		Percent
	Current Principal	of Total	Current Principal	of Total
Current	\$ 1,091,879	95%	\$ 1,613,112	99%
30-59 days delinquent	8,867	1	5,777	
60-89 days delinquent	4,196		1,351	
90 + days delinquent	34,245	3	1,349	
In process of foreclosure	13,608	1	10,302	1

Total principal

### Mortgage Loans Held-in-Portfolio.

The following table summarizes the activity of our mortgage loans classified as held-in-portfolio for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and the year ended December 31, 2006.

## Table 18 Rollforward of Mortgage Loans Held-in-Portfolio

### (dollars in thousands)

	March 31, 2007
Beginning principal balance	\$ 2,101,768
Borrower repayments	(229,743)
Capitalization of interest	12,998
Transfers of mortgage loans from held-for-sale	1,888,776
Transfers to real estate owned	(19,588)
Ending principal balance	3,754,211
Net unamortized deferred organization costs	30,461
Carrying value adjustment	(8,076)
Amortized cost	3,776,596
Allowance for credit losses	(34,911)
Mortgage loans held-in-portfolio	\$ 3,741,685

Our portfolio of mortgage loans held-in-portfolio increased to \$3.7 billion at March 31, 2007 from \$2.1 billion at December 31, 2006. During the first quarter of 2007 we transferred mortgage loans with a principal balance of \$1.9 billion from the held-for-sale classification to the held-in-portfolio classification which were used as the underlying collateral for our NHEL 2007-1 securitization, which was structured as a financing and completed in the first quarter.

The following table provides information on the FICO scores, weighted average coupons and original weighted average loan-to-values for our loans classified as held-in-portfolio as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006.

### Table 19 Mortgage Loans Held-in-Portfolio by FICO Score

### (dollars in thousands)

	Α	As of March 31, 2007			As of December 31, 2006			
FICO Score	Current Principal	Weighted Average Coupon	Original Weighted Average Loan- to-Value	Current Principal	Weighted Average Coupon	Original Weighted Average Loan- to-Value		
FICO score not available	\$ 13,471	7.95%	73.7%	\$ 14,605	7.85%	73.6%		
540 and below	229,637	9.73	78.0	79,552	9.66	75.6		
540 to 579	466,229	9.26	80.0	163,578	9.25	78.3		
580 to 619	651,787	8.85	83.1	255,777	8.81	81.0		
620 to 659	809,481	8.49	82.5	368,232	8.24	79.5		
660 and above	1,583,606	8.27	79.6	1,220,024	8.09	77.4		
Total	\$ 3,754,211	8.63%	80.8%	\$ 2,101,768	8.35%	78.2%		

The following table provides information on the collateral location for our loans classified as held-in-portfolio as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006.

### Table 20 Mortgage Loans Held-in-Portfolio by Collateral Location

As of March 31, 2007	,	As of December	31, 2006
Collateral Location	Percent of Total	Collateral Location	Percent of Total
California	27%	California	42%
Florida	19	Florida	19
All other states (each		All other states (each	
less than 5% of total)	54	less than 5% of total)	39
Total	100%	Total	100%

The following table provides information on the product type for our loans classified as held-in-portfolio as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006.

### Table 21 Mortgage Loans Held-in-Portfolio by Product Type

### (dollars in thousands)

Product Type	As	As of March 31, 2007		As of December 31, 2006		
2-Year Fixed	\$	1,314,620	\$	608,188		
MTA (Option ARM)		943,512		1,042,415		
30-Year Fixed		398,460		135,576		
2-Year Fixed Interest-only		360,106		190,349		
Other Products		737,513		125,240		
Total	\$	3,754,211	\$	2,101,768		

The following table provides delinquency information for our loans classified as held-in-portfolio as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006.

### Table 22 Mortgage Loans Held-in-Portfolio Delinquencies

### (dollars in thousands)

	As of March 3	31, 2007	As of December 31, 2006		
		Percent		Percent	
	Current Principal	of Total	Current Principal	of Total	
Current	\$ 3,623,313	97%	\$ 2,013,541	96%	
30-59 days delinquent	42,225	1	29,316	1	
60-89 days delinquent	25,125	1	15,593	1	
90 + days delinquent	10,962		5,080		
In process of foreclosure	52,586	1	38,238	2	
Total principal	\$ 3,754,211	100%	\$ 2,101,768	100%	

#### Mortgage Securities Available-for-Sale.

The following tables summarize our mortgage securities available for sale portfolio and the current assumptions and assumptions at the time of securitization as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006.

### Table 23 Valuation of Individual Mortgage Securities Available-for-Sale and Assumptions

### (dollars in thousands)

#### As of March 31, 2007

			Estimated	Current Assumptions		Assumptio		<b>Frust Securitization</b>	
Securitization Trust	Cost (A)	Gain	Fair Value of Mortgage Securities(A)	Discount Rate	Constant Prepayment Rate	Expected Credit Losses(B)	Discount Rate	Constant Prepayment Rate	Expected Credit Losses(B)
NMFT Series:	Cost (A)	(L055)(A)	Securities(A)	Katt	Kate	LUSSES(D)	Nate	Kate	LUSSES(D)
2002-3	\$ 3,087	\$	\$ 3,087	20%	32%	0.5%	20%	30%	1.0%
2003-1	8,933	314	9,247	20	30	1.3	20	28	3.3
2003-2	5,975	1,840	7,815	20	30	0.8	28	25	2.7
2003-3	5,251	87	5,338	20	28	0.8	20	22	3.6
2003-4	3,684	1,029	4,713	20	36	1.0	20	30	5.1
2004-1	3,836	1,639	5,475	20	50	1.4	20	33	5.9
2004-2	15,878	2,275	18,153	20	49	1.5	26	31	5.1
2004-2(D)	95		95	20	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
2004-3	25,046	6,032	31,078	20	48	1.6	19	34	4.5
2004-4	15,833	6,457	22,290	20	54	1.3	26	35	4.0
2005-1	18,330	2,218	20,548	15	62	1.6	15	37	3.6
2005-2	9,874	186	10,060	15	52	1.6	13	39	2.1
2005-3	11,450	3,464	14,914	15	48	1.5	15	41	2.0
2005-3(D)	3,421	1,218	4,639	15	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
2005-4	8,286	3,424	11,710	15	48	2.0	15	43	2.3
2005-4(D)	4,043	693	4,736	15	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
2006-2	8,785	562	9,347	15	47	3.4	15	44	2.4
2006-3	8,457	2,083	10,540	15	47	4.4	15	43	3.0
2006-4	12,879		12,879	15	47	3.9	15	43	2.9
2006-5	15,289		15,289	15	46	5.5	15	43	3.9
2006-6	19,143		19,143	15	43	4.7	15	41	3.7
Total	\$ 207,575	\$ 33,521	\$ 241,096						

As of December 31, 2006

			Estimated Fair Value	Current Assumptions Assumptions at Trust Securitiza					ritization
Securitization Trust	Cost(A)	Unrealized Gain (Loss)(A)	of Mortgage Securities(A)	Discount Rate	Constant Prepayment Rate	Expected Credit Losses(B)	Discount Rate	Constant Prepayment Rate	Expected Credit Losses(B)
NMFT Series:									
2002-3	\$ 3,384	\$ 56	\$ 3,440	20%	35%	0.4%	20%	30%	1.0%
2003-1	9,398	418	9,816	20	32	1.3	20	28	3.3
2003-2	5,458	2,450	7,908	20	31	0.8	28	25	2.7
2003-3	5,255	254	5,509	20	29	0.8	20	22	3.6
2003-4	3,509	1,513	5,022	20	38	1.0	20	30	5.1
2004-1	13,511	3,170	16,681	20	47	1.3	20	33	5.9
2004-1(D)	132		132	20	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
2004-2	14,321	4,492	18,813	20	47	1.3	26	31	5.1
2004-2(D)	1,322	60	1,382	20	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
2004-3	24,939	8,982	33,921	19	48	1.5	19	34	4.5
2004-4	16,237	8,684	24,921	20	56	1.3	26	35	4.0
2005-1	20,525	4,558	25,083	15	60	1.7	15	37	3.6
2005-2	13,831	67	13,898	13	54	1.5	13	39	2.1
2005-3	13,047	1,169	14,216	15	51	1.5	15	41	2.0
2005-3(C)	47,814	(1,131)	46,683	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
2005-3(D)	6,423	1,473	7,896	15	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
2005-4	11,087	1,194	12,281	15	49	2.0	15	43	2.3
2005-4(D)	5,278	1,143	6,421	15	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
2006-2	13,835		13,835	15	46	3.2	15	44	2.4
2006-3	13,746		13,746	15	45	4.3	15	43	3.0
2006-4	19,019		19,019	15	45	3.5	15	43	2.9
2006-5	22,181		22,181	15	44	4.8	15	43	3.9
2006-6	26,508		26,508	15	42	3.9	15	41	3.7

Total

\$ 310,760 \$ 38,552 \$ 349,312

(A) The interest-only, prepayment penalty and overcollateralization securities are presented on a combined basis.

(B) For securities that have not reached their call date represents expected credit losses for the life of the securitization up to the expected date in which the related asset-backed bonds can be called, net of mortgage insurance recoveries.

(C) Consists of the Class M-11 and M-12 certificates of NMFT Series 2005-3. The M-11 is rated BBB/BBB- by Standard & Poor s and Fitch, respectively. The M-12 is rated BBB- by Standard and Poor s. The fair value for these securities is based upon market prices.

(D) Represent derivative cash flow bonds ( CT Bonds ).

As of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006 the fair value of our mortgage securities available-for-sale was \$241.1 million and \$349.3 million, respectively. The decline is mostly due to compressed margins, an increase in expected credit losses and normal paydowns.

The previous tables demonstrate how the increase in housing prices from 2002 through 2005 positively impacted our security performance and how the current deterioration in the housing market is negatively impacting this performance. An increase in home prices will generally lead to an increase in prepayment rate assumptions as well as a decrease in expected credit loss assumptions. As home prices change in the future our prepayment and loss assumptions will likely change.

### Summary of Securitizations.

The following tables provide a summary of the loans collateralizing our securitizations structured as sales as well as the outstanding asset backed bonds which were outstanding at March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006.

### Table 24 Summary of Securitizations

#### (dollars in thousands)

#### As of March 31, 2007

			Loan Collateral				Asse	t Backed Bon	ds
Securitization Trust	Issue Date	Original Principal	Current Principal	Weighted Average Coupon	Percent of Loans With Prepayment Penalties	Prepayment Penalty Period for Loans w/ Penalty (Yrs.)	Remaining Principal	Weighted Average Interest Rate	Estimated Months to Call
NMFT Series:									
2002-3	9/27/2002	\$ 750,003	\$ 67,566	8.70%	41%	0.16	\$ 64,514	6.03%	5
2003-1	2/27/2003	1,300,141	158,112	7.96	39	0.25	147,044	6.11	8
2003-2	6/12/2003	1,499,998	197,198	7.75	42	0.42	188,324	6.03	10
2003-3	9/16/2003	1,499,374	261,147	7.46	42	0.56	253,389	5.97	20
2003-4	11/20/2003	1,499,732	235,976	8.10	38	0.55	229,516	6.24	13
2004-1	3/11/2004	1,750,000	265,354	9.00	25	0.45	257,450	6.28	9
2004-2	6/16/2004	1,399,999	243,439	8.68	35	0.52	220,440	6.38	11
2004-3	9/9/2004	2,199,995	430,881	9.14	53	0.57	389,528	6.44	13
2004-4	11/18/2004	2,500,000	517,057	9.05	42	0.24	490,198	6.30	12
2005-1	2/22/2005	2,100,000	634,646	9.23	34	0.25	611,804	5.93	16
2005-2	5/27/2005	1,799,992	865,440	7.70	48	0.32	859,462	5.80	27
2005-3	9/22/2005	2,499,983	1,446,365	7.45	72	0.49	1,382,292	5.70	33
2005-4	12/15/2005	1,599,999	1,002,137	7.88	72	0.67	949,408	5.68	35
2006-2	6/19/2006	1,021,102	800,731	8.76	69	0.96	782,475	5.52	39
2006-3	6/29/2006	1,100,000	923,436	8.97	68	1.06	898,686	5.52	41
2006-4	8/29/2006	1,025,359	890,410	9.24	62	1.03	861,699	5.50	42
2006-5	9/28/2006	1,300,000	1,182,383	9.36	62	1.11	1,150,533	5.52	45
2006-6	11/30/2006	1,250,000	1,203,721	9.05	63	1.24	1,170,596	5.52	50
Total		\$ 28,095,677	\$ 11,325,999	8.57%	58%	0.74	\$ 10,907,358	5.75%	



As of December 31, 2006

			Loan Collateral					t Backed Bon	ds
Securitization Trust	Issue Date	Original Principal	Current Principal	Weighted Average Coupon	Percent of Loans With Prepayment Penalties	Prepayment Penalty Period for Loans w/ Penalty (Yrs.)	Remaining Principal	Weighted Average Interest Rate	Estimated Months to Call
NMFT Series:									
2002-3	9/27/2002	\$ 750,003	\$ \$ 73,038	8.92%	39%	0.25	\$ 69,709	6.05%	3
2003-1	2/27/2003	1,300,141	173,155	8.09	38	0.34	161,034	6.17	10
2003-2	6/12/2003	1,499,998	3 214,894	7.92	41	0.52	205,224	6.14	13
2003-3	9/16/2003	1,499,374	282,333	7.62	41	0.64	273,863	6.23	23
2003-4	11/20/2003	1,499,732	2 260,628	8.27	36	0.62	253,505	6.37	15
2004-1	3/11/2004	1,750,000	) 309,992	9.01	41	0.49	287,573	6.39	12
2004-2	6/16/2004	1,399,999	274,380	9.06	54	0.63	249,761	6.33	14
2004-3	9/9/2004	2,199,995	496,297	9.31	50	0.65	452,297	6.38	16
2004-4	11/18/2004	2,500,000	642,881	9.43	38	0.31	613,188	6.22	16
2005-1	2/22/2005	2,100,000	903,930	7.75	42	0.29	879,083	5.83	20
2005-2	5/27/2005	1,799,992	972,061	7.65	73	0.49	963,061	5.80	27
2005-3	9/22/2005	2,499,983	1,566,120	7.45	71	0.67	1,499,111	5.72	32
2005-4	12/15/2005	1,599,999	1,109,493	7.89	70	0.84	1,056,693	5.69	36
2006-2	6/19/2006	1,021,102	870,831	8.76	68	1.11	852,451	5.54	42
2006-3	6/29/2006	1,100,000	992,739	8.97	67	1.21	967,989	5.55	45
2006-4	8/29/2006	1,025,359	951,206	9.25	60	1.15	922,495	5.52	45
2006-5	9/28/2006	1,300,000	1,250,254	9.37	61	1.24	1,218,404	5.55	48
2006-6	11/30/2006	1,250,000	) 1,242,134	9.06	63	1.38	1,209,009	5.55	52
Total		\$ 28,095,677	\$ 12,586,366	8.52%	60%	0.84	\$ 12,134,450	5.77%	

The following table provides information on the FICO scores, weighted average coupons and original weighted average loan-to-values for our loans collateralizing our securitizations structured as sales as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006.

## Table 25 Mortgage Loans Collateralizing Mortgage Securities by FICO Score

## (dollars in thousands)

	As of March 31, 2007			As of December 31, 2006			
FICO Score	Current Principal	Weighted Average Coupon	Original Weighted Average Loan-to- Value	Current Principal	Weighted Average Coupon	Original Weighted Average Loan-to- Value	
FICO score not available	\$ 7,688	9.89%	69.0%	\$ 7,733	10.08%	69.4%	
540 and below	802,591	9.99	77.3	922,909	9.85	77.1	
540 to 579	1,735,860	9.38	79.8	1,942,624	9.28	79.6	
580 to 619	2,476,421	8.83	82.6	2,728,305	8.79	82.5	
620 to 659	2,631,418	8.32	82.7	2,923,022	8.27	82.6	
660 and above	3,672,021	7.89	82.8	4,061,773	7.85	83.0	
Total	\$ 11,325,999	8.57%	81.9%	\$ 12,586,366	8.52%	81.9%	

The following table provides information on the collateral location for our loans collateralizing our securitizations structured as sales as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006.

## Table 26 Mortgage Loans Collateralizing Mortgage Securities by Collateral Location

As of March 31, 2007		As of December 31, 2006	
Collateral Location	Percent of Total	Collateral Location	Percent of Total
Florida	20%	Florida	20%
California	15	California	15
Texas	5	Texas	5
All other states (each less than 5% of total)	60	All other states (each less than 5% of total)	60
Total	100%	Total	100%

The following table provides information on the product type for our loans collateralizing our securitizations structured as sales as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006.

## Table 27 Mortgage Loans Collateralizing Mortgage Securities by Product Type

## (dollars in thousands)

Product Type	As of March 31, 2007 As of Dece	
2-Year Fixed	\$ 5,306,973	\$ 6,078,256
30-Year Fixed	2,232,717	2,353,660
2-Year Fixed Interest-only	1,472,264	1,655,605
2-Year Fixed 40/30	848,158	899,385

30/15-Year Fixed	442,383	484,363
15-Year Fixed	331,419	356,506
3-Year Fixed	241,215	278,350
Other Products	450,870	480,241
Outstanding principal	\$ 11,325,999	\$ 12,586,366

The following table provides delinquency information for our loans collateralizing our securitizations structured as sales as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006.

## Table 28 Mortgage Loans Collateralizing Mortgage Securities Delinquencies and Real Estate Owned

## (dollars in thousands)

	As of March 3	1, 2007 Percent	As of December 31, 2006 Percent		
	Current Principal	of Total	Current Principal	of Total	
Current	\$ 10,194,301	90%	\$ 11,488,283	91%	
30-59 days delinquent	196,153	1	288,209	2	
60-89 days delinquent	121,203	1	148,986	1	
90 + days delinquent	83,507	1	67,622	1	
In process of foreclosure	430,072	4	347,285	3	
Real estate owned	300,763	3	245,981	2	
Total principal and real estate owned	\$ 11,325,999	100%	\$ 12,586,366	100%	

## Mortgage Securities Trading.

The following tables provide a summary of our portfolio of trading securities at March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006:

## Table 29 Mortgage Securities Trading

## (dollars in thousands)

## As of March 31, 2007

S&P Rating	Original Face	Amortized Cost Basis	Fair Value	Number of Securities	Weighted Average Yield
A+	\$ 2,199	\$ 2,202	\$ 2,007	1	6.30%
А	23,263	22,609	21,651	6	4.65
A-	20,432	18,578	17,021	5	6.67
BBB+	58,657	56,058	51,610	16	7.79
BBB	124,795	115,658	100,694	30	10.67
BBB-	165,890	149,419	129,006	35	12.92
BB+	31,733	26,011	22,094	12	16.28
BB	13,500	10,265	8,273	5	19.33
Total	\$ 440,469	\$ 400,800	\$ 352,356	110	11.04%

## As of December 31, 2006

S&P Rating	Original Face	Amortized Cost Basis	Fair Value	Number of Securities	Weighted Average Yield
A+	\$ 2,199	\$ 2,202	\$ 2,195	1	6.40%
А	15,692	15,444	15,466	3	6.96

A-	13,432	12,338	12,227	4	10.52
BBB+	53,657	51,442	51,367	14	8.56
BBB	99,795	93,035	92,750	24	9.71
BBB-	135,890	121,971	120,003	28	11.94
BB+	31,733	25,584	25,181	8	16.25
BB	13,500	10,029	10,172	3	19.50
Total	\$ 365,898	\$ 332,045	\$ 329,361	85	11.03%

As of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006, mortgage securities trading consisted of subordinated securities which were retained from our securitization transactions as well as subordinated securities purchased from other issuers. The aggregate fair market value of these securities as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006 was \$352.4 million and \$329.4 million, respectively. Management estimates their fair value based on quoted market prices. The market value of our mortgage securities trading fluctuates inversely with bond spreads in the market. Generally, as bond spreads widen (i.e. investors demand more return), the value of our mortgage securities trading will decline, alternatively, as they tighten, the market value of our mortgage securities. We recognized net trading (losses) gains of \$(50.1) million and \$2.4 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively. As bond spreads have continued to widen into 2007, we could experience additional mark-to-market losses on our mortgage securities trading if this trend does not reverse.

## Mortgage Servicing Rights.

We retain the right to service mortgage loans we originate, purchase and have securitized. Servicing rights for loans we sell to third parties are not retained and we have not purchased the right to service those loans. As of March 31, 2007, we had \$52.5 million in capitalized mortgage servicing rights compared with \$62.8 million as of December 31, 2006. This decrease was due to the amortization of mortgage servicing rights of \$9.3 million during the quarter ended March 31, 2007 along with an impairment on our mortgage servicing rights of \$1.0 million recorded as a reduction to earnings.

## Accrued Interest Receivable.

Accrued interest receivable increased to \$63.1 million at March 31, 2007 from \$37.7 million at December 31, 2006. This increase is directly related to the significant increase in our loan balances at March 31, 2007 from December 31, 2006 as a result of structuring our NHEL 2007-1 securitization as a financing rather than a sale.

## Real Estate Owned.

Real estate owned increased to \$34.4 million at March 31, 2007 from \$21.5 million at December 31, 2006. This increase is directly related to credit deterioration in our NHEL 2006-1 securitization, delinquent loans repurchased from third parties, and delinquent loans called out of our off-balance sheet securitizations in 2006 through the exercise of the clean-up call The stated amount of real estate owned on our consolidated balance sheet is net of expected future losses on the sale of the property.

#### Derivative Instruments, net.

Derivative instruments, net decreased to \$14.2 million at March 31, 2007 from \$16.8 million at December 31, 2006. These amounts include the collateral (margin deposits) required under the terms of our derivative instrument contracts, net of the derivative instrument market values. Due to the nature of derivative instruments we use, the margin deposits required will generally increase as interest rates decline and decrease as interest rates rise. On the other hand, the market value of our derivative instruments will decline as interest rates decline and increase as interest rates rise.

#### Short-term Borrowings.

Mortgage loan originations and purchases are funded with various financing facilities prior to securitization or sales to third parties. Repurchase agreements are used as interim, short-term financing before loans are sold or transferred in our securitization transactions. In addition we finance certain of our mortgage securities by using repurchase agreements. As of March 31, 2007 we had \$1.4 billion in short-term borrowings compared to \$2.2 billion at December 31, 2006. The balances outstanding under our short-term repurchase agreements fluctuate based on lending volume, equity and debt issuances, financing activities and cash flows from other operating and investing activities. See Table 32 for further discussion of our financing availability and liquidity.

#### Asset-backed bonds.

We have issued asset-backed bonds secured by mortgage loans and mortgage securities as a means for long-term financing. As of March 31, 2007 we had \$3.9 billion in asset-backed bonds compared to \$2.1 billion at December 31, 2006. We executed one loan securitization which was treated as a financing during the first quarter of 2007 which increased our asset-backed bonds by \$1.9 billion. This increase was partially offset by bond payments during the quarter.

## Shareholders Equity.

The increase in our shareholders equity as of March 31, 2007 compared to December 31, 2006 is a result of the following increases and decreases.

Shareholders equity increased by:

\$46.0 million due to net income recognized for the three months ended March 31, 2007;

\$5.4 million due to cumulative effect adjustment from adoption of SFAS 157;

\$3.2 million due to the issuance of common stock;

\$3.4 million due to impairment on mortgage securities available for sale reclassified to earnings; and

\$0.2 million due to issuance of stock under incentive stock plans. Shareholders equity decreased by:

\$0.1 million due to changes in unrealized losses and other adjustments on derivative instruments used in cash flow hedges reclassified to earnings;

\$8.9 million due to the decrease in unrealized gains on mortgage securities classified as available-for-sale;

\$1.7 million due to dividends accrued or paid on preferred stock;

\$1.1 million due to cumulative effect adjustment from the adoption of FIN 48. Contractual Obligations

We have entered into certain long-term debt, hedging and lease agreements, which obligate us to make future payments to satisfy the related contractual obligations.

The following table summarizes our contractual obligations as of March 31, 2007, with the exception of short-term borrowing arrangements.

## Table 30 Contractual Obligations

#### (dollars in thousands)

		Less than 1 Year			
Contractual Obligations					
Long-term debt(A)	\$ 4,377,531	\$ 1,952,853	\$ 1,589,262	\$646,245	\$ 189,171
Junior subordinated debentures(B)	299,459	7,523	15,045	15,045	261,846
Operating leases(C)	42,671	11,699	22,049	8,144	779
Premiums due to counterparties related to interest rate cap agreements	6,803	3,064	3,532	207	
Total	\$ 4,726,464	\$ 1,975,139	\$ 1,629,888	\$ 669,641	\$ 451,796

(A) Our asset-backed bonds are non-recourse as repayment is dependent upon payment of the underlying mortgage loans, which collateralize the debt. The timing of the repayment of these mortgage loans is affected by prepayments. These amounts include expected interest payments on the obligations. Interest obligations on our variable-rate long-term debt are based on the prevailing interest rate at March 31, 2007 for each respective obligation.

(B) The junior subordinated debentures are assumed to mature in 2035 and 2036 in computing the future payments. These amounts include expected interest payments on the obligations. Interest obligations on our junior subordinated debentures are based on the prevailing interest rate at March 31, 2007 for each respective obligation.

(C) Does not include rental income of \$5.9 million to be received under sublease contracts.

We recorded deferred lease incentives, which will be amortized into rent expense over the life of the respective lease. Deferred lease incentives as of March 31, 2007 and 2006 were \$2.8 million and \$3.3 million, respectively.

## Liquidity and Capital Resources

Substantial cash is required to support our business operations. We strive to maintain adequate liquidity at all times to cover normal cyclical swings in funding availability and mortgage demand and to allow us to meet abnormal and unexpected funding requirements.

Factors management considers important in determining whether to finance our operations via warehouse and repurchase facilities, resecuritization or other asset-backed bond issuances or equity or debt offerings are as follows:

The financing costs involved.

The dilutive effect to our common shareholders.

The market price of our common stock.

Subordination rights of lenders and shareholders.

## Collateral and other covenant requirements. **Overview of Significant Factors Affecting Liquidity in the First Quarter of 2007**

We had \$63.4 million in cash and cash equivalents at March 31, 2007, which was a decrease of \$87.2 million from December 31, 2006. The following factors contributed to our change in liquidity position:

During the first quarter of 2007, bond spreads widened on mortgage-backed securities to uncommon levels as a result of investor concerns over credit quality in the subprime mortgage market. This widening caused a significant decline in the value of our mortgage securities as well as our mortgage loans held-for-sale. Consequently, during the first quarter of 2007 we were subject to cash margin calls of approximately \$72.4 million and \$23.8 million on our mortgage securities and mortgage loans held-for-sale, respectively. In April 2007 we incurred margin calls of approximately \$9.2 million on our mortgage loans held-for-sale. We could continue to be subject to additional margin calls if the value of our mortgage assets declines.

As the values of mortgage loans decreased in the first quarter of 2007, not only were we subject to cash margin calls but the capital required to invest in new originations increased at the time of funding. We have invested approximately \$61.4 million of capital in our mortgage loans held-for-sale on our balance sheet as of March 31, 2007 which consists of the difference between the current principal on the loans and the lending value assigned to the loans by our lenders.

We also had significant cash outlays to repurchase loans sold to third parties. When whole pools are sold as opposed to securitized, the third party has recourse against us for certain borrower defaults. The cash we must have on hand to repurchase these loans is much higher than the principal amount of the loan as we generally must reimburse the investor for the remaining unpaid principal balance, any premium recapture, any unpaid accrued interest and any other out-of-pocket advances in accordance with the loan sale agreement. Typically, repurchased loans will subsequently be financed on our warehouse repurchase agreements if eligible and then liquidated or sold. We paid \$82.0 million in cash during the first quarter of 2007 to repurchase loans sold to third parties in the first quarter of 2007. Significant capital is tied up in these assets as the amount we can borrow against these assets is very low and some may not be eligible for financing.

We closed a CDO structured as a financing transaction. The collateral for this securitization consisted of subordinated securities which we retained from our loan securitizations as well as subordinated securities purchased from other issuers. We received net proceeds from the issuance of the asset-backed bonds and from the proceeds of our financing of the BBB bond aggregating \$64.3 million.

We closed a loan securitization structured as a financing transaction during the first quarter of 2007. We retained approximately \$46.5 million of bonds from this securitization due to the significant bond spread widening which occurred in the market and made retaining these bonds more

attractive than selling them. The net cash outflow from this transaction was \$2.2 million. Generally, our securitizations are a net positive cashflow event due to the financing we receive on the residual security we retain. But, due to the significant amount of subordinated bonds we retained, this transaction was a net cash outflow event.

As of March 31, 2007, we failed to satisfy the profitability covenant under one of our warehouse financing facilities. Our GAAP net income, determined on a pre-tax basis, was not greater than \$1 for the six months ended March 31, 2007 and we have been unable to obtain a modification or waiver of this requirement. Therefore, the \$1 billion of borrowing capacity under this facility is not available to us so long as we remain out of compliance. Further, we only had \$120,000 of borrowings outstanding under this facility as of March 31, 2007 and, thus, the breach did not permit lenders under our other warehouse repurchase facilities to accelerate all amounts then outstanding under those facilities. The borrowing on this line was paid in full on April 2, 2007. While management believes we are in compliance with all other applicable covenants as of March 31, 2007, any future breach or non-compliance could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition. On May 1, 2007, the lender under this facility delivered a

notice of default to us demanding payment of \$2.9 million representing fees owed under the agreement and notifying us that it was applying \$2.9 million in cash that it held as collateral towards this amount.

As a result of the significant decline in our liquidity position, in April 2007, we executed the Securities Facility and the Servicing Rights Facility with Wachovia. The Securities Facility provides for the financing of certain of our existing residual securities while the Servicing Rights Facility provides for the financing of certain of our mortgage servicing rights.

The maximum amount that may be outstanding at any time under the Securities Facility and the Servicing Rights Facility is \$40 million and \$70 million, respectively, which amounts will be reduced if and to the extent necessary so that the aggregate amount outstanding from time to time under both the Securities Facility and Servicing Rights Facility does not exceed \$100 million. The advance rate under each facility is up to 60% of the market value of the assets securing the facility, as determined from time to time by Wachovia. The interest rate under the Securities Facility is LIBOR plus 3.5% and the interest rate under the Servicing Rights Facility is LIBOR plus 3.75%. Loan proceeds from the additional financing facility will be used for general corporate purposes. The financing has a term of 364 days, subject to automatic renewal for another 364 days unless Wachovia gives at least 120 days notice of its intention to terminate the facility on the maturity date. We are required to notify Wachovia of any margin calls under any repurchase facilities we have with any third parties in excess of \$5 million in the aggregate, in which event Wachovia will have the option to increase the aggregate amount available under other financing facilities between us and Wachovia and cause us to place the assets subject to the margin call on such facilities. Upon a change of control, Wachovia has the right to terminate the facilities and require the payment of a termination fee.

Mortgage servicing rights eligible for financing under the Servicing Rights Facility include rights of NMI under existing servicing agreements relating to certain of our securitizations and, subject to certain approvals of the related securitization trustees, other existing mortgage servicing rights of NMI. Servicing rights arising in connection with future securitizations may also be financed under the Servicing Rights Facility if mutually agreed by the parties. In each case, the related servicing agreement must be acceptable to Wachovia.

Under the Servicing Rights Facility, NovaStar Mortgage, Inc. will remain the servicer of the pledged servicing rights, provided Wachovia will have the right to replace NovaStar Mortgage, Inc. as the servicer if (1) our tangible net worth falls below a certain amount, (2) NovaStar Mortgage, Inc. s servicing rating is downgraded below a certain level by Moody s, S&P or Fitch or (3) an event of default under either facility occurs.

On April 30, 2007, we entered into a commitment letter setting forth the terms of a commitment for a \$1.9 billion comprehensive financing facility arranged by Wachovia Capital. The facility would expand and replace the whole-loan and securities repurchase agreements currently existing between Wachovia and ourselves, other than the Servicing Rights Facility and the Residual Securities Facility. The intent of the comprehensive facility is to put in place a financing facility that will enable us to primarily use Wachovia for our short-term borrowing needs. Based on this intent, our credit limit could decrease from \$3.4 billion to \$2.0 billion during the second quarter of 2007. The \$2.0 billion could be increased in the event we need additional borrowing capacity but only upon Wachovia s approval of such an increase. Upon the close of the comprehensive facility, we anticipate that we will transfer all borrowings with our other lenders to Wachovia. As previously discussed, the Whole Loan Master Repurchase Agreement closed on May 9, 2007.

The proposed facility is expected to consist of the following separate agreements (collectively, the Agreements ): (1) a Whole Loan Master Repurchase Agreement; (2) a Securities Master Repurchase Agreement (Investment Grade); (3) a Securities Master Repurchase Agreement (Non Investment Grade); (4) a Servicing Advance Master Repurchase Agreement; and (5) a Whole Loan Master Repurchase Agreement (New York). The aggregate purchase price under each individual Agreement will reduce availability under the other Agreements such that the maximum aggregate purchase price under all Agreements at any point in time will not exceed \$1.9 billion. Financing capacity under the proposed facility will be in addition to the aggregate \$100 million financing capacity under the Servicing Rights Facility and the Residual Securities Facility.

The Agreements will be cross-collateralized with each other and all other repurchase and similar financing facilities between ourselves and Wachovia, including the Servicing Rights Facility and the Residual Securities Facility. We will be required to pay Wachovia a structuring fee in connection with the facility and certain additional fees and expenses, including but not limited to reimbursement of due diligence expenses and payment of certain fees in the event of voluntary prepayment or termination by us or the occurrence of an event of default. In addition, upon a change of control, Wachovia has the right to terminate the Agreements and require the payment of a termination fee.

On May 9, 2007, the Company closed the Whole Loan Master Repurchase Agreement. The Whole Loan Master Repurchase Agreement provides financing to certain of our subsidiaries for the origination, purchase, and holding of certain eligible mortgage loans and residential real estate owned (REO Properties). The facility has a term of 364 days. Specific assets may be financed under this Agreement for 180 days, subject to extension up to 270 days for certain amounts and up to 364 days for certain aged or sub-performing loans and REO Properties. We guarantee all obligations under the Agreement and are secured by the mortgage loans financed under the Agreement and by a pledge of the stock of one or

more of our special purpose subsidiaries financed under the Agreement.

The amount available under this Agreement is limited only by the \$1.9 billion maximum aggregate purchase price and amounts advanced under the other Agreements, but various categories of mortgage loans and REO Properties are

subject to sublimits based upon certain characteristics of the assets. The specific advance rate applicable to a particular asset depends on, among other matters, the type, age and performance of such asset and, in some cases, our level of liquidity. For recently originated mortgage loans under which there has been no delinquency in any of the first three monthly payments following origination, the advance rate under this Agreement generally is between 95% and 98% of the market value of such loan and such advances bear interest at one-month LIBOR plus 0.65%. For other mortgage loans and REO Properties, the advance rate generally ranges from 65% to 95% of market value, but may be lower pending Wachovia s review of a particular asset, and such advances bear interest at a rate ranging from one-month LIBOR plus 0.65% to one-month LIBOR plus 2%. In addition, advance rates for mortgage loans and REO Properties are subject to additional but similar limitations based upon the outstanding principal balance of the mortgage loan or the appraised value of the REO Property and, in some cases, additional but similar limitations based upon our valuation of the asset.

The market value of the assets are determined by Wachovia in its sole discretion. If, in Wachovia s opinion, the market value of assets that are then financed under the Agreement decreases for any reason, we are required to repay the margin or difference in market value, or provide additional collateral.

The Securities Master Repurchase Agreement (Investment Grade) will provide financing for certain eligible investment grade mortgage securities, will have a sublimit of \$400 million, and will have a term of 364 days. We will guarantee all obligations under the and will be secured by the mortgage securities financed under the Agreement and by a pledge of the stock of certain of our subsidiaries.

The advance rate under this Agreement will be between 70% and 97% of the market value of the mortgage securities securing the advance, depending upon the rating assigned to the applicable mortgage security. The interest rate applicable to such advances will be equal to the commercial paper rate paid by an affiliate of Wachovia to fund the advances plus an amount ranging from 0% to 0.65%, depending on the rating assigned to the mortgage securities securing the advance.

The market value of the mortgage securities will be determined by Wachovia in its sole discretion. If, in Wachovia s opinion, the market value of mortgage securities that are then financed under the Agreement decreases for any reason, we will be required to repay the margin or difference in market value, or provide additional collateral.

The Securities Master Repurchase Agreement (Non-Investment Grade) will provide financing for certain eligible non-investment grade mortgage securities, will have a sublimit of \$400 million, and will have a term of 364 days. We will guarantee all obligations under the Agreement and will be secured by the mortgage securities financed under the Agreement and by a pledge of the stock of certain of our subsidiaries.

The advance rate under this Agreement will be 65% of the market value of the mortgage securities securing the advance. The interest rate applicable to such advances will range from one-month LIBOR plus 1% to one-month LIBOR plus 2.5%, depending on the type of mortgage securities securing the advance.

The market value of the mortgage securities will be determined by Wachovia in its sole discretion. If, in Wachovia s opinion, the market value of mortgage securities that are then financed under the Agreement decreases for any reason, we will be required to repay the margin or difference in market value, or provide additional collateral.

The Servicing Advance Master Repurchase Agreement will provide financing for certain of our eligible receivables in respect of servicing advances we made under servicing agreements that permit the pledge of such receivables and are otherwise acceptable to Wachovia in its sole discretion. The Agreement will have a sublimit of \$75 million and will have a term of 364 days. The advance rate under this agreement will be between 85% and 90% of the amount of the applicable receivable, depending on the nature of the advance giving rise to the receivable. Such advances will bear interest at one-month LIBOR plus 1.25%.

The Whole Loan Master Repurchase Agreement (New York) will provide for borrowing capacity of \$1 million as required for certain regulatory purposes and will be substantially similar to the existing \$1 million master repurchase agreement between ourselves and Wachovia, but congruent with the terms and conditions of the other Agreements described above.

On May 4, 2007, we entered into short-term extensions of the existing one-year warehouse repurchase agreements with Wachovia, extending the termination date of the agreements to May 11, 2007.

The following table provides a summary of our operating, investing and financing cash flows as taken from our consolidated statements of cash flows for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006.

Table 31 Summary of Operating, Investing and Financing Cash Flows

(dollars in thousands)

	For the Three Marc	(Decrease)/		
	2007 2006		Increase	
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows:				
Cash used in operating activities	\$ (1,522,697)	\$ (2,171,749)	\$ (649,052)	
Cash flows provided by investing activities	319,114	98,853	220,261	
Cash flows provided by financing activities	1,116,426	1,908,698	(792,272)	

*Operating Activities.* Net cash used in operating activities decreased to \$(1.5) billion for the three months ended March 31, 2007 from \$(2.2) billion for the three months ended March 31, 2006. This decrease is due primarily to a decrease in our cash used for originations and purchases of mortgage loans held-for-sale during the first quarter of 2007 compared to the first quarter of 2006.

*Investing Activities*. Net cash provided by investing activities increased to \$319.1 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007 from \$98.9 million for the same period of 2006. This increase is due primarily to higher repayments of our mortgage loans held-in-portfolio during the first quarter of 2007 compared to the first quarter of 2006 which was driven by the on-balance sheet securitizations we executed in 2006 and 2007. This increase is offset somewhat by a decrease in paydowns on our mortgage securities available-for-sale during the first three months of 2007 as compared to the same period of 2006.

*Financing Activities.* Net cash provided by financing activities decreased to \$1.1 billion for the three months ended March 31, 2007 from \$1.9 billion for the three months ended March 31, 2006. This decrease is due primarily to a net decrease in short-term borrowings of \$0.8 billion during the first quarter of 2007 compared to a net increase in short-term borrowings of \$2.0 billion for the same period of 2006. This change was the result of lower originations in the first quarter of 2007 as well as the fact that we did not execute a securitization until the second quarter of 2006. Offsetting this change was the issuance of \$2.1 billion of asset-backed bonds during the first quarter of 2007 from a CDO and loan securitization both structured as financing transactions for accounting purposes.

## Primary Uses of Cash

*Investments in New Mortgage Securities.* We retain significant interests in the nonconforming loans we originate and purchase through our mortgage securities investment portfolio. We require capital in our securitizations to fund the primary bonds we retain, overcollateralization, securitization expenses and our operating costs to originate the mortgage loans.

Our investments in new mortgage securities should generally increase or decrease in conjunction with our mortgage loan production. In 2005, because we began retaining certain subordinated primary bonds, the amount of capital needed for our securitizations increased. We will continue to retain certain subordinated primary bonds when we feel they provide attractive risk-adjusted returns. For the three months ended March 31, 2006 we retained residual securities with a cost basis of \$289.5 million from our securitization transactions. In addition in 2006 we began purchasing subordinated bonds from other issuers, which also requires capital. We purchased subordinated securities with a cost basis of \$18.9 million from other issuers during the first quarter of 2006. In the first quarter of 2007, we purchased subordinated securities with a cost basis of \$17.7 million from other issuers, but these trades did not settle until the beginning of the second quarter of 2007, thus did not affect our cash position in the first quarter of 2007.

*Originations and Purchases of Mortgage Loans.* Mortgage lending requires significant cash to fund loan originations and purchases. The capital invested in our mortgage loans is outstanding until we sell or securitize the loans. For the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 we used \$1.5 billion and \$2.9 billion in cash for the origination and purchase of mortgage loans held-for-sale, respectively. As the values of mortgage loans decreased in the first quarter of 2007, not only were we subject to cash margin calls but the capital required to invest in new originations increased at the time of funding. We have invested approximately \$61.4 million of capital in our mortgage loans held-for-sale on our balance sheet as of March 31, 2007 which consists of the difference between the current principal on the loans and the lending value assigned to the loans by our lenders.

*Repayments of Long-Term Borrowings.* Our payments on asset-backed bonds increased to \$229.0 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007 from \$49.6 million for the same period of 2006 due to an increase in our mortgage loans held-in-portfolio as a result of on-balance sheet securitizations completed in 2006 and 2007. Long-term borrowing repayments will fluctuate with the timing of new issuances of long-term debt

and their respective maturities. See Primary Sources of Cash Net Proceeds From Issuances of Long-Term Debt.

*Common and Preferred Stock Dividend Payments*. In May 2007, the Board of Directors approved a formal plan to revoke our REIT status effective January 1, 2008. Because we will remain a REIT through December 31, 2007, we must distribute at least 90% of our REIT taxable income for 2006 and 2007 to our shareholders in the form of dividend payments to maintain our qualification as a REIT through December 31, 2007. Historically, we have generally

declared cash dividends equal to 100% of our REIT taxable income but our ability to pay dividends is now restricted by covenants in our new financing facilities. The amount, timing and form of future dividends will be determined by our Board of Directors based on REIT tax requirements and the limitations imposed by our warehouse repurchase agreements as well as our financial condition and business trends at the time of declaration. Our estimate of undistributed taxable income for 2006 is approximately \$160 million. For 2007, we expect to have little or no taxable income primarily due to the reversal of temporary taxable differences related to our residual securities. Because REIT tax laws permit the payment of dividends in the form of securities, there can be no assurance that any future dividend payments will be made in cash.

We did not declare any common stock dividends for the three months ended March 31, 2007. We declared common stock dividends per share of \$1.40 for the three months ended March 31, 2006. Preferred stock dividends declared per share were \$0.56 for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006.

*Loan Sale and Securitization Repurchases*. In the ordinary course of business, we sell whole pools of loans with recourse for borrower defaults. When whole pools are sold as opposed to securitized, the third party has recourse against us for certain borrower defaults. Because the loans are no longer on our balance sheet, the recourse component is considered a guarantee. During the first three months of 2007, we sold \$73.7 million of loans with recourse for borrower defaults compared to \$359 million in 2006. We maintained a \$7.3 million recourse reserve related to these guarantees as of March 31, 2007 compared with a reserve of \$1.8 million as of March 31, 2006. We paid \$82.0 million in cash to repurchase loans sold to third parties during the first three months of 2007 compared to \$5.6 million during the same period of 2006. The recourse reserve is our estimate of the loss we expect to incur in repurchasing the loan and then either liquidating or reselling the loan. The cash we must have on hand to repurchase these loans is much higher as we generally must reimburse the investor for the remaining unpaid principal balance, any premium recapture, any unpaid accrued interest and any other out-of-pocket advances in accordance with the loan sale agreement. Repurchased loans will subsequently be financed on our warehouse repurchase agreements if eligible and then liquidated or sold. The recourse reserve as of March 31, 2007 declined by \$17.5 million from December 31, 2006 due to the fact that we sold only \$73.7 million of loans to third parties in the first quarter of 2007 and we had repurchased the majority of loans reserved for at December 31, 2007. See discussion of haircuts on these loans below in Primary Sources of Cash Change in Short-Term Borrowings, net (Warehouse Lending Arrangements).

We also sell loans to securitization trusts and make a guarantee to cover losses suffered by the trust resulting from defects in the loan origination process. Defects may occur in the loan documentation and underwriting process, either through processing errors made by us or through intentional or unintentional misrepresentations made by the borrower or agents during those processes. If a defect is identified, we are required to repurchase the loan. As of December 31, 2006 and March 31, 2007, we had loans sold with recourse with an outstanding principal balance of \$12.6 billion and \$11.3 billion, respectively. Historically, repurchases of loans from securitization trusts where a defect has occurred have been insignificant. As a result, and because we have received no significant requests to repurchase loans from our securitization trusts as of March 31, 2007, we have not recorded any reserves related to these guarantees.

## Primary Sources of Cash

*Change in Short-Term Borrowings, net (Warehouse Lending Arrangements).* Mortgage lending requires significant cash to fund loan originations and purchases. As of March 31, 2007, our current warehouse lending arrangements, which include repurchase agreements generally having one-year terms, support our mortgage lending operation. As of March 31, 2007, our current warehouse repurchase agreements have various collateral advance rates depending on the collateral type or delinquency status. Generally, for performing mortgage loans our lending agreements provide for advances at the lesser of 98% of market value or 100% of par. Funding for the difference, or haircut , must come from cash on hand. Advance rates on nonperforming assets are generally tiered down depending on the delinquency severity and can range as low as 70% of the lesser of market value or principal balance. For our mortgage securities financings, our lending agreements have advance rates ranging from 40% to 90% of the market value, depending on the type, age and rating of the security. Most of our subordinated securities have an advance rate of 80% while our residual securities generally have an advance rate ranging from 40% to 75% and our servicing rights have an advance rate of 60%. See Overview of Significant Factors Affecting Liquidity in the First Quarter of 2007 for a discussion of the terms and conditions of our repurchase agreements executed since March 31, 2007. Our short-term borrowings decreased by \$754.3 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007 compared to an increasing by \$2.0 billion for the same period of 2006 due to a decrease in the volume of loan originations during the first quarter of 2007 and the timing of securitizations executed between periods. At March 31, 2007 we had no additional collateral to pledge under these agreements to provide us with additional borrowing capacity. We, however, had not utilized all borrowing capacity upon the pledge of additional collateral.

Loans financed with warehouse repurchase credit facilities and securities financed with repurchase agreements are subject to changing market valuation and margin calls. The market value of our loans is dependent on a variety of economic conditions, including interest rates, borrower demand, borrower creditworthiness, and end investor desire and capacity. The market value of our securities is also dependent on a variety of economic conditions, including interest rates, default rates on the underlying loans and market demand for the types of securities we retain from our securitizations and purchase from other issuers. To the extent the value of the loans or securities below the

required market value margin set forth in the lending agreements, we would be required to repay portions of the amounts we have borrowed.

During the first quarter of 2007, bond spreads widened on mortgage-backed securities to uncommon levels as a result of investor concerns over credit quality in the subprime mortgage market. This widening caused a significant decline in the value of our mortgage securities as well as our mortgage loans held-for-sale. Consequently, we were subject to cash margin calls of approximately \$86.6 million and \$28.1 million on our mortgage securities and mortgage loans held-for-sale, respectively. We could continue to be subject to additional margin calls if the value of our mortgage assets declines.

All of our warehouse repurchase credit facilities include numerous representations, warranties and covenants, including requirements to maintain a certain minimum net worth, minimum equity ratios and other customary debt covenants. Events of default under these facilities include material breaches of representations or warranties, failure to comply with covenants, material adverse effects upon or changes in our business, assets, or financial condition, and other customary matters. Events of default under certain of our facilities also include termination of our status as servicer with respect to certain securitized loan pools, certain downgrades in our servicer ratings and failure to maintain profitability over consecutive quarters. If we were unable to make the necessary representations and warranties at the time we need financing, we would not be able to obtain needed funds. In addition, if we breach any covenant or an event of default otherwise occurs under any warehouse repurchase credit facility under which borrowings are outstanding, the lenders under all existing warehouse repurchase credit facilities could demand immediate repayment of all outstanding amounts because all of our warehouse repurchase credit facilities contain cross-default provisions. As discussed previously, as of March 31, 2007, we failed to satisfy the profitability covenant under one of our warehouse financing facilities which requires our GAAP net income, determined on a pre-tax basis, to be greater than \$1 for the six months ended March 31, 2007. We have been unable to obtain a modification or waiver of this requirement; therefore, the borrowing capacity under this facility is not available to us so long as we remain out of compliance. We currently have no borrowings outstanding under this facility. On May 1, 2007, the lender under this facility delivered a notice of default to us demanding payment of \$2.9 million representing fees owed under the agreement and notifying us that it was applying \$2.9 million in cash that it held as collateral towards this amount. While management believes we are in compliance with all other applicable material covenants as of April 30, 2007, any future breach or non-compliance could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition.

In March 2007, we amended one of our lending agreements to provide for an additional \$40 million of borrowing capacity for non-performing assets such as early payment defaults, first payment defaults, loans delinquent greater than 90 days, and real estate owned to help accommodate our financing needs in the current mortgage environment of rising delinquencies and loan repurchase requests. We currently have \$130 million of capacity for these assets. Advance rates on these assets are in a range of 70% to 95% of market value. This additional capacity can also be used to help finance the delinquent loans which come back on our balance sheet when we call an off-balance sheet securitization.

As shown in the table below, we had \$63.4 million in immediately available funds as of March 31, 2007 to support our mortgage lending and mortgage portfolio operations. We have borrowed approximately \$1.4 billion of the \$3.4 billion in mortgage securities, mortgage loans and servicing advance financing facilities, leaving approximately \$2.0 billion available upon the pledge of eligible mortgage loans, securities or other collateral to support the mortgage lending and mortgage portfolio operations. As previously discussed under Overview of Significant Factors Affecting Liquidity in the First Quarter of 2007, we are not in compliance with the covenant requirements of one of our warehouse lending facilities as of March 31, 2007. The borrowing capacity under this facility is \$1 billion and we have excluded it from our total credit limit as of March 31, 2007.

## Table 32 Short-term Financing Resources

#### (dollars in thousands)

	Credit Limit	Lending Value of Collateral	Borrowings	Av	nediately vailable Funds
Unrestricted cash				\$	63,365
Mortgage securities, mortgage loans and servicing advance repurchase facilities	\$ 3,400,000	\$ 1,397,870	\$ 1,397,870		
Total	\$ 3,400,000	\$ 1,397,870	\$ 1,397,870	\$	63,365

As a result of the significant decline in our liquidity position during the first quarter of 2007, in April 2007, we executed the Securities Facility and the Servicing Rights Facility with Wachovia, providing for the financing of certain of our existing residual securities and mortgage servicing

rights. The maximum amount that may be outstanding at any time under the Securities Facility and the Servicing Rights Facility is \$40 million and \$70 million, respectively, which amount will be reduced if and to the extent necessary so that the aggregate amount outstanding from time to time

under both the Securities and Servicing Rights Facilities does not exceed \$100 million. We borrowed approximately \$10.9 million under the Securities Facility in April 2007 and have additional availability of approximately \$71.7 million under both facilities as of April 30, 2007.

On April 30, 2007, we entered into a commitment letter setting forth the terms of a commitment for a \$1.9 billion comprehensive financing facility arranged by Wachovia Capital. The facility would expand and replace the whole-loan and securities repurchase agreements currently existing between Wachovia and ourselves, other than the Servicing Rights Facility and the Securities Facility. The intent of the comprehensive facility is to put in place a financing facility that will enable us to primarily use Wachovia for our short-term borrowing needs. Upon the close of this facility, we anticipate that we will transfer all borrowings with our other lenders to Wachovia.

See further discussion of these facilities with Wachovia under Overview of Significant Factors Affecting Liquidity in the First Quarter of 2007.

*Cash Received From Our Mortgage Securities Portfolio.* A major driver of cash flows from investing activities are the proceeds we receive from our mortgage securities available-for-sale portfolio. For the three months ended March 31, 2007 we received \$83.0 million in proceeds from repayments on mortgage securities available-for-sale as compared to \$103.0 million for the same period of 2006. The cash flows we receive on our mortgage securities available-for-sale are highly dependent on the interest rate spread between the underlying collateral and the bonds issued by the securitization trusts and default and prepayment experience of the underlying collateral. The following factors have been the significant drivers in the overall fluctuations in these cash flows:

The coupons on the underlying collateral of our mortgage securities have increased modestly while the interest rates paid on the bonds issued by the securitization trusts have dramatically risen over the last couple of years.

The higher credit losses due to the substantial decline in housing price appreciation of the underlying collateral during 2006 and into 2007 has decreased cash available to distribute with respect to our residual securities.

We have lower average balances of our mortgage securities available-for-sale portfolio as our paydowns have increased faster than our addition of new bonds from our securitization transactions.

*Proceeds from Repayments of Mortgage Loans.* For the three months ended March 31, 2007 we received \$252.4 million in proceeds from the repayments of our portfolio of mortgage loans held-for-sale and mortgage loans held-in-portfolio compared to \$30.9 million for the same period of 2006. The significant increase in repayments is due to a larger portfolio of mortgage loans held-in-portfolio in the first quarter of 2007 as compared to the first quarter of 2006.

*Net Proceeds from Securitizations of Mortgage Loans.* We depend on the capital markets to finance the mortgage loans we originate and purchase. The primary bonds we issue in our loan securitizations structured as sales are sold to large, institutional investors and U.S. government-sponsored enterprises. If the non-conforming loan industry continues to experience credit difficulties, our ability to access the securitization market on favorable terms, or at all, may be negatively affected. We executed no securitizations accounted for as sales in the first quarter of 2007.

*Net Proceeds from Sales of Mortgage Loans to Third Parties.* We also depend on third party investors to provide liquidity for our mortgage loans. We generally will sell loans to third party investors that do not possess the economic characteristics meeting our long-term portfolio management objectives. For the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 we received net proceeds from the sales of mortgage loans held-for-sale to third parties of \$69.0 million and \$382.1 million, respectively. Due to the depressed mortgage banking environment in the first quarter of 2007, we significantly decreased the volume of loans sold to third parties.

*Net Proceeds from Issuances of Long-Term Debt.* The resecuritization of our mortgage securities available-for-sale, on balance sheet securitizations, collateralized debt obligations as well as private debt offerings provide long-term sources of liquidity.

We received net proceeds of \$1.8 billion through the issuance of NHES Series 2007-1 during the three months ended March 31, 2007. These asset-backed bonds are collateralized by mortgage loans held-in-portfolio on our consolidated balance sheet. The \$1.8 billion is prior to the netting of the repayment of short-term borrowings secured by the underlying mortgage loans and prior to any new short-term borrowings secured by retained mortgage securities.

In 2005 we began retaining various subordinate investment-grade securities from our securitization transactions that were previously held in the form of overcollateralization bonds. We also purchase subordinated securities from other ABS issuers. We executed our first CDO in February 2007 and received net proceeds of \$326.8 million through the issuance of asset-backed bonds. The \$326.8 million is prior to the netting of the repayment of short-term borrowings secured by the underlying mortgage securities and prior to any new short-term borrowings secured by the retained mortgage securities.

We periodically issue asset-backed bonds (NIMs) secured by our mortgage securities available-for-sale as a means for long-term non-recourse financing for these assets. We did not issue any NIMS in the first quarter of 2006 or 2007.

*Net Proceeds from Issuances Equity or Debt or the Retention of Cash Flow.* If our board of directors determines that additional financing is required, we may raise the funds through additional equity offerings, debt financings, retention of cash flow (subject to provisions in the Code concerning distribution requirements and taxability of undistributed REIT taxable income, so long as we remain a REIT) or a combination of these methods. In the event that our board of directors determines to raise additional equity capital, it has the authority, without stockholder approval, subject to applicable law and NYSE regulations, to issue additional common stock or preferred stock in any manner and on terms and for consideration it deems appropriate up to the amount of authorized stock set forth in our charter. Since inception, we have raised \$566.9 million in net proceeds through private and public equity offerings. We had no significant equity issuances in the first three months of 2007.

## **Other Liquidity Factors**

The derivative financial instruments we use also subject us to margin call risk. Under our interest rate swaps, we pay a fixed rate to the counterparties while they pay us a floating rate. When floating rates are lower than the fixed rate on the interest rate swap, we are paying the counterparty. In order to mitigate credit exposure to us, the counterparty requires us to post margin deposits with them. As of March 31, 2007 we had approximately \$4.7 million on deposit with counterparties. A decline in interest rates would subject us to additional exposure for cash margin calls. However, when short-term interest rates (the basis for our funding costs) are low and the coupon rates on our loans are high, our net interest margin (and therefore incoming cash flow) is high which should offset any requirement to post additional collateral. Severe and immediate changes in interest rates will impact the volume of our incoming cash flow. To the extent rates increase dramatically, our funding costs will increase quickly. While many of our loans are adjustable, they typically will not reset as quickly as our funding costs. This circumstance would reduce incoming cash flow. As noted above, derivative financial instruments are used to mitigate the effect of interest rate volatility. In this rising rate situation, our interest rate swaps and caps would provide additional cash flows to mitigate the lower cash flow on loans and securities.

Table 30 details our major contractual obligations due over the next 12 months and beyond. Management believes cash and cash equivalents on hand combined with other available liquidity sources including: 1) proceeds from mortgage loan sales and securitizations, 2) cash received on our mortgage securities available-for-sale, 3) draw downs on mortgage loan and securities repurchase agreements, 4) proceeds from private and public debt and equity offerings and 5) proceeds from resecuritizations will be adequate to meet our liquidity needs for the next twelve months. However, we can provide no assurance, that, if needed, the liquidity resources we utilize will be available or will be available on terms we consider favorable. Factors that can affect our liquidity are discussed in the Risk Factors section of this document.

## **Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements**

As discussed previously, we pool the loans we originate and purchase and typically securitize them to obtain long-term financing for the assets. The loans are transferred to a trust where they serve as collateral for asset-backed bonds, which the trust issues to the public. Our ability to access the securitization capital market is critical to the operations of our business.

External factors that are reasonably likely to affect our ability to continue to use this arrangement would be those factors that could disrupt the securitization capital market. A disruption in the market could prevent us from being able to sell the securities at a favorable price, or at all. Recently, there has been a disruption in the securitization market for residential mortgage loans caused by an increased default rate on residential mortgage loans, which has negatively affected our ability to access the securitization market. In addition, the number of ratings downgrades with respect to bonds issued in connection with securitizations of subprime loans has recently increased, including downgrades from investment grade to junk bond status. To the extent that the current residential mortgage loan default rate continues to increase or fails to abate, the credit quality of mortgage-backed bonds continues to erode, or other events occur, such as an international liquidity crisis such as occurred in the fall of 1998, sudden changes in interest rates, further changes in the nonconforming loan market, a terrorist attack, an outbreak of war or other significant event risk, and market specific events such as a default under a comparable type of securitization, our access to the securitization market. If we were unable to access the securitization market, we may still be able to finance our mortgage operations by selling our loans to investors in the whole loan market. We were able to do this following the liquidity crisis in 1998; however, there can be no assurance that we will be able to do this in the future as our current liquidity situation is driven by concerns about the creditworthiness of subprime loans.

Specific items that may affect our ability to use the securitizations to finance our loans relate primarily to the performance of the loans that have been securitized. Extremely poor loan performance may lead to poor bond performance and investor unwillingness to buy bonds supported by our collateral. Our financial performance and

condition has little impact on our ability to securitize, as evidenced by our ability to securitize in 1998, 1999 and 2000 when our financial condition was weak. There is no assurance, however, that we will be able to securitize loans in the future if we have poor loan performance.

We have commitments to borrowers to fund residential mortgage loans as well as commitments to purchase and sell mortgage loans to third parties. As of March 31, 2007, we had outstanding commitments to originate and sell loans of \$374.8 million and \$170.4 million, respectively. We had no outstanding commitments to purchase loans at March 31, 2007. As of December 31, 2006, we had outstanding commitments to originate and purchase loans of \$774.0 million and \$11.8 million, respectively. We had no outstanding commitments to sell loans at December 31, 2006. The commitments to originate and purchase loans do not necessarily represent future cash requirements, as some portion of the commitments are likely to expire without being drawn upon or may be subsequently declined for credit or other reasons.

In the ordinary course of business, we sell whole pools of loans to investors with recourse for borrower defaults. We also sell loans to

securitization trusts and make a guarantee to cover losses suffered by the trust resulting from defects in the loan origination process. See Liquidity and Capital Resources Primary Uses of Cash Loan Sale and Securitization Repurchases for further discussion of these guarantees and recourse obligations.

## Inflation

Virtually all of our assets and liabilities are financial in nature. As a result, interest rates and other factors drive our performance far more than does inflation. Changes in interest rates do not necessarily correlate with inflation rates or changes in inflation rates. Our financial statements are prepared in accordance with GAAP and so long as we are a REIT, common stock dividends are based on taxable income. In each case, financial activities and the balance sheet are measured with reference to historical cost or fair market value without considering inflation.

## Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

*Interest Rate /Market Risk.* Our investment policy goals are to maintain the net interest margin between our assets and liabilities and to diminish the effect of changes in interest rate levels on the market value of our assets.

*Interest Rate Risk.* When interest rates on our assets do not adjust at the same time or in the same amounts as the interest rates on our liabilities or when the assets have fixed rates and the liabilities have adjustable rates, future earnings potential is affected. We express this interest rate risk as the risk that the market value of our assets will increase or decrease at different rates than that of our liabilities. Expressed another way, this is the risk that our net asset value will experience an adverse change when interest rates change. We assess the risk based on the change in market values given increases and decreases in interest rates.

The interest rates under our primary financing sources reset frequently. As of March 31, 2007, rates on a majority of our borrowings adjust daily or monthly off LIBOR. On the other hand, very few of the mortgage assets we own adjust on a monthly or daily basis. Most of the mortgage loans have rates that are fixed for some period of time ranging from 2 to 30 years. For example, one of our loan products is the 2/28 loan. This loan is fixed for its first two years and then adjusts every six months thereafter.

While short-term borrowing rates are low and long-term asset rates are high, this portfolio structure produces good results. However, if short-term interest rates rise rapidly, earning potential would be significantly affected and impairments may be incurred, as the asset rate resets would lag the borrowing rate resets.

We transfer interest rate agreements at the time of securitization into the securitization trusts to protect the third-party bondholders from interest rate risk and to decrease the volatility of future cash flows related to the securitized mortgage loans. We enter into these interest rate agreements as we originate and purchase mortgage loans in our mortgage lending segment. At the time of a securitization structured as a sale, we transfer interest rate agreements into the securitization trusts and they are removed from our balance sheet. The trust assumes the obligation to make payments and obtains the right to receive payments under these agreements. Generally, net settlement obligations paid by the trust for these interest rate agreements reduce the excess interest cash flows to our residual securities. Net settlement receipts from these interest rate agreements with any remaining funds then flowing to our residual securities. For securitizations structured as financings the derivatives will remain on our balance sheet. Generally, these interest rate agreements do not meet the hedging criteria set forth in GAAP while they are on our balance

sheet; therefore, we are required to record their change in value as a component of earnings even though they may reduce our interest rate risk. In times when short-term rates rise or drop significantly, the value of our agreements will increase or decrease, respectively. Occasionally, we enter into interest rate agreements that do meet the hedging criteria set forth in GAAP. In these instances, we record their change in value, if effective, directly to other comprehensive income on our statement of shareholder s equity.

*Interest Rate Sensitivity Analysis.* We model financial information in a variety of interest rate scenarios to assess interest rate sensitivity as an indication of exposure to interest rate risk. Using these models, the fair value and interest rate sensitivity of each financial instrument, or groups of similar instruments, is estimated, and then aggregated to form a comprehensive picture of the risk characteristics of the balance sheet. The risks are analyzed on a market value basis.

The following table summarizes management s estimates of the changes in market value of our mortgage assets and interest rate agreements assuming interest rates were 100 and 200 basis points, or one and two percent higher or lower. The cumulative change in market value represents the change in market value of mortgage assets, net of the change in market value of interest rate agreements. The change in market value of the liabilities on our balance sheet due to a change in interest rates is insignificant since a majority of our short-term borrowings and ABB are adjustable rate; however, as noted above, rapid increases in short-term interest rates would negatively impact the interest-rate spread between our liabilities and assets and, consequently, our earnings.

## Table 33 Interest Rate Sensitivity Market Value

## (dollars in thousands)

	Basis Poi	Basis Point Increase (Decrease) in Interest Rates(A)				
	(200)	(100)	100	200		
As of March 31, 2007:						
Change in market values of:						
Assets non trading(B)	\$ 174,769	\$ 78,953	\$ (51,063)	\$ (91,187)		
Assets trading(C)	20,696	13,709	(23,064)	(49,519)		
Interest rate agreements	(9,265)	(6,479)	14,653	34,495		
Cumulative change in market value	\$ 186,200	\$ 86,183	\$ (59,474)	\$ (106,211)		
		. ,				
Percent change of market value portfolio equity(D)	46.3%	21.4%	(14.8%)	(26.4%)		
			, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	, í		
As of December 31, 2006:						
Change in market values of:						
Assets non trading(B)	\$ 226,262	\$ 105,038	\$ (78,698)	\$ (150,481)		
Assets trading(C)	9,999	7,080	(14,120)	(30,707)		
Interest rate agreements	(40,018)	(20,946)	23,998	49,264		
C				,		
Cumulative change in market value	\$ 196,243	\$ 91,172	\$ (68,820)	\$ (131,924)		
Percent change of market value portfolio equity(D)	34.0%	15.8%	(11.9%)	(22.9%)		
······································			(	()		

<sup>(</sup>A) Change in market value of assets or interest rate agreements in a parallel shift in the yield curve, up and down 1% and 2%.

(C) Consists of mortgage securities trading.

<sup>(</sup>B) Includes mortgage loans held-for-sale, mortgage loans held-in-portfolio, mortgage securities available-for-sale and mortgage servicing rights.

<sup>(</sup>D) Total change in estimated market value as a percent of market value portfolio equity as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006. *Hedging.* We use derivative instruments to mitigate the risk of our cost of funding increasing at a faster rate than the interest on the loans. We adhere to an interest rate risk management program that is approved by our Board. This program is formulated with the intent to offset the potential adverse effects resulting from rate adjustment limitations on mortgage assets and the differences between interest rate adjustment indices and interest rate adjustment periods of adjustable-rate mortgage loans and related borrowings.

We use interest rate cap and swap contracts to mitigate the risk of the financing expense of variable rate liabilities increasing at a faster rate than the income produced on assets during a period of rising rates. Management intends generally to hedge as much of the interest rate risk as determined to be in our best interest, given the cost and risk of hedging transactions and the limitations on our ability to hedge imposed on us by REIT tax requirements.

We seek to build a balance sheet and undertake an interest rate risk management program that is likely, in management s view, to enable us to maintain an equity liquidation value sufficient to maintain operations given a variety of potentially adverse circumstances. Accordingly, the hedging program addresses both income preservation, as discussed in the first part of this section, and capital preservation concerns.

Interest rate cap and swap agreements are legal contracts between us and a third-party firm or counterparty . Under an interest rate cap agreement the counterparty agrees to make payments to us in the future should the one-month LIBOR interest rate rise above the strike rate specified in the contract. We make either quarterly or monthly premium payments or have chosen to pay the premiums at the beginning to the counterparties under contract. Each contract has either a fixed or amortizing notional face amount on which the interest is computed, and a set term to maturity. When the referenced LIBOR interest rate rises above the contractual strike rate, we earn cap income. Under interest rate swap agreements we pay a fixed rate of interest while receiving a rate that adjusts with one-month LIBOR.

The following table summarizes the key contractual terms associated with interest rate risk management contracts on our balance sheet as of March 31, 2007. All of our pay-fixed swap contracts and interest rate cap contracts are indexed to one-month LIBOR.

We have determined the following estimated net fair value amounts by using available market information and valuation methodologies we deem appropriate as of March 31, 2007.

## Table 34 Interest Rate Risk Management Contracts

#### (dollars in thousands)

				Maturity Range				
	Net Fair Value	Total Notional Amount	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	
Pay-fixed swaps:								
Contractual maturity	\$ 3,431	\$ 1,695,000	\$430,000	\$ 720,000	\$485,000	\$ 60,000	\$	
Weighted average pay rate		4.9%	4.8%	5.0%	4.9%	4.9%		
Weighted average receive rate		5.3%	(A)	(A)	(A)			
Interest rate caps:								
Contractual maturity	\$ 6,111	\$ 1,310,000	\$ 80,000	\$ 525,000	\$ 395,000	\$ 270,000	\$ 40,000	
Weighted average strike rate		5.1%	4.9%	5.1%	5.1%	5.3%	5.3%	

(A) The pay-fixed swaps receive rate is indexed to one-month LIBOR.

We had no interest rate agreements with contractual maturities beyond 2011 as of March 31, 2007.

#### **Item 4. Controls and Procedures**

*Disclosure Controls and Procedures.* We maintain a system of disclosure controls and procedures which are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by us in reports we file or submit under the federal securities laws, including this report, is recorded, processed, summarized and reported on a timely basis. These disclosure controls and procedures include controls and procedures designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed under the federal securities laws is accumulated and communicated to management on a timely basis to allow decisions regarding required disclosure. Our principal executive officer and principal financial officer evaluated our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) as of the end of the period covered by this report and concluded that our controls and procedures were effective.

*Changes in Internal Controls over Financial Reporting.* There were no changes in our internal controls over financial reporting during the quarter ended March 31, 2007 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal controls over financial reporting.

## PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

## **Item 1. Legal Proceedings**

In March 2002, an action was filed against NHMI in Superior Court of Orange County, California entitled American Interbanc Mortgage, LLC v. NovaStar Home Mortgage, Inc. et. al. In the action, the plaintiff alleged that NHMI and two other mortgage companies engaged in false advertising and unfair competition under a California statute permitting lawsuits by a competitor. On May 4, 2007, a jury returned a verdict by a

9-3 vote awarding plaintiff \$15.9 million. Such award may be trebled under the applicable California statute. The award is joint and several against the three defendants including NHMI. It is unknown if the other two defendants have the financial ability to pay any of the award. NHMI is currently reviewing its alternatives and will first ask the trial court to overturn the verdict because NHMI does not believe the verdict is supported by the facts. Absent such a decision NHMI is currently reviewing its various options for appeal. There can be no assurances that these efforts will be successful. At this time, the trial court has not entered a judgment. Furthermore, NHMI has a variety of alternative legal steps that can be taken. As such, it is too early in the process to determine that a liability is probable nor estimatable, therefore, we have not recorded any liability or corresponding charge to earnings related to this case.

Since April 2004, a number of substantially similar class action lawsuits have been filed and consolidated into a single action in the Untied States District Court for the Western District of Missouri. The consolidated complaint names us and three of our executive officers as defendants and generally alleges that the defendants made public statements

that were misleading for failing to disclose certain regulatory and licensing matters. The plaintiffs purport to have brought this consolidated action on behalf of all persons who purchased our common stock (and sellers of put options on our common stock) during the period October 29, 2003 through April 8, 2004. On January 14, 2005, we filed a motion to dismiss this action, and on May 12, 2005, the court denied such motion. On February 8, 2007, the court certified the case as a class action, and on February 20, 2007, we filed a motion to reconsider with the court. We believe that these claims are without merit and continue to vigorously defend against them.

In the wake of the securities class action, we have also been named as a nominal defendant in several derivative actions brought against certain of our officers and directors in Missouri and Maryland. The complaints in these actions generally claim that the defendants are liable to us for failing to monitor corporate affairs so as to ensure compliance with applicable state licensing and regulatory requirements. The parties have reached a settlement of the derivative actions under which the Company agrees to adopt certain corporate governance measures and the Company s insurance carrier will pay attorney s fees to plaintiffs counsel. The settlement agreement, which has not yet been finalized, will be subject to court approval after notice of the settlement terms is provided to shareholders.

In April 2005, three putative class actions filed against NHMI and certain of its affiliates were consolidated for pre-trial proceedings in the United States District Court for the Southern District of Georgia entitled In Re NovaStar Home Mortgage, Inc. Mortgage Lending Practices Litigation. These cases contend that NHMI improperly shared settlement service fees with limited liability companies in which NHMI had an interest (the LLCs ), in violation of the fee splitting and anti-referral provisions of the federal Real Estate Settlement Procedures Act ( RESPA ), and also allege certain violations of state law and civil conspiracy. Plaintiffs seek treble damages with respect to the RESPA claims, disgorgement of fees with respect to the state law claims as well as other damages, injunctive relief, and attorneys fees. In addition, two other related class actions have been filed in state courts. Miller v. NovaStar Financial, Inc., et al., was filed in October 2004 in the Circuit Court of Madison County, Illinois and Jones et al. v. NovaStar Home Mortgage, Inc., et al., was filed in December 2004 in the Circuit Court for Baltimore City, Maryland. In the Miller case, plaintiffs allege a violation of the Illinois Consumer Fraud and Deceptive Practices Act and civil conspiracy and contend certain LLCs provided settlement services without the borrower s knowledge. The plaintiffs in the Miller case seek a disgorgement of fees, other damages, injunctive relief and attorney s fees on behalf of the class of plaintiffs. In the Jones case, the plaintiffs allege the LLCs violated the Maryland Mortgage Lender Law by acting as lenders and/or brokers in Maryland without proper licenses and contend this arrangement amounted to a civil conspiracy. The plaintiffs in the Jones case seek a disgorgement of fees and attorney s fees. In January 2007, all of the plaintiffs and NHMI agreed upon a nationwide settlement, but all aspects of the settlement have not been finalized. Since not all class members will elect to be part of the settlement, we estimated the probable obligation related to the settlement to be in a range of \$3.9 million to \$4.7 million. In accordance with SFAS No. 5, Accounting for Contingencies , we recorded a charge to earnings of \$3.9 million in December of 2006. This amount is included in Accounts payable and other liabilities on our consolidated balance sheet and included in Professional and outside services on our consolidated statement of income.

In December 2005, a putative class action was filed against NMI in the United States District Court for the Western District of Washington entitled Pierce et al. v. NovaStar Mortgage, Inc. Plaintiffs contend that NMI failed to disclose prior to closing that a broker payment would be made on their loans, which was an unfair and deceptive practice in violation of the Washington Consumer Protection Act. Plaintiffs seek excess interest charged, and treble damages as provided in the Washington Consumer Protection Act and attorney s fees. On October 31, 2006, the district court granted plaintiffs motion to certify a Washington state class. NMI sought to appeal the grant of class certification; however, a panel of the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals denied the request for interlocutory appeal so review of the class certification order must wait until after a final judgment is entered, if necessary. The case is currently set for trial on June 11, 2007. NMI believes that it has valid defenses to plaintiffs claims and it intends to vigorously defend against them.

In December 2005, a putative class action was filed against NHMI in the United States District Court for the Middle District of Louisiana entitled Pearson v. NovaStar Home Mortgage, Inc. Plaintiff contends that NHMI violated the federal Fair Credit Reporting Act (FCRA) in connection with its use of pre-approved offers of credit. Plaintiff seeks (on his own behalf, as well as for others similarly situated) statutory damages, other nominal damages, punitive damages and attorney s fees and costs. In January 2007, the named plaintiff and NHMI agreed to settle the lawsuit for a nominal amount.

Since February 2007, a number of substantially similar putative class actions have been filed in the United States District Court for the Western District of Missouri. The complaints name us and three of our executive officers as defendants and generally allege, among other things, that the defendants made materially false and misleading statements regarding our business and financial results. The plaintiffs purport to have brought the actions on behalf of all persons who purchased or otherwise acquired our common stock during the period May 4, 2006 through February 20, 2007. We believe that these claims are without merit and will vigorously defend against them.

In addition to those matters listed above, we are currently a party to various other legal proceedings and claims, including, but not limited to, breach of contract claims, class action or individual claims for violations of the RESPA, FLSA, federal and state laws prohibiting employment discrimination, federal and state laws prohibiting discrimination in lending and federal and state licensing and consumer protection laws.

While management, including internal counsel, currently believes that the ultimate outcome of all these proceedings and claims will not have a material adverse effect on our financial condition or results of operations, litigation is subject to inherent uncertainties. If an unfavorable ruling were to occur, there exists the possibility of a material adverse impact on our financial condition and results of operations.

## Item 1A. Risk Factors

## **Risk Factors**

You should carefully consider the risks described below before investing in our publicly traded securities. The risks described below are not the only ones facing us. Our business is also subject to the risks that affect many other companies, such as competition, inflation, technological obsolescence, labor relations, general economic conditions and geopolitical events. Additional risks not currently known to us or that we currently believe are immaterial also may impair our business, operations and our liquidity.

## Risks Related to Securitization, Loan Sale, and Borrowing Activities

## Our growth is dependent on leverage, which may create other risks.

Our success is dependent, in part, upon our ability to grow our assets through the use of leverage. Leverage creates an opportunity for increased net income, but at the same time creates risks. For example, leveraging magnifies both positive and negative changes in our net worth. In addition, there can be no assurance that we will be able to meet our debt service obligations and, to the extent that we cannot, our financial condition and our ability to meet minimum REIT dividend requirements will be materially and adversely affected. Furthermore, if we were to liquidate, our debt holders and lenders will receive a distribution of our available assets before any distributions are made to our common shareholders.

## An interruption or reduction in the securitization market or our ability to access this market would harm our financial position.

We are dependent on the securitization market for long-term financing of our origination and purchase of mortgage loans and mortgage securities, which we initially finance with our short-term financing. In addition, many of the buyers of our whole loans purchase the loans with the intention of securitizing them. A disruption in the securitization market could prevent us from being able to sell loans or mortgage securities at a favorable price or at all. Recently, there has been a disruption in the securitization market for residential mortgage loans caused by an increased default rate on residential mortgage loans, which has negatively affected our ability to access the securitization market. In addition, the number of ratings downgrades with respect to bonds issued in connection with securitization of sub-prime loans has recently increased, including downgrades from investment grade to junk bond status. To the extent that the current residential mortgage loan default rate continues to increase or fails to abate, the credit quality of mortgage-backed bonds continues to erode, or other events occur, such as an international liquidity crisis such as occurred in the fall of 1998, sudden changes in interest rates, further changes in the non-conforming loan market, a terrorist attack, an outbreak of war or other significant event risk, and market specific events such as a default under a comparable type of securitization, our access to the securitization market could be further limited. Further, poor performance of our previously securitized loans could further harm our access to the securitization market.

In addition, a court recently found a lender and securitization underwriter liable for consumer fraud committed by a company to whom they provided financing and underwriting services. In the event other courts or regulators adopted the same liability theory, lenders and underwriters could be named as defendants in more litigation and as a result they may exit the business or charge more for their services, all of which could have a negative impact on our ability to securitize our mortgage loans and mortgage securities and the securitization market in general.

A continued decline in our ability to obtain long-term funding for our mortgage loans or mortgage securities in the securitization market in general or on attractive terms or a continued weakness in the market s demand for our mortgage loans or mortgage securities could harm our results of operations, financial condition, liquidity and business prospects and could result in defaults under our short term financing arrangements for these assets.

#### We may not be able to continue to sell our mortgage loans on terms and conditions that are profitable to us.

Historically, a portion of our revenues has come from the gains on sale generated by sales of pools of our mortgage loans as whole loans. We make whole loan sales to a limited number of institutional purchasers, some of which may be frequent, repeat purchasers, and others of which may make only one or a few purchases from us. Recently, demand by purchasers of whole loans has decreased and prices have eroded. We cannot assure you that we will have purchasers for our loans on terms and conditions that will be profitable to us. Also, even though our mortgage loans have generally been marketable to multiple purchasers, certain loans may be marketable to only one or a few purchasers, thereby

increasing the risk that we may be unable to sell such loans at a profit.

## Failure to renew or obtain adequate funding under warehouse repurchase agreements may harm our business.

We are dependent upon several warehouse repurchase agreements to provide short term financing for our origination and purchase of mortgage loans pending their sale or securitization. In addition, we utilize warehouse repurchase agreements for short and medium term financing for our purchase and retention of mortgage securities. Our current warehouse financing facilities consist of multiple agreements, typically with one-year terms, with three major financial institutions and their affiliates.

Under a warehouse repurchase agreement, we sell an asset and agree to repurchase the same asset at some point in time in the future. Generally, the repurchase agreements we enter into require monthly roll-over repurchase transactions, with a six- to nine-month maximum financing period for mortgage loans and a three-year maximum financing period for securities retained from our mortgage loan securitizations. For financial accounting purposes, these arrangements are treated as secured financings. We retain the assets on our balance sheet and record an obligation to repurchase the assets. The amount we may borrow under these arrangements is generally 95% to 100% of the asset market value with respect to performing mortgage loans and 70% to 80% of the asset market value with respect to nonperforming mortgage loans. Additionally, the amount we may borrow under these arrangements is generally 40% to 95% of the asset market value with respect to mortgage securities depending on the investment rating. The amount we can borrow pursuant to our recently executed warehouse repurchase agreement with Wachovia with respect to our residual securities and our mortgage servicing rights is 60% and the advance rates under our expected \$1.9 billion facility with Wachovia are expected to be somewhat lower than our current facilities. Generally our warehouse repurchase agreements give the lender the exclusive authority to determine the market value of our assets. Recently, due to increased concerns about the performance of sub-prime loans our lenders have reduced the fair market value of the loans and mortgage securities, thus reducing the amount we can borrow and requiring greater cash investment by us. To the extent that the market value of our assets does not improve or experiences a greater decline, our liquidity, financial condition and results of operations could be materially adversely affected.

These warehouse repurchase agreements contain numerous representations, warranties and covenants, including requirements to maintain a certain minimum net worth, to maintain minimum equity ratios, to maintain certain minimum amount of liquidity, to refrain from paying dividends without the consent of the lender unless we meet certain minimum liquidity requirements, and other customary debt covenants. In addition, certain of our warehouse repurchase agreements currently require that we maintain REIT status. Events of default under these facilities include material breaches of representations and warranties, failure to comply with covenants, material adverse effects upon or changes in our business, assets, or financial condition, and other customary matters. Events of default under certain of our facilities also include termination of our status as servicer with respect to certain securitized loan pools, failure to maintain profitability over consecutive quarters and certain downgrades in our servicer rating. If we were unable to make the necessary representations and warranties at the time we need financing, we would not be able to obtain needed funds. In addition, if we default under any warehouse repurchase agreement under which borrowings are then outstanding, the lenders under substantially all of our existing warehouse repurchase agreements could demand immediate payment of all outstanding amounts pursuant to cross-default provisions. Any failure to renew or obtain adequate funding under these financing arrangements for any reason, or any demand by warehouse lenders for immediate payment of outstanding balances, could harm our lending and loan purchase operations and have a material adverse effect on our results of operations, financial condition and business prospects. In addition, an increase in the cost of warehouse financing in excess of any change in the income derived from our mortgage assets could harm our earnings and liquidity. There is no assurance that we will continue to have access to short-term financing at levels necessary for current operations or other liquidity needs

## A decline in the market value of mortgage assets financed under our warehouse finance arrangements may result in margin calls or similar obligations, which may harm our liquidity.

When, in a lender s opinion, the market value of assets subject to a warehouse repurchase agreement decreases for any reason, including a rise in interest rates or general concern about the value or liquidity of the assets, we are required to repay the margin or difference in market value, or post additional collateral. If cash or additional collateral is unavailable to meet margin calls, we may default on our obligations under the applicable repurchase agreement, which would cross-default substantially all of our warehouse repurchase agreements. In that event, our lenders would have the right to liquidate the collateral we provided them to settle the amount due from us and, in general, the right to recover any deficiency from us.

In addition, we utilize warehouse financing arrangements for the accumulation of third-party mortgage-backed securities and related credit default derivatives for purposes of CDO offerings. Under these arrangements, the financing party has the right to liquidate any assets that decline in credit quality or fail to continue to meet eligibility requirements, and the right to liquidate the entire pool of financed assets if the related CDO offering does not occur by a specified date. If a liquidation results in a net loss, we are required to pay to the financing party the amount of the net loss.

We have recently experienced an increase in margin calls which has negatively affected our cash position. If we continue to experience margin calls or are required to satisfy a net loss payment obligation, we may be required to liquidate assets at a disadvantageous time, which could cause us to incur further losses and adversely affect our results of operations and financial condition. In addition, an unplanned liquidation of assets could change our mix of investments, which in turn could jeopardize our current status as a REIT or our ability to rely on certain exemptions under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended (the Investment Company Act ).

## We may be required to repurchase mortgage loans or indemnify mortgage loan purchasers as a result of breaches of representations and warranties, borrower fraud, or certain borrower defaults, which could harm our liquidity, results of operations and financial condition.

When we sell mortgage loans, whether as whole loans or pursuant to a securitization, we are required to make customary representations and warranties to the purchaser about the mortgage loans and the manner in which they were originated. Our whole loan sale agreements require us to repurchase or substitute mortgage loans in the event we breach any of these representations or warranties. In addition, we may be required to repurchase mortgage loans as a result of borrower fraud or in the event of early payment default on a mortgage loan. Likewise, we are required to repurchase or substitute mortgage loans if we breach a representation or warranty in connection with our securitizations. The remedies available to us against the originating broker or correspondent may not be as broad as the remedies available to a purchaser of mortgage loans against us, and we face the further risk that the originating broker or correspondent may not have the financial capacity to perform remedies that otherwise may be available to us. Therefore, if a purchaser enforces its remedies against us, we may not be able to recover losses from the originating broker or correspondent. Repurchased loans are typically sold at a significant discount to the unpaid principal balance and, prior to sale, can be financed by us, if at all, only at a steep discount to our cost. As a result, significant repurchase activity could harm our liquidity, cash flow, results of operations, financial condition and business prospects.

Recently, we have received an increased number of repurchase and indemnity demands from purchasers of whole loans as a result of borrower fraud and early borrower payment defaults, which has had a negative impact on our liquidity and results of operations. While we have taken steps to enhance our underwriting policies and procedures, there can be no assurance that these steps will be effective. To the extent that repurchase and indemnity demands continue at this rate or increase, our liquidity, results of operations and financial condition will be adversely affected.

## Our investments in mortgage securities and loans are subject to changes in credit spreads which could adversely affect our ability to realize gains on the sale of such investments and may subject us to margin calls or similar liquidity requirements.

The value of mortgage securities is dependent on the yield demanded on these securities by the market based on their credit relative LIBOR. Excessive supply of these securities combined with reduced demand will generally cause the market to require a higher yield on these securities, resulting in the use of a higher, or wider, spread over the benchmark rate (usually the applicable LIBOR security yield) to value such securities. Under such conditions, the value of our mortgage securities portfolio would tend to decline. Conversely, if the spread used to value such securities were to decrease, or tighten, the value of our mortgage securities portfolio would tend to increase.

Our loan portfolio is also subject to changes in credit spreads. The value of these loans is dependent on the yield demanded by the market based on their credit relative to LIBOR. The value of our loans would tend to decline should the market require a higher yield on such loans, resulting in the use of a higher spread over the benchmark rate (usually the applicable LIBOR yield). Conversely, if the spread used to value such loans were to decrease, or tighten, the value of our loan portfolio would tend to increase.

Decreases in the value of our loans and mortgage securities has reduced our ability to realize gains upon the sale or securitization of these assets and, with respect to mortgage securities (which are marked to market quarterly), has resulted in impairments for securities classified as available-for-sale and mark-to-market losses for securities classified as trading. In addition, decreases in the value of our mortgage loans and securities have reduced the funds available to us in respect of these assets under our warehouse repurchase agreements and have resulted in margin calls. Further decreases in value would have similar effects. Further, a decrease in the value of third party mortgage securities that we have accumulated for the purpose of a CDO offering may reduce the availability or attractiveness of the CDO offering, in which case we may be required to seek other forms of potentially less attractive longer-term financing or to liquidate the assets on unfavorable terms.

# We retain and assume credit risk under a variety of mortgage securities and similar assets in connection with and as a result of our securitization activities. Significant losses on these assets reduce our earnings, negatively affect our liquidity, and otherwise negatively affect our business.

We retain certain residual securities resulting from our securitizations of mortgage loans, which typically consist of interest-only, prepayment penalty, and overcollateralization bonds. We also retain from our securitizations, as well as

purchase from third party ABS issuers, certain investment grade and non-investment grade rated subordinated mortgage securities. These residual securities are typically unrated or rated below investment grade and, as such, involve significant investment risk that exceeds the aggregate risk of the full pool of securitized loans. By holding the residual securities, we retain the first loss risk associated with the underlying pool of mortgage loans. As a result, the credit performance and prepayment rates of the sub-prime loans underlying these mortgage securities directly affect our returns on these mortgage securities. Significant realized losses from our residual and subordinated mortgage securities could harm our results of operations and financial condition. In addition, because we finance these securities under short-term warehouse repurchase agreements, decreases in the value of these retained securities which has negatively affected our liquidity. We have recently experienced losses on our residual and subordinated securities which has negatively affected our financial condition and resulted in margin calls which have negatively affected our liquidity. If we experience any increased or sustained losses on these securities or additional margin calls, our liquidity, results of operations and financial condition will be materially adversely affected.

We invest in or assume financial risk associated with mortgage securities issued by third party residential real estate loan securitization entities, most of which are backed by sub-prime loans. In addition, following a CDO offering, we retain equity or unsecured debt securities of the CDO issuer. We expect to increase our investment in third party mortgage securities and CDO issuer equity and debt securities and, consequently, to increase our credit and prepayment exposure to the assets that underlie these securities. A significant portion of these third party mortgage securities consists of securities that are subordinate to other securities secured by the same pool of assets and, as such, have significant investment risk. Generally, we do not control or influence the underwriting, servicing, management, or loss mitigation efforts with respect to the assets underlying securities issued by securitizations we do not sponsor. If the asset pools underlying any of these securities were to experience poor credit results, the market value of the third party securities that we hold directly and of our equity interest in or unsecured debt of a CDO issuer, could decrease. Significant realized losses from third party mortgage securities, directly or indirectly through our interest in a CDO issuer, could harm our results from operations, liquidity, and financial condition.

Further, we may enter into or assume financial risk associated with ABS credit default swaps or similar derivatives, referred to a synthetic securities, in contemplation of the transfer of such synthetic securities to a CDO issuer in connection with our CDO offerings. Under these synthetic securities, we may assume, in exchange for a premium, payment and credit risk associated with third party mortgage securities. In addition to the risks associated with the third party securities to which the synthetic security relates, synthetic securities are unsecured and would expose us to the risk of payment default by the swap counterparty and to risks associated with the determination of settlement payments upon a credit event relating to the referenced mortgage securities or other settlement event. In addition, the market for synthetic securities of this type is not highly liquid and, as such, we may not be able to realize the full value of a synthetic security in the event we need to liquidate or dispose of the synthetic security, which could negatively impact our results of operations and financial condition.

## Credit results with respect to mortgage assets underlying our securitizations may negatively affect our access to the securitization market on favorable terms, which in turn would harm our financial condition and prospects.

If the non-conforming loan industry continues to experience credit difficulties, our ability to access the securitization market on favorable terms may continue to be negatively affected. In addition if the pools of mortgage loans underlying our securitizations of mortgage loans or indirectly underlying our securitizations of mortgage securities were to experience poor credit results, the securities issued in these securitizations could have their credit ratings down-graded, could suffer losses in market value, and could experience principal losses. In addition to reducing the long-term returns and near-term cash flows from the securities we have retained or acquired in these transactions, any of the foregoing may reduce our ability to sponsor securitization transactions, including CDO offerings, in the future.

# Competition in the securitization market may erode our securitization margins, which in turn may adversely affect or harm our financial condition and prospects.

Competition in the business of sponsoring securitizations of the type we focus on is increasing as Wall Street broker-dealers, hedge funds, mortgage REITs, investment management companies, and other financial institutions expand their activities or enter this field. Increased competition could reduce our securitization margins. To the extent that our securitization margins erode, our results of operations, financial condition and business prospects will be negatively impacted.

# Differences in our actual experience compared to the assumptions that we use to determine the value of our residual mortgage securities could adversely affect our financial position.

Our securitizations of mortgage loans that are structured as sales for financial reporting purposes result in gain recognition at closing as well as the recording of the residual mortgage securities we retain at fair value. As of March

31, 2007 we had retained residual mortgage securities from our securitizations of mortgage loans with a fair value of \$241.1 million on our balance sheet.

Delinquency, loss, prepayment and discount rate assumptions have a material impact on the amount of gain recognized and on the carrying value of our residual mortgage securities. It is extremely difficult to validate the assumptions we use in determining the amount of gain on sale and the value of our residual mortgage securities. If our actual experience differs materially from the assumptions that we use to determine our gain on sale or the value of these mortgage securities, our future cash flows, our financial condition and our results of operations could be negatively affected.

The value of residual interests represents the present value of future cash flows expected to be received by us from the excess cash flows created in the securitization transaction. In general, future cash flows are estimated by taking the coupon rate of the loans underlying the transaction less the interest rate paid to the investors, less contractually specified servicing and trustee fees, and after giving effect to estimated prepayments and credit losses. We estimate future cash flows from these securities and value them utilizing assumptions based in part on projected discount rates, delinquency, mortgage loan prepayment speeds and credit losses. It is extremely difficult to validate the assumptions we use in valuing our residual interests. Even if the general accuracy of the valuation model is validated, valuations are highly dependent upon the reasonableness of our assumptions and the predictability of the relationships which drive the results of the model. Such assumptions, we would be required to reduce the value of these securities. Furthermore, if our actual experience differs from our assumptions, our cash flow, financial condition, results of operations and business prospects may be harmed, including an adverse affect on the amount of dividend payments that are made on our common stock.

### Changes in accounting standards might cause us to alter the way we structure or account for securitizations.

Changes could be made to current accounting standards, which could affect the way we structure or account for securitizations. For example, if changes were made in the types of transactions eligible for gain on sale treatment, we may have to change the way we account for securitizations, which may harm our results of operations or financial condition.

# The rate at which we are able to acquire eligible mortgage loans or mortgage securities and changes in market conditions during asset accumulation may adversely affect our anticipated returns from the securitization of these assets.

We use short term warehouse financing arrangements to finance the acquisition of mortgage loans and mortgage securities until a sufficient quantity of assets is accumulated, at which time we may refinance these lines through a securitization or other long term financing. As a result, we are subject to the risk that we will not be able to acquire, during the period in which the relevant warehouse facility is available for the funding of such assets, a sufficient amount of eligible securities to maximize the efficiency of a securitization. In addition, changes in conditions in the capital markets may make a securitization less attractive to us by the time we do have a sufficient pool of collateral. If we are unable to securitize these assets, we may be required to seek other forms of potentially less attractive financing or otherwise to liquidate the assets on unfavorable terms.

### Market factors may limit our ability to originate and acquire mortgage assets at yields that are favorable relative to costs.

Despite our experience in the origination and acquisition of mortgage assets and our relationships with brokers and sellers of mortgage assets, we face the risk that we might not be able to originate or acquire mortgage assets that earn interest rates greater than our cost of funds under our short-term borrowings and securitizations, or that we might not be able to originate or acquire a sufficient number of such mortgage assets to maintain or achieve profitability. Recently, our mortgage origination business has declined and suffered losses due to a change in market conditions, including a decrease in the spread between our cost of funds and the interest rate we earn on our mortgage origination business continues to decline or experience losses, our results of operations, financial condition and business prospects could be materially adversely affected.

# We have recently imposed stricter mortgage loan and borrower requirements, which has resulted in a decrease in our mortgage loan origination and purchase volumes.

As a result of less favorable economic conditions and an increase in the number of fraudulently obtained loans and borrower defaults, we have tightened our mortgage loan lending and purchase requirements and the processes we undergo to document loans. Consequently, there are fewer borrowers and loans that qualify under these revised standards. As a result, our loan origination and purchase volumes have declined which has negatively affected our loan sale and securitization volumes. A continued decline in our loan origination or purchase volumes resulting in a

decrease in the volume of assets available to us for sale or securitization, could materially adversely affect our results of operations and financial condition.

#### **Risks Related to Interest Rates and Our Hedging Strategies**

#### Changes in interest rates may harm our results of operations and equity value.

Our results of operations are likely to be harmed during any period of unexpected or rapid changes in interest rates. Our primary interest rate exposures relate to our mortgage securities, mortgage loans, floating rate debt obligations, interest rate swaps, and interest rate caps. Interest rate changes could adversely affect our results of operations and liquidity in the following ways:

a substantial or sustained increase in interest rates could harm our ability to originate or acquire mortgage loans and mortgage securities in expected volumes, which could result in a decrease in our cash flow and in our ability to support our fixed overhead expenses;

interest rate fluctuations may harm our earnings and access to capital as the spread between the interest rates we pay on our borrowings and hedges and the interest rates we receive on our mortgage assets narrows;

if prevailing interest rates increase after we fund a loan, the value that we receive upon the sale or securitization of the loan decreases;

when we securitize loans, the value of the residual and subordinated securities we retain and the income we receive from them are based primarily on LIBOR, and an increase in LIBOR increases our funding costs which reduces the net income we receive from, and the value of, these securities;

existing borrowers with adjustable-rate mortgages or higher risk loan products may incur higher monthly payments as the interest rate increases, and consequently may experience higher delinquency and default rates, resulting in decreased earnings and decreased value of our mortgage securities; and

mortgage prepayment rates vary depending on such factors as mortgage interest rates and market conditions, and changes in anticipated prepayment rates may harm our earnings and the value of our mortgage securities.

In addition, interest rate changes may also impact our net book value as our mortgage securities and related hedge derivatives are marked to market each quarter. Our mortgage loans and debt obligations are not marked to market. Generally, as interest rates increase, the value of our mortgage securities decrease which decreases the book value of our equity. We intend to increase our investment in mortgage securities, which may amplify the impact of interest rate changes on our book value.

Furthermore, shifts in the yield curve, which represents the market s expectations of future interest rates, also affects the yield required for the purchase of our mortgage securities and therefore their value. To the extent that there is an unexpected change in the yield curve it could have an adverse effect on our mortgage securities portfolio and our financial position and operations.

# Hedging against interest rate exposure may adversely affect our earnings, which could adversely affect cash available for operations and for distribution to our shareholders.

There are limits on the ability of our hedging strategy to protect us completely against interest rate risks. When interest rates change, we expect the gain or loss on derivatives to be offset by a related but inverse change in the value of the hedged items, generally our liabilities. We cannot assure you, however, that our use of derivatives will offset the risks related to changes in interest rates. We cannot assure you that our hedging strategy and the derivatives that we use will adequately offset the risk of interest rate volatility or that our hedging transactions will not result in

losses. We may enter into interest rate cap or swap agreements or pursue other interest rate hedging strategies. Our hedging activity will vary in scope based on interest rates, the type of mortgage assets held, other changing market conditions and, so long as we remain a REIT, compliance with REIT requirements. If and when we elect to revoke our REIT status, we would not be subject to income limitations on hedging. Interest rate hedging may fail to protect or could adversely affect us because, among other things:

interest rate hedging can be expensive, particularly during periods of rising and volatile interest rates;

hedging instruments involve risk because they often are not traded on regulated exchanges, guaranteed by an exchange or its clearing house, or regulated by any U.S. or foreign governmental authorities; consequently, there are no requirements with respect to record keeping, financial responsibility or

segregation of customer funds and positions, and the enforceability of agreements underlying derivative transactions may depend on compliance with applicable statutory, commodity and other regulatory requirements;

available interest rate hedging may not correspond directly with the interest rate risk for which protection is sought;

the duration of the hedge may not match the duration of the related liability or asset;

the credit quality of the party owing money on the hedge may be downgraded to such an extent that it impairs our ability to sell or assign our side of the hedging transaction;

the party owing money in the hedging transaction may default on its obligation to pay, which may result in the loss of unrealized profits; and

we may not be able to dispose of or close out a hedging position without the consent of the hedging counterparty, and we may not be able to enter into an offsetting contract in order to cover our risks.

Any hedging activity we engage in may adversely affect our earnings, which could adversely affect cash available for operations and for distribution to our shareholders. Unanticipated changes in interest rates may result in poorer overall investment performance than if we had not engaged in any such hedging transactions.

### Complying with REIT requirements may limit our ability to hedge effectively.

We attempt to minimize exposure to interest rate fluctuations by hedging. For as long as we remain a REIT, the REIT provisions of the Code limit our ability to hedge mortgage assets and related borrowings by requiring us to limit our income in each year from any qualified hedges, together with any other income not generated from qualified real estate assets, to no more than 25% of our gross income. The interest rate hedges that we generally enter into will not be counted as a qualified asset for the purposes of satisfying this requirement. In addition, under the Code, for as long as we remain a REIT, we must limit our aggregate income from non-qualified hedging transactions and from other non-qualifying sources to no more than 5% of our annual gross income. As a result, we may have to limit our use of advantageous hedging techniques. This could result in greater risks associated with changes in interest rates than we would otherwise want to incur. In addition, if it is ultimately determined that some of our interest rate hedging transactions are non-qualified under the Code; we may have more than 5% of our annual gross income from 25% limitations, we may have to pay a penalty tax equal to the amount of income in excess of those limitations, multiplied by a fraction intended to reflect our profitability. In addition, if we fail to observe these limitations, we could lose our REIT status unless our failure was due to reasonable cause and not due to willful neglect. If and when we elect to revoke our REIT status, we would not be subject to income limitations on hedging.

#### **Risks Related to Credit Losses and Prepayment Rates**

# Recent increased delinquencies and losses with respect to residential mortgage loans, particularly in the sub-prime sector, may cause us to recognize increased losses, which would adversely affect our operating results.

The residential mortgage market has recently encountered difficulties which have adversely affect our performance. In recent months, delinquencies and losses with respect to residential mortgage loans generally have increased and may continue to increase, particularly in the sub-prime sector. In addition, in recent months residential property values in many states have declined or remained stable, after extended periods during which those values appreciated. A continued decline or a lack of increase in those values may result in additional increases in delinquencies and losses on residential mortgage loans generally, especially with respect to any residential mortgage loans where the aggregate loan amounts (including any subordinate loans) are close to or greater than the related property values. Another factor that may have contributed to, and may in the future result in, higher delinquency rates is the increase in monthly payments on adjustable rate mortgage loans. Any increase in prevailing market interest rates may result in increased payments for borrowers who have adjustable rate mortgage loans. Moreover, with respect to option ARM mortgage loans with a negative amortization feature which reach their negative amortization cap, borrowers may experience a substantial increase in their monthly payment even without an increase in prevailing market interest rates.

## Loans made to nonconforming mortgage borrowers entail relatively higher delinquency and default rates which will result in higher loan losses.

Lenders in the nonconforming mortgage banking industry make loans to borrowers who have impaired or limited credit histories, limited documentation of income and higher debt-to-income ratios than traditional mortgage lenders allow. Mortgage loans made to nonconforming mortgage loan borrowers generally entail a relatively higher risk of delinquency and foreclosure than mortgage loans made to borrowers with better credit and, therefore, will result in higher levels of realized losses than conventional loans. Delinquency interrupts the flow of projected interest income

from a mortgage loan, and default can ultimately lead to a loss if the net realizable value of the real property securing the mortgage loan is insufficient to cover the principal and interest due on the loan. Loans that become delinquent prior to sale or securitization may become unsaleable or saleable only at a discount, and the longer we hold loans prior to sale or securitization, the greater the chance we will bear all costs associated with the loans delinquency. Also, our cost of financing and servicing a delinquent or defaulted loan is generally higher than for a performing loan.

We bear the risk of delinquency and default on loans beginning when we originate them. In whole loan sales, our risk of delinquency and default typically only extends until the borrower makes the first payment but can extend up to the third payment. When we securitize any of our loans, we continue to be exposed to delinquencies and losses, either through our residual interests for securitizations structured as sales or through the loans that remain on our balance sheet for securitizations structured as financings. We also re-acquire the risks of delinquency and default for loans that we are obligated to repurchase.

We attempt to manage these risks with risk based mortgage loan pricing, mortgage insurance and appropriate underwriting criteria and policies and loan collection methods. However, as with the broader nonconforming mortgage loan industry, we have recently experienced an increase in borrower delinquencies and defaults, which has adversely affected our cash flows, results of operations and financial condition. While we have taken steps to tighten our underwriting guidelines and procedures, there can be no assurance that these steps will be effective. To the extent that we cannot successfully address these issues, or the increase in delinquencies and defaults becomes more severe, our results of operations and financial condition may be further adversely affected.

# We face loss exposure due to fraudulent and negligent acts on the part of loan applicants, employees, mortgage brokers and other third parties.

When we originate or purchase mortgage loans, we rely heavily upon information provided to us by third parties, including information relating to the loan application, property appraisal, title information and employment and income documentation. If any of this information is fraudulently or negligently misrepresented to us and such misrepresentation is not detected by us prior to loan funding, the value of the loan may be significantly lower than we expected. Whether a misrepresentation is made by the loan applicant, the loan broker, one of our employees, or any other third party, we generally bear the risk of loss associated with it. A loan subject to misrepresentation typically cannot be sold and, if sold prior to our detection of the misrepresentation, generally must be repurchased by us. We may not be able to recover losses incurred as a result of the misrepresentation.

As with the broader nonconforming mortgage loan industry, we have recently experienced an increase in exposure due to fraud, which has resulted in an increase in our repurchase and indemnity obligations and has adversely affected our cash flow, results of operations and financial condition. To the extent that we cannot successfully address these issues or the increase in fraud becomes more severe, our results of operations and financial condition may be further adversely affected.

# Our reliance on cash-out refinancings as a significant source of our origination volume increases the risk that our earnings will be harmed if the demand for this type of refinancing declines.

Approximately 68% of our loan production volume during the three months ended March 31, 2007 consisted of cash-out refinancings. Our continued reliance on cash-out refinancings as a significant source of our origination volume increases the risk that our earnings will continue to be adversely affected if interest rates rise and the prices of homes continues to decline, both of which reduce the demand and production volume for this type of refinancing. To the extent interest rates continue to rise, the number of borrowers who would qualify or elect to pursue a cash-out refinancing could be significantly reduced further, which will result in a decline in that origination source. Similarly, a continued decrease in home prices would reduce the amount of equity available to be borrowed against in cash-out refinancings and result in a continued decrease in our loan production volume from that origination source. Therefore, our reliance on cash-out refinancings as a significant source of our origination volume could harm our results of operations, financial condition and business prospects.

# Our efforts to manage credit risk may not be successful in limiting delinquencies and defaults in underlying loans and, as a result, our results of operations may be affected.

There are many aspects of credit that we cannot control and our quality control and loss mitigation operations may not be successful in limiting future delinquencies, defaults and losses. For example, the value of the homes collateralizing residential loans may decline due to a variety of reasons beyond our control, such as weak economic conditions, natural disasters, over-leveraging of the borrower, and reduction in personal incomes. Interest-only loans, negative amortization loans, adjustable-rate loans, reduced documentation loans, sub-prime loans, home equity lines of credit and second lien loans may involve higher than expected delinquencies and defaults. Changes in consumer behavior, bankruptcy laws, and other laws may exacerbate loan losses.

Our comprehensive underwriting process may not be effective in mitigating these risks and our risk of loss on the underlying loans. In response to increasing default rates recently experienced by us and the nonconforming mortgage

loan industry generally, we have enhanced our underwriting policies and procedures, and our loss mitigation efforts which have contributed to a decrease in our origination volumes and have increased our operating costs. To the extent that these efforts continue to impede our origination of mortgage loans, are ineffective to reduce the current level of loan delinquencies and defaults or significantly increase our operating costs, our results of operations may be adversely affected.

## Mortgage insurers may in the future change their pricing or underwriting guidelines or may not pay claims resulting in increased credit losses.

We use mortgage insurance to mitigate our risk of credit losses. Our decision to obtain mortgage insurance coverage is dependent, in part, on pricing trends. Mortgage insurance coverage on our new mortgage loan production may not be available at rates that we believe are economically viable for us or at all. We also face the risk that our mortgage insurers might not have the financial ability to pay all claims presented by us or may deny a claim if the loan is not properly serviced, has been improperly originated, is the subject of fraud, or for other reasons. Any of those events could increase our credit losses and thus adversely affect our results of operations and financial condition.

### Investments in diverse types of assets and businesses could expose us to new, different, or increased risks.

We have invested in and intend to invest in a variety of assets that are related to our current core business, including loans, securities, and related derivatives. We may make investments in debt and equity securities issued by our own and third party CDOs that own various types of assets. These CDOs may invest in manufactured housing loans, sub-prime residential mortgage loans, and other residential mortgage loans backed by lower-quality borrowers, in other loans and receivables, in securities backed by the foregoing, and in credit default derivatives referencing these or other securities. The higher credit and/or prepayment risks associated with these types of investments may increase our exposure to losses. In addition, certain of these assets may be relatively new or unique products, which may increase contractual and liquidity risks.

# The federal banking agencies final guidance on nontraditional mortgage products may impact our ability to originate, buy, or sell certain nontraditional mortgage loans.

On October 4, 2006, the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, the Office of Thrift Supervision, and the National Credit Union Administration issued their final Interagency Guidance on Nontraditional Mortgage Product Risks (the Guidance). Nontraditional mortgage products are those which allow borrowers to defer payment of principal and sometimes interest. They include what are commonly referred to as option ARM loans and interest-only loans.

The Guidance addresses the portfolio risks and consumer protection issues that the federal agencies believe investors and lenders face when making or investing in nontraditional mortgage loans. As a matter of portfolio risk management, the Guidance warns applicable financial institutions that loan terms should be analyzed to ensure a manageable risk level, utilizing sound underwriting standards including an evaluation of factors that may compound the risk, such as reduced documentation programs and the use of second lien mortgages. The analysis of repayment ability should avoid over-reliance on credit scores as a substitute for income verification in the underwriting process and should include an analysis of the borrower s ability to make the payment when it increases to include amortization of the loan.

As a matter of consumer protection, financial institutions subject to the Guidance, when promoting or describing nontraditional mortgage products, are directed to ensure that they provide consumers with marketing materials and at application with information that is designed to help them make informed decisions when selecting and using these products. Lenders subject to the Guidance are instructed that the information they are to provide should apprise consumers of the risk that the monthly payment amounts could increase in the future, and explain the possibility of negative amortization.

While not directly applicable to us, the Guidance may affect our ability to make, buy or sell the nontraditional loans covered by the Guidance. Further, the Guidance is instructive of the regulatory climate concerning those loans and may be adopted in whole or part by other agencies that regulate us. The Guidance reports that the Conference of State Bank Supervisors and the State Financial Regulators Roundtable are committed to preparing a model guidance document for state regulators of non-depository institutions such as us, which would be similar in nature and scope to the Guidance. It is also possible that the Guidance, or certain provisions within it, may be adopted as laws or used as guidance by federal, state or local agencies and that those laws or guidance may be applied to us.

If we are required (either by a regulatory agency or by third-party originators or investors) to make changes to our business practices to comply with the Guidance, it might affect the business activities in which we may engage and the profitability of those activities. Our business could be adversely affected if, as a result of the Guidance, investors from which we purchase loans, or to whom we sell loans, change their business practices and policies relative to nontraditional mortgage products. For example, if entities from which we purchase loans are required to change their origination guidelines thereby affecting the volume, diversity, and quality of loans available for purchase by us, or if

purchasers of mortgage loans are required to make changes to the purchasing policies, then our loan volume, ability to sell mortgage loans and profitability, could be adversely affected.

### Our interest-only loans may have a higher risk of default than our fully-amortizing loans.

For the quarter ended March 31, 2007, originations of interest-only loans totaled \$151.1 million, or 10%, of our total originations. These interest-only loans require the borrowers to make monthly payments only of accrued interest for the first 24, 36 or 120 months following origination. After such interest-only period, the borrower s monthly payment is recalculated to cover both interest and principal so that the mortgage loan will amortize fully prior to its final payment date. The interest-only feature may reduce the likelihood of prepayment during the interest-only period due to the smaller monthly payments relative to a fully-amortizing mortgage loan. If the monthly payment increases, the related borrower may not be able to pay the increased amount and may default or may refinance the related mortgage loan to avoid the higher payment. Because no principal payments may be made on such mortgage loans for an extended period following origination, if the borrower ultimately defaults, the unpaid principal balance of the related loans would be greater than otherwise would be the case for a fully-amortizing loan. As a result, the likelihood that we would incur a loss on these loans will increase, especially in a declining real estate market.

### Current loan performance data may not be indicative of future results.

When making capital budgeting and other decisions, we use projections, estimates and assumptions based on our experience in the mortgage lending industry. Actual results and the timing of certain events could differ materially in adverse ways from those projected, due to factors including changes in general economic conditions, real estate values, interest rates, mortgage loan prepayment rates and in losses due to defaults on mortgage loans. These differences and fluctuations could rise to levels that may adversely affect our profitability and financial condition.

### Changes in prepayment rates of mortgage loans could adversely affect the return that we are able to achieve on our assets.

The value of our assets may be affected by prepayment rates on our residential mortgage loans and other floating rate assets. Prepayment rates are influenced by changes in current interest rates and a variety of economic, geographic and other factors beyond our control, and consequently, such prepayment rates cannot be predicted with certainty. In periods of declining mortgage interest rates, prepayments on loans generally increase. If general interest rates decline as well, the proceeds of such prepayments received during such periods are likely to be reinvested by us in assets yielding less than the yields on the assets that were prepaid. In addition, the market value of floating rate assets may, because of the risk of prepayment, benefit less than fixed rate assets from declining interest rates. Conversely, in periods of rising interest rates, prepayments on loans generally decrease, in which case we would not have the prepayment proceeds available to invest in assets with higher yields. Under certain interest rate and prepayment scenarios we may fail to recoup fully our cost of acquisition of certain investments. As a result of all of these factors, changes in prepayment rates could adversely affect our return on our assets.

### Geographic concentration of mortgage loans we originate or purchase increases our exposure to risks in those areas.

Over-concentration of loans we originate or purchase in any one geographic area increases our exposure to the economic and natural hazard risks associated with that area. Declines in the residential real estate markets in which we are concentrated have reduced the values of the properties collateralizing our mortgages which in turn may increase the risk of delinquency, foreclosure, bankruptcy, or losses from those loans. To the extent that borrowers in a geographic area in which we have made a significant number of loans become delinquent or otherwise default on such loans, our financial condition and results of operations may be adversely affected.

### To the extent that we have a large number of loans in an area hit by a natural disaster, we may suffer losses.

Standard homeowner insurance policies generally do not provide coverage for natural disasters, such as hurricanes and floods. Furthermore, nonconforming borrowers are not likely to have special hazard insurance. To the extent that borrowers do not have insurance coverage for natural disasters, they may not be able to repair the property or may stop paying their mortgages if the property is damaged. A natural disaster that results in a significant number of delinquencies could cause increased foreclosures and decrease our ability to recover losses on properties affected by such disasters, and that in turn could harm our financial condition and results of operations.

### A prolonged economic slowdown or a decline in the real estate market could harm our results of operations.

A substantial portion of our mortgage assets consist of single-family mortgage loans or mortgage securities evidencing interests in single-family mortgage loans. Because we make a substantial number of loans to credit-impaired borrowers, the actual rates of delinquencies, foreclosures and losses on these loans tend to be higher during economic slowdowns. Recently, we have experienced an increase in delinquencies and foreclosures. Any sustained period of increased delinquencies or defaults or any sharp increase in the number of delinquencies and

defaults could harm our ability to sell loans, the prices we receive for our loans, the values of our mortgage loans held for sale, our ability to finance loan originations and our residual interests in securitizations, which would harm our financial condition and results of operations. In addition, any material decline in real estate values would weaken our collateral loan-to-value ratios and increase the possibility of loss if a borrower defaults. In such event, we will be subject to the risk of loss on such mortgage asset arising from borrower defaults to the extent not covered by third-party credit enhancement.

### Risks Related to the Legal and Regulatory Environment in Which We Operate

#### Various legal proceedings could adversely affect our financial condition or results of operations.

In the course of our business, we are subject to various legal proceedings and claims. See Item 1 Legal Proceedings. The resolution of these legal matters or other legal matters could result in a material adverse impact on our results of operations, financial condition and business prospects.

#### We are subject to the risk that provisions of our loan agreements may be unenforceable.

Our rights and obligations with respect to our loans are governed by written loan agreements and related documentation. It is possible that a court could determine that one or more provisions of a loan agreement are unenforceable, such as a loan prepayment prohibition or the provisions governing our security interest in the underlying collateral. If this were to happen with respect to a material asset or group of assets, we could be required to repurchase these loans and may not be able to sell or liquidate the loans, which could negatively affect our liquidity and financial condition.

#### We are exposed to the risk of environmental liabilities with respect to properties to which we take title.

In the course of our business, we occasionally foreclose and take title to residential properties and as a result could become subject to environmental liabilities associated with these properties. We may be held liable for property damage, personal injury, investigation, and cleanup costs incurred in connection with environmental contamination. These costs could be substantial. If we ever become subject to significant environmental liabilities, our financial condition and results of operations could be adversely affected.

## Regulation as an investment company could harm our business; efforts to avoid regulation as an investment company could limit our operations.

If we were required to comply with the Investment Company Act, we would be prevented from conducting our business as described in this document by, among other things, substantially limiting our ability to use leverage. The Investment Company Act does not regulate entities that are primarily engaged, directly or indirectly, in a business other than that of investing, reinvesting, owning, holding or trading in securities, or that are primarily engaged in the business of purchasing or otherwise acquiring mortgages and other liens on and interests in real estate. Under the Commission s current interpretation, in order to qualify for the latter exemption we must maintain at least 55% of our assets directly in qualifying real estate interests and at least an additional 25% of our assets in other real estate-related assets or additional qualifying real estate interests. Mortgage-backed securities that do not represent all the certificates issued with respect to an underlying pool of mortgages may be treated as securities separate from the underlying mortgage loans and thus may not qualify as a qualifying real estate interest for the purposes of the 55% requirement. Therefore, to insure that we continue to qualify for the exemption, we may be required to adopt less efficient methods of financing certain of our mortgage assets, we may be required to sell certain mortgage securities at disadvantageous terms, and we may be precluded from acquiring certain types of higher yielding mortgage assets. If we fail to qualify for an applicable exemption from the Investment Company Act, we could not operate our business efficiently under the regulatory scheme imposed by the Investment Company Act. Accordingly, we could be required to restructure our activities which could materially adversely affect our financial condition and results of operations.

## Our failure to comply with federal, state or local regulation of, or licensing requirements with respect to, mortgage lending, loan servicing, broker compensation programs, or other aspects of our business could harm our operations and profitability.

As a mortgage lender, loan servicer and broker, we are subject to an extensive body of both state and federal law. The volume of new or modified laws and regulations has increased in recent years and, in addition, some individual municipalities and cities have begun to enact laws that restrict loan origination and servicing activities. As a result, it may be more difficult to comprehensively identify and accurately interpret all of these laws and regulations, to properly program our technology systems and to effectively train our personnel with respect to all of these laws and regulations, thereby potentially increasing our exposure to the risks of noncompliance with these laws and regulations. Furthermore, some of the new regulations require lenders to make subjective judgments, such as whether a loan will provide a net tangible benefit to the borrower. These restrictions impact the way in which a loans is underwritten and expose a lender to risks of litigation and regulatory sanction regardless of

the care with which a loan is underwritten. Our failure to comply with these laws and regulations can lead to civil and criminal

liability; loss of licensure; damage to our reputation in the industry; borrowers rescinding loans; inability to sell or securitize our loans; demands for indemnification or loan repurchases from purchasers of our loans; fines and penalties and litigation, including class action lawsuits; or administrative enforcement actions. The remedies for violations of these laws are often not based solely on actual harm to the consumer and can result in damages and penalties that could extend not only to us, but to our secured warehouse lenders, institutional loan purchasers, securitization trusts that hold our loans and other assignees, regardless of whether such assignee knew of or participated in the violation, which, in turn, could have an adverse affect on the availability of financing to us and our access to securitization and other secondary markets. Any of these results could harm our results of operations, financial condition and business prospects.

## New legislation could restrict our ability to make, finance and sell mortgage loans, could increase our compliance and origination costs, and could expose us to lawsuits and compliance actions, any of which could harm our earnings and business prospects.

The regulatory environments in which we operate have an impact on the activities in which we may engage, how these activities may be carried out, and the profitability of these activities. Therefore, changes to laws, regulations or regulatory policies can affect whether and to what extent we are able to operate profitably.

Several states, cities or other government entities are considering or have passed laws, regulations or ordinances aimed at curbing lending practices perceived as predatory. The federal government is also considering legislative and regulatory proposals in this regard. In general, these proposals involve lowering the existing thresholds for defining a high-cost loan and establish enhanced protections and remedies for borrowers who receive such loans. For example, certain of these new or proposed laws and regulations prohibit inclusion of some provisions in mortgage loans that have mortgage rates or origination costs in excess of prescribed levels, and require that borrowers be given certain disclosures or obtain advice, at the expense of the lender, prior to the consummation of such mortgage loans. Passage of these laws and rules could reduce our loan origination and purchase volumes and could increase our costs. The institutions that provide short-term financing to us generally refuse to finance any loan labeled as a high cost loan under any local, state or federal law or regulation. In addition, many whole loan buyers may elect not to purchase these loans, and rating agencies likewise may refuse to rate securities backed by such loans. Accordingly, these laws and rules could severely restrict short-term financing and the secondary market for a significant portion of our loan production. This would effectively preclude us from continuing to originate loans either in jurisdictions unacceptable to our lenders or the rating agencies or that exceed the newly defined thresholds, which in either case could harm our results of operations and business prospects.

We cannot provide any assurance that these proposed laws, rules and regulations, or other similar laws, rules or regulations, will not be adopted in the future. Adoption of these laws and regulations could have a material adverse impact on our business by substantially increasing the costs of compliance with a variety of inconsistent federal, state and local rules, or by restricting our ability to charge rates and fees adequate to compensate us for the risk associated with certain loans.

Similarly, recently enacted and proposed local, state and federal privacy laws and laws prohibiting or limiting marketing by telephone, facsimile, email and the Internet may limit our ability to market and our ability to access potential loan applicants.

# We are subject to significant legal and reputational risks and expenses under federal and state laws concerning privacy, use, and security of customer information.

The scope of business activity affected by privacy concerns is likely to expand and will affect our non-prime mortgage loan origination business. The federal Gramm-Leach-Bliley financial reform legislation imposes significant privacy obligations on us in connection with the collection, use and security of financial and other non-public information provided to us by applicants and borrowers. We adopted a privacy policy and adopted controls and procedures to comply with the law after it took effect on July 1, 2001. Privacy rules also require us to protect the security and integrity of the customer information we use and hold. Although we have systems and procedures designed to help us with these privacy requirements, we cannot assure you that more restrictive laws and regulations will not be adopted in the future, or that governmental bodies will not interpret existing laws or regulations in a more restrictive manner, making compliance more difficult or expensive. These requirements also increase the risk that we may be subject to liability for non-compliance.

A number of states are considering privacy amendments that may be more demanding than federal law, and California recently has enacted two statutes the California Financial Information Privacy Act (also know as SB-1) and the California Online Privacy Protection Act, both of which took effect on July 1, 2004. Under SB-1, a financial company must allow its customers to opt out of the sharing of their information with affiliates in separately regulated lines of business and must receive a customer opt-in before confidential customer data may be shared with unaffiliated companies (subject to certain exceptions). A federal court rejected the effort of three financial trade associations to prevent SB-1 from taking effect, and as of July 1, 2004, the California Department of Financial Institutions announced that it would require immediate compliance with SB-1. Under the new California Online Privacy Act, all operators of commercial websites and online services that allow interaction with California consumers

(even if no transactions may be effected online) must post privacy policies meeting statutory requirements. The FTC, which administers the federal privacy rules for mortgage lenders, has determined that privacy laws in several states are not preempted by Gramm-Leach-Bliley, most recently new privacy laws enacted by Vermont and Illinois. In view of the public concern with privacy, we cannot assure you that additional rules that restrict or make more costly our activities and the activities of our vendors will not be adopted and will not restrict the marketing of our products and services to new customers.

Furthermore, despite our efforts, we will be subject to legal and reputational risks in connection with our collection and use of customer information, and we cannot assure you that we will not be subject to lawsuits or compliance actions under such state or federal privacy requirements.

A	n
9	υ

#### New regulatory actions affecting the mortgage industry may increase our costs and decrease our mortgage acquisition.

In addition to changes to legal requirements contained in statutes, regulations, case law, and other sources of law, changes in the investigation or enforcement policies of federal and state regulatory agencies could impact the activities in which we may engage, how the activities may be carried out, and the profitability of those activities. Several state and federal agencies have initiated regulatory enforcement proceedings against mortgage companies for engaging in business practices that were not specifically or clearly proscribed by law, but which in the judgment of the regulatory agencies were unfair or deceptive to consumers. For example, state attorneys general and other state officials representing various states entered into a settlement agreement with a large subprime mortgage company. The subject company agreed to pay a substantial amount in restitution to consumers and reimbursement to the states and also agreed to make changes to certain business practices, including our underwriting criteria and pricing policies. Many of the practices and policies are not specifically prohibited by any federal or state laws but were alleged to be deceptive or unfair to consumers. The terms of this settlement agreement do not apply directly to us; however, federal and state regulatory agencies and private parties might nevertheless expect mortgage companies, including us, to make our business practices consistent with the provisions of the settlement agreement. If this happens, it could impact the activities in which we may engage, how we carry out those activities, our acquisition practices and our profitability. We might also be required to pay fines, make reimbursements, and make other payments to third parties for our business practices. Additionally, if an administrative enforcement proceeding were to result in us having to discontinue or alter certain business practices.

# Changes in Internal Revenue Service regulations regarding the timing of income recognition and/or deductions could materially adversely affect the amount of our dividends for the periods during which we remain a REIT.

On September 30, 2004, the IRS released Announcement 2004-75, which describes rules that may be included in proposed IRS regulations regarding the timing of recognizing income and/or deductions attributable to interest-only securities. We believe the effect of these regulations, if adopted, may narrow the spread between book income and taxable income on the interest-only securities we hold and would thus reduce our taxable income during the initial periods that we hold such securities. A significant portion of our mortgage securities available-for-sale consists of interest-only securities. If regulations are adopted by the IRS that reduces our taxable income in a particular year during which we are a REIT, our dividend paid to common shareholders may be reduced for that year because, so long as we remain a REIT, the amount of our dividend on common stock is entirely dependent upon our taxable income.

#### We conduct a substantial portion of our business through our taxable REIT subsidiaries, which creates additional compliance requirements.

Currently, we conduct a substantial portion of our business through taxable REIT subsidiaries, such as NovaStar Mortgage. Despite our current qualifications as a REIT, our taxable REIT subsidiaries must pay federal income tax on their taxable income. Our income from, and investments in, our taxable REIT subsidiaries do not constitute permissible income or investments for some of the REIT qualification tests. So long as we remain a REIT, we may be subject to a 100% penalty tax, or our taxable REIT subsidiaries may be denied deductions, to the extent that our dealings with our taxable REIT subsidiaries are deemed not to be arm s length in nature.

# Our cash balances and cash flows may become limited relative to our cash needs, which may ultimately affect our REIT status, if we are a REIT, and our solvency.

We use cash for originating mortgage loans, to meet minimum REIT dividend distribution requirements, to satisfy loan repurchase requests, to satisfy margin calls, to pay interest on our outstanding indebtedness and for other operating needs. In addition, we may be required to pay down indebtedness in the event of any default under our credit facilities. If our taxable income from fiscal 2006 and/or 2007 significantly exceeds our cash flows from operations, our minimum REIT dividend distribution requirements could exceed the amount of our available cash. In the event that our liquidity needs exceed our access to liquidity, we may need to sell assets at an inopportune time, thus adversely affecting our financial condition and results of operations. Furthermore, in an adverse cash flow situation, our REIT status, if we are a REIT, and our solvency could be threatened.

## So long as we remain a REIT, the tax imposed on REITs engaging in prohibited transactions will limit our ability to engage in transactions, including certain methods of securitizing loans, which would be treated as sales for federal income tax purposes.

A REIT s net income from prohibited transactions is subject to a 100% tax. In general, prohibited transactions are sales or other dispositions of property, other than foreclosure property but including any mortgage loans held in inventory primarily for sale to customers in the ordinary course of business. So long as we remain a REIT, we might be subject to this tax if we were to sell a loan or securitize the loans in a manner that was treated as a sale of such inventory for federal income tax purposes. Therefore, in order to avoid the prohibited transactions tax, so long as we remain a REIT, we may choose not to engage in certain sales of loans other than through our taxable REIT subsidiaries and may limit the structures we utilize for our securitization transactions even though such sales or structures might otherwise be beneficial for us. In addition, this prohibition may limit our ability to restructure our portfolio of mortgage loans from time to time even if we believe it would be in our best interest to do so.

# The income earned by our taxable REIT subsidiaries will be subject to federal income tax and, so long as we remain a REIT, we could be subject to an excise tax on non-arm s-length transactions with our taxable REIT subsidiaries.

Our taxable REIT subsidiaries, including NovaStar Mortgage, engage in activities that are prohibited for REITs, and will owe income taxes on the taxable income, if any, from these activities. For example, income earned by NovaStar Mortgage from our loan origination and sales activities, as well as from other origination and servicing functions, would generally not be qualifying income for purposes of the gross income tests applicable to REITs or might otherwise be subject to adverse tax liability if the income were generated by a REIT. Even while we remain a REIT, our taxable REIT subsidiaries will be taxable as C corporations and are subject to federal, state and local income tax at the applicable corporate rates on their taxable income.

So long as we remain a REIT, in the event that any transactions between us and any of our taxable REIT subsidiaries are not conducted on an arm s-length basis, we could be subject to a 100% excise tax on certain amounts from such transactions. Any such tax could affect our overall profitability and the amounts of cash available for operations or to make distributions. At such time as we no longer have REIT status, we would be eligible to consolidate the operations of all of our taxable and qualified REIT subsidiaries with our income and deductions.

We may, at some point in the future, borrow funds from one or more of our corporate subsidiaries. The IRS may recharacterize the indebtedness as a dividend distribution to us by our subsidiary. Any such recharacterization may cause us to fail one or more of the REIT requirements.

#### We may be harmed by changes in tax laws applicable to REITs or the reduced 15% tax rate on certain corporate dividends may harm us.

Changes to the laws and regulations affecting us, including changes to securities laws and changes to the Code applicable to the taxation of REITs may harm our business. New legislation may be enacted into law or new interpretations, rulings or regulations could be adopted, any of which could harm us and our shareholders, potentially with retroactive effect.

Generally, dividends paid by REITs are not eligible for the 15% U.S. federal income tax rate on certain corporate dividends, with certain exceptions. The more favorable treatment of regular corporate dividends could cause domestic non-corporate investors to consider stocks of other corporations that pay dividends as more attractive relative to stocks of REITs. At such time as we are no longer a REIT, any dividend distributions that we make would be subject to that 15% maximum tax rate. Although there can be no assurance that we will make any dividend distributions if we are no longer a REIT.

# Prior to the terminations of our REIT status, we may be unable to comply with the REIT requirements or compliance with such requirements could harm our financial condition.

The requirements to qualify as a REIT under the Code are highly technical and complex. We routinely rely on legal opinions to support our tax positions. A technical or indvertent failure to comply with the Code prior to the termination of our REIT status as a result of an incorrect interpretation of the Code or otherwise could subject us to excise taxes and penalties. The determination that we qualify as a REIT requires an analysis of various factual matters and circumstances that may not be totally within our control. For example, to qualify as a REIT, at least 75% of our gross income must come from real estate sources and 95% of our gross income must come from real estate sources and 95% of our gross income must come from real estate sources and 95% of our gross income must come from real estate sources and ertain other sources that are itemized in the REIT tax laws, mainly interest and dividends. We are subject to various limitations on our ownership of securities, including a limitation that the value of our investment in taxable REIT subsidiaries, including NovaStar Mortgage, cannot exceed 20% of our total assets at the end of any calendar quarter. In addition, at the end of each calendar quarter, at least 75% of our assets must be qualifying real estate assets, government securities and cash and cash items. The need to comply with these asset ownership requirements prior to the termination of our REIT status may cause us to acquire other assets that are qualifying real

estate assets for purposes of the REIT requirements (for example, interests in other mortgage loan portfolios or mortgage-related assets) but are not part of our overall business strategy and might not otherwise be the best investment alternative for us. Moreover, we may be unable to acquire sufficient qualifying REIT assets, due to our inability to obtain adequate financing or otherwise, in which case we may fail to qualify as a REIT or may incur a penalty tax at the REIT level.

Also, we must distribute to our shareholders with respect to each year that we are a REIT at least 90% of our REIT taxable income (determined without regard to the dividends paid deduction and by excluding any net capital gain). To the extent that we satisfy the 90% distribution requirement, but distribute less than 100% of our taxable income, we will be subject to federal corporate income tax on our undistributed taxable income. In addition, we will be subject to a 4% nondeductible excise tax if the actual amount that we pay out to our shareholders in a calendar year is less than a minimum amount specified under federal tax laws. We expect in some years, including for the 2006 year, that we will be subject to the 4% excise tax., which will result in the payment of a portion of our available cash to the IRS without reducing the amount that still must be distributed to shareholders to meet the REIT qualification tests. We could be required to borrow funds on a short-term basis even if conditions are not favorable for borrowing, or to sell loans from our portfolio potentially at disadvantageous prices, or to pay dividends in the form of debt or equity securities, rather than cash, to meet the REIT distribution requirements and to avoid corporate income taxes. These alternatives could harm our financial condition and could reduce amounts available to originate mortgage loans.

Following termination of our REIT status, or if we fail to remain qualified as a REIT at any time prior to a voluntary termination of REIT status, our distributions will not be deductible by us, and we will be subject to federal income tax on our taxable income. This would substantially reduce our earnings and our cash available to make distributions. The resulting tax liability, in the event of our failure to qualify as a REIT, might cause us to borrow funds, liquidate some of our investments or take other steps that could negatively affect our operating results.

# We could lose our REIT status if more than 20% of the value of our total assets are represented by the securities of one or more taxable REIT subsidiaries at the close of any calendar quarter.

So long as we are a REIT, not more than 20% of the value of our total assets may be represented by the securities of one or more taxable REIT subsidiaries at the close of any calendar quarter, subject to a 30-day cure period following the close of the quarter and, for taxable years beginning on or after January 1, 2005, subject to certain relief provisions even after the 30-day cure period. Our taxable REIT subsidiaries, including NovaStar Mortgage, conduct a substantial portion of our business activities, including a majority of our loan origination and servicing activities. If the IRS determines that the value of our investment in our taxable REIT subsidiaries was more than 20% of the value of our total assets at the close of any calendar quarter, we could lose our REIT status or be subject to an excise tax. In certain cases, we may need to borrow from third parties to acquire additional qualifying REIT assets in order to comply with the 20% of assets test, although there is no assurance that we would be able to take such steps. If we revoke our REIT status, we will no longer be subject to this limitation.

### **Risks Related to Our Capital Stock**

# Our exploration of strategic alternatives may create uncertainties that could negatively impact our business and may ultimately not be successful.

On April 11, 2007, we announced that we had retained Deutsche Bank Securities Inc. as our financial advisor to evaluate various strategic alternatives including a potential sale of the Company. As this evaluation is ongoing, we are uncertain as to what strategic alternatives may be available to us, whether we will elect to pursue any such strategic alternatives, or what impact any particular strategic alternative will have on our stock price if pursued. There are various uncertainties and risks relating to our exploration of strategic alternatives, including:

exploration of strategic alternatives may distract management and disrupt operations, which could have a material adverse impact on our operating results;

the process of exploring strategic alternatives may be time consuming and expensive;

we may not be able to successfully achieve the benefits of the strategic alternative undertaken by us; and

perceived uncertainties as to our future direction may result in the loss of employees, customers or business partners. If the exploration of strategic alternatives does result in a transaction, we are unable to predict what the market prices of our common stock would be after the announcement of such a transaction. In addition, the market price of our stock could be highly volatile for several months as we explore strategic alternatives and may continue to be more volatile if and when a transaction is announced or we announce that we are no longer exploring strategic alternatives.

Investors in our common stock may experience losses, volatility and poor liquidity, and we may reduce or delay payment of our dividends in a variety of circumstances.

Our earnings, cash flow, taxable income, GAAP income, book value and dividends can be volatile and difficult to predict. Investors should not rely on past performance, predictions or management beliefs. Although we historically paid a regular common stock dividend, we expect to reduce or eliminate our dividend payments in the future for a variety of reasons. First, certain of our warehouse repurchase facilities place limitations on our ability to pay dividends, other than those required by applicable REIT tax laws and further limit our ability to pay out our taxable income in the form of dividends. Instead, payment of dividends will be at the discretion of our board of directors. Fluctuations in our current and prospective earnings, cash flow and dividends, as well as many other factors such as perceptions, economic conditions, stock market conditions, and the like, can affect the price of our common stock. Investors may experience volatile returns and material losses. In addition, liquidity in the trading of our common stock may be insufficient to allow investors to sell their stock in a timely manner or at a reasonable price.

## Our board s decision to authorize our officers to initiate efforts to terminate our status as a REIT may materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations and the price of our securities.

On May 3, 2007, our board of directors authorized our officers to initiate efforts to terminate our status as a REIT effective January 1, 2008. There can be no assurance that we will ultimately terminate our status as a REIT or that, if we do, we will be able to operate competitively or profitably in the future. Accordingly, the current uncertainty regarding our continued status as a REIT may continue to exist for the foreseeable future.

Accordingly, we face a number of risks, including, without limitation, the following:

our management and Board are heavily engaged in the process of reviewing and considering changes in our strategic plan and corporate model, and the diversion of their attention from our day-to-day business and operations may detract from their business productivity;

we are incurring, and will continue to incur, significant expenses related to this process, including expenses related to our outside legal counsel and other professional advisors;

we may incur significant costs in connection with obtaining third party consents and waivers necessary to terminate our status as a REIT, including consents from the holders of trust preferred securities issued by an affiliate and waivers from lenders under certain warehouse repurchase agreements, or to eliminate such requirements;

our stock price has been, and may continue to be, negatively affected by the uncertainty in the market and the uncertainty regarding the future of our company;

we may be unable to complete any changes to our corporate structure on the timeline or terms that we anticipate, or on any timeline or terms that otherwise are attractive to us;

current relationships with third parties may limit our ability to pursue certain alternatives and may result in additional expenses to us; and

we may be unable to realize the anticipated benefits of any such alternatives that we determine to pursue. If any of the foregoing risks were to occur, then our business, results of operations and price of our securities would be negatively affected.

We may not be successful in obtaining consents or waivers from certain third parties necessary to permit us to terminate our status as a REIT, or to complete transactions to eliminate such requirements, which may prevent us from realizing the anticipated benefits of such termination.

In order to terminate our status as a REIT, we must obtain consents or waivers from third parties under certain agreements, including agreements relating to our trust preferred securities and certain of our existing warehouse financing agreements. There can be no assurance that any such consents and waivers will be obtained or that any transactions necessary to eliminate such requirements will be completed. Should we fail to obtain the necessary consents or waivers, or to complete any transactions necessary to eliminate such requirements, we will be unable to realize the anticipated benefits of terminating our status as a REIT.

### We may not pay common stock dividends to stockholders with respect to the year ending December 31, 2007.

We currently intend to maintain our status as a REIT through December 31, 2007. So long as we maintain our status as a REIT, REIT provisions of the Code generally require that we annually distribute to our stockholders at least 90% of all of our taxable income. If in any year, however, we do not generate taxable income, we are not required to declare and pay common stock dividends. There can be no assurance that we will generate taxable income for the year ending December 31, 2007. As a result, we may not pay a dividend with respect to 2007. In addition, we have entered into agreements that may limit our ability to make a dividend distribution for 2007.

# We currently expect to terminate our REIT status on January 1, 2008, at which time we will be subject to tax as a regular corporation and will otherwise operate as a regular corporation.

If our REIT status is terminated, we will be a C corporation, will be taxed at the corporate level and will not be required to pay out our taxable income in the form of dividends. Instead, the payment of dividends will be at the discretion of our board. To the extent that the market views our decision to terminate our REIT status unfavorably, the value of our capital stock could be adversely affected.

As a C corporation, our dividends will be taxed as dividends to the extent of our current and accumulated earnings and profits. Distributions in excess of our current and accumulated profits will be taxed to a shareholder as a return of capital to the extent of the shareholder s tax basis in his stock, and the amount of a distribution in excess of the shareholder s tax basis will be taxed as a capital gain (a long-term capital gain if the shareholder has held our stock for more than one year). Under the Code, the maximum federal income tax rate applicable to dividends and long term capital gains derived from a stock investment in a C corporation is 15%.

# Restrictions on ownership of capital stock may inhibit market activity and the resulting opportunity for holders of our capital stock to receive a premium for their securities.

In order for us to meet the requirements for qualification as a REIT, our charter generally prohibits, so long as we remain a REIT, any person from acquiring or holding, directly or indirectly, (i) shares of our common stock in excess of 9.8% (in value or number of shares, whichever is more restrictive) of the aggregate outstanding shares of our common stock or (ii) shares of our capital stock in excess of 9.8% in value of the aggregate outstanding shares of our capital stock. These restrictions may inhibit market activity and the resulting opportunity for the holders of our capital stock to receive a premium for their stock that might otherwise exist in the absence of such restrictions. These restrictions will not apply if we revoke our REIT status.

#### The market price of our common stock and trading volume may be volatile, which could result in substantial losses for our shareholders.

The market price of our common stock can be highly volatile and subject to wide fluctuations. In addition, the trading volume in our common stock may fluctuate and cause significant price variations to occur. Some of the factors that could negatively affect our share price or result in fluctuations in the price or trading volume of our common stock include:

general market and economic conditions;

actual or anticipated changes in residential real estate value;

actual or anticipated changes in the delinquency and default rates on mortgage loans, in general, and specifically on the loans we originate or invest in through our mortgage securities-available for-sale;

actual or anticipated changes in our future financial performance;

actual or anticipated changes in market interest rates;

actual or anticipated changes in our access to capital;

our decision to terminate our REIT status;

actual or anticipated changes in the amount of our dividend or any delay in the payment of a dividend;

competitive developments, including announcements by us or our competitors of new products or services;

the operations and stock performance of our competitors;

developments in the mortgage lending industry or the financial services sector generally;

the impact of new state or federal legislation or adverse court decisions;

fluctuations in our quarterly operating results;

the activities of investors who engage in short sales of our common stock;

actual or anticipated changes in financial estimates by securities analysts;

sales, or the perception that sales could occur, of a substantial number of shares of our common stock by insiders;

additions or departures of senior management and key personnel; and

actions by institutional shareholders.

Our common stock may become illiquid if an active public trading market cannot be sustained, which could adversely affect the trading price and your ability to transfer our common stock.

Our common stock s trading volume is relatively low compared to the securities of many other companies listed on the New York Stock Exchange. If an active public trading market cannot be sustained, the trading price of our common stock could be adversely affected and your ability to transfer your shares of our common stock may be limited.

#### We may issue additional shares that may cause dilution and may depress the price of our common stock.

Our charter permits our board of directors, without shareholder approval, to:

authorize the issuance of additional shares of common stock or preferred stock without shareholder approval, including the issuance of shares of preferred stock that have preference rights over the common stock with respect to dividends, liquidation, voting and other matters or shares of common stock that have preference rights over our outstanding common stock with respect to voting; and

classify or reclassify any unissued shares of common stock or preferred stock and to set the preferences, rights and other terms of the classified or reclassified shares.

In the future, we expect to access the capital markets from time to time by making additional offerings of securities, including debt instruments, preferred stock or common stock. Additional equity offerings by us may dilute your interest in us or reduce the market price of our common stock, or both. Our outstanding shares of preferred stock have, and any additional series of preferred stock may also have, a preference on distribution payments that could limit our ability to make a distribution to common shareholders. Because our decision to issue securities in any future offering will depend on market conditions and other factors beyond our control, we cannot predict or estimate the amount, timing or nature of our future offerings. Further, market conditions could require us to accept less favorable terms for the issuance of our securities in the future. Thus, our common shareholders will bear the risk of our future offerings reducing the market price of our common stock and diluting their interest in us.

#### Other Risks Related to our Business

#### Intense competition in our industry may harm our financial condition.

Our loan origination business faces intense competition, primarily from consumer finance companies, conventional mortgage bankers, commercial banks, credit unions, thrift institutions, and other independent wholesale mortgage lenders, including internet-based lending companies and other mortgage REITs. Competitors with lower costs of capital have a competitive advantage over us. In addition, establishing a mortgage lending operation such as ours requires a relatively small commitment of capital and human resources, which permits new competitors to enter our markets quickly and to effectively compete with us. Furthermore, national banks, thrifts and their operating subsidiaries are generally exempt from complying with many of the state and local laws that affect our operations, such as the prohibition on prepayment penalties. Thus, they may be able to provide more competitive pricing and terms than we can offer. Any increase in the competition among lenders to originate nonconforming mortgage loans may result in either reduced income on mortgage loans compared to present levels, or revised underwriting standards permitting higher loan-to-value ratios on properties securing nonconforming mortgage loans, either of which could adversely affect our results of operations, financial condition or business prospects. In addition, the government-sponsored entities, Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac, have recently announced their intention to expand their participation in the subprime mortgage market, which may adversely affect our ability to profitably originate and purchase mortgage loans because their size and cost-of-funds advantage allows them to purchase loans with lower rates or fees than we are willing to offer.

#### If we are unable to maintain and expand our network of independent brokers, our loan origination business will decrease.

A significant majority of our originations of mortgage loans comes from independent brokers. For the quarter ended March 31, 2007, 73% of our loan originations were originated through our broker network. Our brokers are not contractually obligated to do business with us. Further, our competitors also have relationships with our brokers and actively compete with us in our efforts to expand our broker networks. Our failure to maintain existing relationships or expand our broker networks could significantly harm our business, financial condition, liquidity and results of operations.

#### Our reported GAAP financial results will differ from the taxable income results that drive our common stock dividends so long as we remain a REIT, and our consolidated balance sheet, income statement, and statement of cash flows as reported for GAAP purposes may be difficult to interpret.

We manage our business based on long-term opportunities to earn cash flows. For so long as we remain a REIT, our common stock dividends will be driven by the REIT tax laws and our taxable income will be calculated pursuant to the Code. Our reported results for GAAP purposes differ materially, however, from both our cash flows and our taxable income. We transfer mortgage loans or mortgage securities into securitization trusts to obtain long-term non-recourse funding for these assets. When we surrender control over the transferred mortgage loans or

### Table of Contents

mortgage securities, the transaction is accounted for as a sale. When we retain control over the transferred mortgage loans or mortgage securities, the transaction is accounted for as a secured borrowing. These securitization transactions do not differ materially in their structure or cash flow generation characteristics, yet under GAAP accounting these transactions are recorded differently. In a securitization transaction accounted for as a sale, we record a gain or loss on the assets transferred in our income statement and we record the retained interests at fair value on our balance sheet. In a securitization transaction accounted for as a secured borrowing, we consolidate all the assets and liabilities of the

trust on our financial statements (and thus do not show the retained interest we own as an asset). As a result of this and other accounting issues, shareholders and analysts must undertake a complex analysis to understand, among other things, our economic cash flows and actual financial leverage. This complexity may cause trading in our stock to be relatively illiquid or may lead observers to misinterpret our results.

Market values for our mortgage assets and hedges can be volatile. For GAAP purposes, we mark-to-market our non-hedging derivative instruments through our GAAP consolidated income statement and we mark-to-market our mortgage securities available-for-sale through our GAAP consolidated balance sheet through other comprehensive income unless the mortgage securities are in an unrealized loss position which has been deemed as an other-than-temporary impairment. An other-than-temporary impairment is recorded through the income statement in the period incurred. Additionally, we do not mark-to-market our loans held for sale as they are carried at lower of cost or market, as such, any change in market value would not be recorded through our income statement until the related loans are sold. If we sell an asset that has not been marked-to-market through our income statement at a reduced market price relative to its basis, our reported earnings will be reduced. A decrease in market value of our mortgage assets may or may not result in deterioration in future cash flows. As a result, changes in our GAAP consolidated income statement and balance sheet due to market value adjustments should be interpreted with care.

### The inability to attract and retain qualified employees could significantly harm our business.

We depend on the diligence, skill and experience of our top executives, including our chief executive officer, our president and chief operating officer, and our chief investment officer. To the extent that one or more of our top executives are no longer employed by us, our operations and business prospects may be adversely affected. We also depend on our employees who structure our securitizations and who manage our portfolio of mortgage securities. To the extent that we lose the services of these employees, our ability to manage our portfolio business and our profitability will be adversely affected. Further, we rely on our wholesale account executives and retail loan officers to attract borrowers by, among other things, developing relationships with financial institutions, other mortgage companies and brokers, real estate agents, borrowers and others. The market for skilled account executives and loan officers is highly competitive and historically has experienced a high rate of turnover. Competition for qualified account executives and loan officers may lead to increased hiring and retention costs. If we are unable to attract or retain a sufficient number of skilled account executives at manageable costs, we will be unable to continue to originate quality mortgage loans that we are able to sell for a profit, which would harm our results of operations, financial condition and business prospects.

### The success and growth of our business will depend upon our ability to adapt to and implement technological changes.

Our mortgage loan origination business is currently dependent upon our ability to effectively interface with our brokers, borrowers and other third parties and to efficiently process loan applications and closings. The origination process is becoming more dependent upon technological advancement, such as the ability to process applications over the Internet, accept electronic signatures and provide process status updates instantly and other customer-expected conveniences that are cost-efficient to our process. Becoming proficient with new technology will require significant financial and personnel resources. If we become reliant on any particular technology or technological solution, we may be harmed to the extent that such technology or technologies or technologies or technologies or technologies or exceed the capabilities of our competitors equivalent technologies or technological solutions, (iii) becomes subject to third-party claims of copyright or patent infringement. Any failure to acquire technologies or technological solutions when necessary could limit our ability to remain competitive in our industry and could also limit our ability to increase the cost-efficiencies of our operating model, which would harm our results of operations, financial condition and business prospects.

# Our business could be adversely affected if we experienced an interruption in or breach of our communication or information systems or if we were unable to safeguard the security and privacy of the personal financial information we receive.

We rely heavily upon communications and information systems to conduct our business. Any material interruption, or breach in security, of our communication or information systems or the third-party systems on which we rely could cause underwriting or other delays and could result in fewer loan applications being received, slower processing of applications and reduced efficiency in loan servicing. Additionally, in connection with our loan file due diligence reviews, we have access to the personal financial information of the borrowers which is highly sensitive and confidential, and subject to significant federal and state regulation. If a third party were to misappropriate this information or if we inadvertently disclosed this information, we potentially could be subject to both private and public legal actions. Our policies and safeguards may not be sufficient to prevent the misappropriation or inadvertent disclosure of confidential information, may become noncompliant with existing federal or state laws or regulations governing privacy, or with those laws or regulations that may be adopted in the future.

## We may enter into certain transactions at the REIT in the future that incur excess inclusion income that will increase the tax liability of our shareholders.

While we are a REIT, when we incur excess inclusion income at the REIT, it will be allocated among our shareholders. A shareholder s share of excess inclusion income (i) would not be allowed to be offset by any net operating losses otherwise available to the shareholder, (ii) would be subject to tax as unrelated business taxable income in the hands of most types of shareholders that are otherwise generally exempt from federal income tax, and (iii) would result in the application of U.S. federal income tax withholding at the maximum rate (i.e., 30%), without reduction for any otherwise applicable income tax treaty, to the extent allocable to most types of foreign shareholders. How such income is to be reported to shareholders is not clear under current law. Tax-exempt investors, foreign investors, and taxpayers with net operating losses should carefully consider the tax consequences of having excess inclusion income allocated to them and are urged to consult their tax advisors.

Excess inclusion income would be generated if we issue debt obligations with two or more maturities and the terms of the payments on these obligations bear a relationship to the payments that we received on our mortgage loans or mortgage-backed securities securing those debt obligations. The structure of this type of CMO securitization generally gives rise to excess inclusion income. It is reasonably likely that we will structure some future CMO securitizations in this manner. Excess inclusion income could also result if we were to hold a residual interest in a REMIC. The amounts of excess inclusion income in any given year from these transactions could be significant. In the event that we are no longer a REIT, any excess inclusion income that we incur would not be allocated to shareholders.

# Some provisions of our charter, bylaws and Maryland law may deter takeover attempts, which may limit the opportunity of our shareholders to sell their common stock at favorable prices.

Certain provisions of our charter, bylaws and Maryland law could discourage, delay or prevent transactions that involve an actual or threatened change in control, and may make it more difficult for a third party to acquire us, even if doing so may be beneficial to our shareholders by providing them with the opportunity to sell their shares possibly at a premium over the then market price. For example, our board of directors is divided into three classes with three year staggered terms of office. This makes it more difficult for a third party to gain control of our board because a majority of directors cannot be elected at a single meeting. Further, under our charter, generally a director may only be removed for cause and only by the affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of all classes of shares entitled to vote in the election for directors together as a single class. Our bylaws make it difficult for any person other than management to introduce business at a duly called meeting requiring such other person to follow certain advance notice procedures. Finally, Maryland law provides protection for Maryland corporations against unsolicited takeover situations. These provisions, as well as others, could discourage potential acquisition proposals, or delay or prevent a change in control and prevent changes in our management, even if such actions would be in the best interests of our shareholders.

#### Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

#### (dollars in thousands)

Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities Total Number Average of Shares Price Paid Purchased per Share

Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of Publicly Announced Plans or Approximate Dollar Value of Shares That May Yet Be Purchased Under

	Programs	the Plans or	
		Programs(A)	
January 1, 2007 January 31, 2007		\$	1,020
February 1, 2007 February 28, 2007		\$	1,020
March 1, 2007 March 31, 2007		\$	1,020

(A) Current report on Form 8-K was filed on October 2, 2000 announcing that the Board of Directors authorized the Company to repurchase its common shares, in an amount not to exceed \$9 million.

Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities

None

### Item 4. Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders

None

### Item 5. Other Information

### Wachovia Master Repurchase Agreement

On May 4, 2007, we entered into a short-term extension of an existing one-year Master Repurchase Agreement (the 2006 Securities Facility) with Wachovia Investment Holdings, LLC and Wachovia Bank, N.A. (collectively, Wachovia). The 2006 Securities Facility sets forth the terms under which certain of our subsidiaries may sell and Wachovia may purchase certain mortgage securities, against an obligation of the relevant subsidiaries to repurchase the mortgage securities purchased by Wachovia. We have guaranteed the obligations of our subsidiaries under the 2006 Securities Facility. The termination date of the 2006 Securities Facility is May 11, 2007.

### Item 6. Exhibits

Exhibit Listing

<b>Exhibit No.</b> 10.43(1)	Description of Document NovaStar Financial, Inc. Long Term Incentive Plan
10.44(2)	NovaStar Mortgage, Inc. Deferred Compensation Plan
10.45(3)	Amended and Restated Trust Agreement for the NovaStar Mortgage, Inc. Deferred Compensation Plan
10.45.1	Amendment One to the Amended and Restated Trust Agreement for the NovaStar Mortgage, Inc. Deferred Compensation Plan
10.46	Amendment One to the NovaStar Financial, Inc. 2004 Incentive Stock Option Plan
10.47(4)	Employment Agreement between NovaStar Financial, Inc. and Michael L. Bamburg, Executive President and Chief Investment Officer
10.48(5)	NovaStar Financial, Inc. Executive Bonus Plan
10.49(6)	Master Repurchase Agreement (2007 Residual Securities), dated as of April 18, 2007, among Wachovia Investment Holdings, LLC, Wachovia Capital Markets, LLC, NovaStar Mortgage, Inc., NovaStar Certificates Financing LLC and NovaStar Certificates Financial Corporation
10.50(7)	Guaranty, dated as of April 18, 2007, made by NovaStar Financial, Inc., NFI Holding Corporation, NovaStar Mortgage Inc. and Homeview Lending, Inc. in favor of Wachovia Investment Holdings, LLC
10.51(8)	Collateral Security, Setoff and Netting Agreement, dated as of April 18, 2007, among Wachovia Bank, NA, Wachovia Investment Holdings, LLC, Wachovia Capital Markets, LLC, NovaStar Financial, Inc., NovaStar Mortgage, Inc. and certain of their respective affiliates
10.52(9)	Master Repurchase Agreement (2007 Servicing Rights), dated as of April 25, 2007, among Wachovia Bank, N.A., Wachovia Capital Markets, LLC, and NovaStar Mortgage, Inc
10.53(10)	Guaranty and Pledge Agreement, dated as of April 25, 2007, made by NovaStar Financial, Inc., NFI Holding Corporation, NovaStar Mortgage Inc. and HomeView Lending, Inc. in favor of Wachovia Bank, N.A.
10.54	Second Amended and Restated Master Repurchase Agreement (Securities), dated April 14, 2006, among Wachovia Investment Holdings, LLC and Wachovia Bank, National Association, as Buyers, NovaStar Mortgage, Inc., NovaStar Certificates Financing LLC, NovaStar Certificates Financing Corporation, and NovaStar Assets Corp., as Sellers, and NovaStar Financial, Inc. and NFI Holding Corporation, as Guarantors
10.54.1	Amendment Number One to Second Amended and Restated Master Repurchase Agreement (Securities), dated March 29, 2006, among Wachovia Investment Holdings, LLC and Wachovia Bank, National Association, as Buyers, NovaStar Mortgage, Inc., NovaStar Certificates Financing LLC, NovaStar Certificates Financing Corporation, and NovaStar Assets Corp., as Sellers, and NovaStar Financial, Inc. and NFI Holding Corporation, as Guarantors
10.54.2	Amendment Number Two to Second Amended and Restated Master Repurchase Agreement (Securities), dated April 12, 2007, among Wachovia Investment Holdings, LLC and Wachovia Bank, National Association, as Buyers, NovaStar Mortgage, Inc., NovaStar Certificates Financing LLC, NovaStar Certificates Financing Corporation, and NovaStar Assets Corp., as Sellers, and NovaStar Financial, Inc. and NFI Holding Corporation, as Guarantors

- 10.54.3 Amendment Number Three to Second Amended and Restated Master Repurchase Agreement (Securities), dated April 20, 2007, among Wachovia Investment Holdings, LLC and Wachovia Bank, National Association, as Buyers, NovaStar Mortgage, Inc., NovaStar Certificates Financing LLC, NovaStar Certificates Financing Corporation, and NovaStar Assets Corp., as Sellers, and NovaStar Financial, Inc. and NFI Holding Corporation, as Guarantors
- 10.54.4 Amendment Number Four to Second Amended and Restated Master Repurchase Agreement (Securities), dated April 27, 2007, among Wachovia Investment Holdings, LLC and Wachovia Bank, National Association, as Buyers, NovaStar Mortgage, Inc., NovaStar Certificates Financing LLC, NovaStar Certificates Financing Corporation, and NovaStar Assets Corp., as Sellers, and NovaStar Financial, Inc. and NFI Holding Corporation, as Guarantors
- 10.54.5 Amendment Number Five to Second Amended and Restated Master Repurchase Agreement (Securities), dated May 4, 2007, among Wachovia Investment Holdings, LLC and Wachovia Bank, National Association, as Buyers, NovaStar Mortgage, Inc., NovaStar Certificates Financing LLC, NovaStar Certificates Financing Corporation, and NovaStar Assets Corp., as Sellers, and NovaStar Financial, Inc. and NFI Holding Corporation, as Guarantors
- 10.55 Guaranty, dated April 15, 2005, by NovaStar Financial, Inc. and NFI Holding Corporation, as Guarantors, in favor of Wachovia Investment Holdings, LLC and Wachovia Bank, National Association, as Buyers
- 10.56 Master Repurchase Agreement (Securities), dated April 14, 2006, among Wachovia Investment Holdings, LLC, as Buyer, NovaStar Mortgage, Inc., NovaStar Certificates Financing LLC, and NovaStar Certificates Financing Corporation, as Sellers
- 10.56.1 Amendment Number One to Master Repurchase Agreement (Securities), dated November, 2006, among Wachovia Investment Holdings, LLC, as Buyer, NovaStar Mortgage, Inc., NovaStar Certificates Financing LLC, and NovaStar Certificates Financing Corporation, as Sellers, and NovaStar Financial, Inc., as Guarantor
- 10.56.2 Amendment Number Two to Master Repurchase Agreement (Securities), dated March 29, 2007, among Wachovia Investment Holdings, LLC, as Buyer, NovaStar Mortgage, Inc., NovaStar Certificates Financing LLC, and NovaStar Certificates Financing Corporation, as Sellers, and NovaStar Financial, Inc., as Guarantor
- 10.57 Guaranty, dated April 14, 2006, by NovaStar Financial, Inc., as Guarantor, in favor of Wachovia Investment Holdings, LLC, as Buyer.
- 10.58 Amended and Restated Master Repurchase Agreement, dated January 5, 2007, among DB Structured Products, Inc., Aspen Funding Corp., and Newport Funding Corp., as Buyers, and NovaStar Financial, Inc., NovaStar Mortgage, Inc., NovaStar Certificates Financing Corporation, NovaStar Certificates Financing LLC, Acceleron Lending, Inc., and HomeView Lending, Inc., as Sellers
- 10.59 Master Repurchase Agreement, dated August 2, 2006, among Aspen Funding Corp., Newport Funding Corp., and Deutsche Bank Securities, Inc., as Buyers, and NovaStar Certificates Financing Corporation, NovaStar Certificates Financing LLC, and NovaStar Mortgage, Inc., as Sellers
- 10.60 Guaranty dated August 2, 2006, by NovaStar Financial, Inc., as Guarantor, in favor of Buyers
- 10.61 Amended and Restated Master Netting Agreement dated January 5, 2007, among DB Structured Products, Inc., Aspen Funding Corp., and Newport Funding Corp., and NovaStar Financial, Inc., NovaStar Mortgage, Inc., NovaStar Certificates Financing Corporation, NovaStar Certificates Financing LLC, Acceleron Lending, Inc., and HomeView Lending, Inc.
- 10.62 Master Repurchase Agreement dated May 19, 2006 between Greenwich Capital Financial Products, Inc., as Buyer, and NovaStar Mortgage, Inc., NovaStar Financial, Inc., NovaStar Home Mortgage, Inc., NovaStar Certificates Financing Corporation, NovaStar Certificates Financing LLC, HomeView Lending, Inc., and Acceleron Lending, Inc., as Sellers

- 10.62.1 Amendment Number One to Master Purchase Agreement, dated September 20, 2006, among NovaStar Mortgage, Inc., NovaStar Financial, Inc., NovaStar Home Mortgage, Inc., NovaStar Certificates Financing Corporation, NovaStar Certificates Financing LLC, HomeView Lending, Inc., and Acceleron Lending, Inc., as Sellers, and Greenwich Capital Financial Products, Inc., as Buyer
- 10.62.2 Amendment Number Two to Master Purchase Agreement, dated October 27, 2006, among NovaStar Mortgage, Inc., NovaStar Financial, Inc., NovaStar Home Mortgage, Inc., NovaStar Certificates Financing Corporation, NovaStar Certificates Financing LLC, HomeView Lending, Inc., and Acceleron Lending, Inc., as Sellers, and Greenwich Capital Financial Products, Inc., as Buyer
- 10.62.3 Amendment Number Three to Master Purchase Agreement, dated November 9, 2006, among NovaStar Mortgage, Inc., NovaStar Financial, Inc., NovaStar Home Mortgage, Inc., NovaStar Certificates Financing Corporation, NovaStar Certificates Financing LLC, HomeView Lending, Inc., and Acceleron Lending, Inc., as Sellers, and Greenwich Capital Financial Products, Inc., as Buyer
- 10.63 Master Repurchase Agreement dated June 30, 2006 between Greenwich Capital Financial Products, Inc., as Buyer, and NovaStar Mortgage, Inc., NovaStar Certificates Financing LLC, and NovaStar Certificates Financing Corporation, as Sellers
- 10.64 Guaranty dated June 30, 2006, by NovaStar Financial, Inc., as Guarantor, in favor of Buyer
- 10.65(11) Sales Agreement between NovaStar Financial, Inc. and Cantor Fitzgerald & Co., dated September 8, 2006
- 10.66 Employment Agreement between NovaStar Financial, Inc. and Todd M. Phillips, dated May 3, 2007
- 11.1(12) Statement Regarding Computation of Per Share Earnings
- 31.1 Chief Executive Officer Certification Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
- 31.2 Principal Financial Officer Certification Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
- 32.1 Chief Executive Officer Certification Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
- 32.2 Principal Financial Officer Certification Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
- (1) Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.34 to Form 8-K filed by the Registrant with the SEC on February 14, 2006.
- (2) Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.5 to the Registration Statement on Form S-8 (001-13533) filed by the Registrant with the SEC on November 29, 2006.
- (3) Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.6 to the Registration Statement on Form S-8 (001-13533) filed by the Registrant with the SEC on November 29, 2006.
- (4) Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.32 to Form 8-K filed by the Registrant with the SEC on March 28, 2007.
- (5) Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.26 to Form 8-K filed by the Registrant with the SEC on March 15, 2007.
- (6) Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to Form 8-K filed by the Registrant with the SEC on April 25, 2007.
- (7) Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to Form 8-K filed by the Registrant with the SEC on April 25, 2007.
- (8) Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to Form 8-K filed by the Registrant with the SEC on April 25, 2007.
- (9) Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to Form 8-K filed by the Registrant with the SEC on May 1, 2007.
- (10) Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to Form 8-K filed by the Registrant with the SEC on May 1, 2007.
- (11) Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 1.1 to Form 8-K filed by the Registrant with the SEC on September 8, 2006.
- (12) See Note 18 to the condensed consolidated financial statements.

### SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

NOVASTAR FINANCIAL, INC.

DATE: May 10, 2007

/s/ SCOTT F. HARTMAN Scott F. Hartman, Chairman of the Board of Directors and Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

DATE: May 10, 2007

/s/ GREGORY S. METZ

Gregory S. Metz, Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)